THE LANCET Global Health

Supplementary appendix 2

This appendix formed part of the original submission and has been peer reviewed. We post it as supplied by the authors.

Supplement to: Local Burden of Disease 2019 Neglected Tropical Diseases Collaborators. The global distribution of lymphatic filariasis, 2000–18: a geospatial analysis. *Lancet Glob Health* 2020; **8:** e1186–94.

Supplementary Appendix 2 for *The changing global distribution of lymphatic filariasis,* 2000–2018

Contents

1.0 GATHER compliance	
2.0 Supplementary discussion	
3.0 Supplementary data	5
3.1 Geographical restrictions	5
3.2 Systematic review	
3.2.1 Systematic review data processing	
3.3 Geo-positioning	
3.4 Data processing	
4.0 Supplementary covariates	
4.1 Pre-existing covariates considered for analysis	
4.2 Creation of MDA covariate	
4.3 Covariate reduction	
5.0 Supplementary methods	
5.1 Age and diagnostic crosswalks	
5.2 Polygon resampling	
5.3 Geostatistical model	
5.3.1 Model geographies	
5.3.2 Stacked generalisation	
5.3.3 Model description	
5.3.4 Priors	
5.3.5 Mesh construction	
5.3.6 Model fitting and estimation generation	
5.3.7 Model results	
5.3.8 Covariate importance	
5.4 Model validation	
5.4.1 Metrics of predictive validity	
5.5 Sensitivity analyses	
5.5.2 Loiasis endemicity	
5.6 Non-MBG estimation	
6.0 Supplementary references	

List of Supplementary Tables

Supplementary Table 1. Guidelines for Accurate and Transparent Health Estimates Reporting
(GATHER) checklist
Supplementary Table 2. Geographical restrictions, indicating countries that have previously been
identified as endemic for lymphatic filariasis, whether elimination targets were verified at the
national level, and which countries were included in the global analysis from 2000 to 2018 6
Supplementary Table 3. Citations for data inputs
Supplementary Table 4. Covariates considered for modelling, 1990–2018 40
Supplementary Table 5. Covariates used in final MBG models, 1990–2018
Supplementary Table 6. Data used in estimation of age and diagnostic crosswalks
Supplementary Table 7. INLA model priors
Supplementary Table 8. Parameter estimates from in-sample MBG models, by region
Supplementary Table 9. Estimate of lymphatic filariasis microfilaraemia cases, by World Health
Organization region: 2000, 2005, 2010, and 201876
Supplementary Table 10. Coefficients for covariates (standardised scale) in lasso child models,
by region, selected with the cross-validated value of lambda (penalty coefficient)
Supplementary Table 11. In-sample model fit (WAIC) and out-of-sample validation metrics
(ICT) for Africa and Yemen at the level of individual datapoints, from ten-fold cross-validation,
for all model regions
Supplementary Table 12. In-sample model fit (WAIC) and out-of-sample validation metrics
(ICT) for South Asia at the level of individual datapoints, from ten-fold cross-validation, for all
model regions
Supplementary Table 13. In-sample model fit (WAIC) and out-of-sample validation metrics
(ICT) for Southeast Asia at the level of individual datapoints, from ten-fold cross-validation, for
all model regions
Supplementary Table 14. In-sample model fit (WAIC) and out-of-sample validation metrics
(ICT) for Hispaniola at the level of individual data points, from ten-fold cross-validation, for all
model regions
Supplementary Table 15. Non-MBG geographies, modelling approaches, and sources of
subnational population data, where applicable

1.0 GATHER compliance

Supplementary Table 1. Guidelines for Accurate and Transparent Health Estimates Reporting (GATHER) checklist

Item #	Checklist item	Reported on page #
Objectives	s and Funding	
1	Define the indicator(s), populations (including age, sex, and geographic entities), and time period(s) for which estimates were made.	Main text: Introduction
2	List the funding sources for the work.	Main text: Acknowledgments
Data Inpu	ts	
For all dat	a inputs from multiple sources that are synthesized as part of the study:	
3	Describe how the data were identified and how the data were accessed.	Main text: Methods (Epidemiological input data) Supplemental Information: Supplementary data
4	Specify the inclusion and exclusion criteria. Identify all ad-hoc exclusions.	Main text: Methods, (Data, Epidemiological input data) Supplementary Information: 3.0 Supplementary data
5	Provide information on all included data sources and their main characteristics. For each data source used, report reference information or contact name/institution, population represented, data collection method, year(s) of data collection, sex and age range, diagnostic criteria or measurement method, and sample size, as relevant.	Supplementary Information: 3.0 Supplementary data
6	Identify and describe any categories of input data that have potentially important biases (e.g., based on characteristics listed in item 5).	Main text: Discussion (Limitations)
For data in	uputs that contribute to the analysis but were not synthesized as part of the study:	
7	Describe and give sources for any other data inputs.	Main text: Methods (Geospatial covariates), Supplementary Information: 4.0 Supplementary covariates
For all dat	a inputs:	
8	Provide all data inputs in a file format from which data can be efficiently extracted (e.g., a spreadsheet rather than a PDF), including all relevant meta- data listed in item 5. For any data inputs that cannot be shared because of ethical or legal reasons, such as third-party ownership, provide a contact name or the name of the institution that retains the right to the data	Available at (GHDx link will be added upon review) Supplementary Information: 3.0 Supplementary data
9	Provide a conceptual overview of the data analysis method. A diagram may be helpful.	Main text: Methods (Data), Supplementary Information: 5.1 Age and diagnostic crosswalk
10	Provide a detailed description of all steps of the analysis, including mathematical formulae. This description should cover, as relevant, data cleaning, data pre-processing, data adjustments and weighting of data sources, and mathematical or statistical model(s).	Main text: Methods (Geospatial analysis), Supplementary Information: 5.3 Geostatistical model
11	Describe how candidate models were evaluated and how the final model(s) were selected.	Main text: Methods (Geospatial analysis), Supplementary Information: 5.4 Model validation
12	Provide the results of an evaluation of model performance, if done, as well as the results of any relevant sensitivity analysis.	Main text: Methods (Geospatial analysis), Supplementary Information: 5.4 Model validation
13	Describe methods for calculating uncertainty of the estimates. State which sources of uncertainty were, and were not, accounted for in the uncertainty analysis.	Main text: Methods (Geospatial analysis), Supplementary Information: 5.3.3. Model description, 5.3.6. Model fitting and prediction
14	State how analytic or statistical source code used to generate estimates can be accessed.	Available at (GHDx link will be added upon review)
Results an	d Discussion	
15	Provide published estimates in a file format from which data can be efficiently extracted.	Raster files for spatial data and CSVs of estimates available at (GHDx link will be added upon review)
16	Report a quantitative measure of the uncertainty of the estimates (e.g., uncertainty intervals).	Supplementary Information: Supplementary Figures 12–14
17	Interpret results in light of existing evidence. If updating a previous set of estimates, describe the reasons for changes in estimates.	Main text: Discussion (Strengths)
18	Discuss limitations of the estimates. Include a discussion of any modelling assumptions or data limitations that affect interpretation of the estimates	Main text: Discussion (Limitations)

2.0 Supplementary discussion

This document outlines the major data processing, modelling and validation steps for the analysis described in the main text (Supplementary Figure 1). We present a detailed description of model inputs, with a specific focus on data coverage and covariate sources. We then outline data processing for geo-referencing LF prevalence data and adjusting data to represent all-age ICT prevalence. The geospatial model is outlined along with model validation metrics and a detailed approach to estimating LF prevalence in settings for which geospatial analysis was not feasible.



Supplementary Figure 1. Flowchart of major steps in data processing and modelling of lymphatic filariasis prevalence in endemic areas

3.0 Supplementary data

In the following section, we present a detailed summary of the data inputs used to estimate the global prevalence of LF. Broadly, we aimed to include all published sources of LF infection prevalence, as well as routine programme monitoring data collected to monitor progress toward LF elimination. Data inputs were retained for analysis if they could be accurately geo-referenced.

3.1 Geographical restrictions

Supplementary Table 2 lists all locations in Africa, Central America, South America, the Middle East, Asia, and the Pacific. Europe, North America and Central Asia are excluded as lymphatic filariasis is not endemic to these regions.

Location	Evidence of current or historical endemicity?	Local elimination achieved or other evidence supporting classification as non-endemic?	Included in 2000–2018 estimates?
AFRO			
Algeria	No	-	No
Angola	Yes	-	Yes
Benin	Yes	No	Yes
Botswana	No	-	No
Burkina Faso	Yes	No	Yes
Burundi	No^{1}	-	No
Cameroon	Yes	-	Yes
Cape Verde	No	-	No
Central African Republic	Yes	No	Yes
Chad	Yes	No	Yes
Comoros	Yes	-	Yes
Republic of the Congo	Yes	No	Yes
Côte d'Ivoire	Yes	No	Yes
Democratic Republic of the Congo	Yes	No	Yes
Equatorial Guinea	Yes	No	Yes
Eritrea	Yes	-	Yes
Eswatini	No	-	No
Ethiopia	Yes	No	Yes
Gabon	Yes	No	Yes
The Gambia	Yes ²	Yes ³	Yes
Ghana	Yes	No	Yes
Guinea	Yes	No	Yes
Guinea Bissau	Yes	No	Yes
Kenya	Yes	No	Yes
Lesotho	No	-	No
Liberia	Yes	No	Yes

Supplementary Table 2. Geographical restrictions, indicating countries that have previously been identified as endemic for lymphatic filariasis, whether elimination targets were verified at the national level, and which countries were included in the global analysis from 2000 to 2018

Madagascar	Yes	No	Yes
Malawi	Yes	Yes	Yes
Mali	Yes	-	Yes
Mauritania	No	No	No
Mauritius	Yes ⁴	Yes ⁵	No
Mozambique	Yes	No	Yes
Namibia	No	-	No
Niger	Yes	No	Yes
Nigeria	Yes	No	Yes
Rwanda	No ¹	-	No
São Tomé and Príncipe	Yes	No	Yes
Senegal	Yes	No	Yes
Seychelles	Yes ⁶	Yes ¹	No
Sierra Leone	Yes	No	Yes
South Africa	No	-	No
South Sudan	Yes	No	Yes
Uganda	Yes	No	Yes
United Republic of Tanzania	Yes	No	Yes
Zambia	Yes	No	Yes
Zimbabwe	Yes	No	Yes

EMRO⁷

Afghanistan	No	-	No
Bahrain	No	-	No
Djibouti	No	-	No
Egypt	Yes ⁸	Yes	Yes
Iran	No	-	No
Iraq	No	-	No
Jordan	No	-	No
Kuwait	No	-	No
Lebanon	No	-	No

Libya	No	-	No
Morocco	No	-	No
Oman	Yes ⁹	Yes ¹⁰	No
Pakistan	Yes ¹¹	Yes	No
Qatar	No	-	No
Saudi Arabia	Yes ⁷	Yes	No
Somalia	Uncertain	-	Yes
Somalia Sudan	Uncertain Yes	- No	Yes Yes
Somalia Sudan Syria	Uncertain Yes No	- No -	Yes Yes No
Somalia Sudan Syria Tunisia	Uncertain Yes No No	- No -	Yes Yes No No
Somalia Sudan Syria Tunisia United Arab Emirates	Uncertain Yes No No No	- No - -	Yes Yes No No

AMRO

Antigua and Barbuda	No	-	No
Argentina	No	-	No
Bahamas	No	-	No
Barbados	No	-	No
Belize	No	-	No
Bolivia	No	-	No
Brazil	Yes	No	Yes
Chile	No	-	No
Colombia	No	-	No
Costa Rica	Yes ¹²	Yes ^{1,13}	No
Cuba	No	-	No
Dominica	No	-	No
Dominican Republic	Yes	No	Yes
Ecuador	No	-	No
El Salvador	No	-	No
Grenada	No	-	No
Guatemala	No	-	No

Guyana	Yes ¹⁴	No	Yes
Honduras	No	-	No
Haiti	Yes	No	Yes
Jamaica	No	-	No
Nicaragua	No	-	No
Panama	No	-	No
Paraguay	No	-	No
Peru	No	-	No
Saint Kitts and Nevis	No	-	No
Saint Lucia	No	-	No
Saint Vincent and the Grenadines	No	-	No
Suriname	Yes ¹⁵	Yes ¹⁶	No
Trinidad and Tobago	Yes ¹⁷	Yes ¹⁶	No
Uruguay	No	-	No
Venezuela	No	-	No
SEARO			
Bangladesh	Yes	No	Yes
Bhutan	No	-	No
North Korea	No	-	No
India	Yes	No	Yes
Indonesia	Yes	No	Yes
Maldives	Yes	Yes ¹⁸	Yes
Myanmar	Yes	No	Yes
Nepal	Yes	No	Yes
Sri Lanka	Yes	Yes ¹⁸	Yes
Thailand	Yes	Yes ¹⁸	Yes
Timor-Leste	Yes	No	Yes

WPRO

American SamoaYesNoYes

Australia	Yes ¹⁹	Yes ¹⁹	No
Brunei	Yes	No	Yes
Cambodia	Yes	Yes ²⁰	Yes
China	Yes ²¹	Yes ²¹	No
Cook Islands	Yes	Yes ²²	Yes
Fiji	Yes ²³	No	Yes
French Polynesia	Yes	No	Yes
Guam	No	-	No
Japan	Yes ²⁴	Yes ²⁴	No
Kiribati	Yes	No	Yes
Laos	Yes	No	Yes
Malaysia	Yes	No	Yes
Marshall Islands	Yes	Yes ²⁵	Yes
Micronesia, Federated States of	Yes ²⁶	No	Yes
Mongolia	No	-	No
Nauru	No ²⁷	-	No
New Caledonia	Yes ²⁸	No	Yes
New Zealand	No	-	No
Niue	Yes	Yes ²⁹	Yes
Northern Mariana Islands	No ³⁰	No	No
Palau	Yes	Yes ³¹	Yes
Papua New Guinea	Yes	No	Yes
Philippines	Yes	No	Yes
Pitcairn Island	No	No	No
South Korea	Yes ³²	Yes ³²	No
Samoa	Yes	No	Yes
Singapore	No	No	No
Solomon Islands	Yes ³³	Yes ³⁴	No
Tokelau	No	-	No
Tonga	Yes	No	Yes
Tuvalu	Yes	No	Yes

Vanuatu	Yes	No	Yes
Vietnam	Yes	Yes ³¹	Yes
Wallis and Futuna	Yes	Yes ³¹	Yes

3.2 Systematic review

A systematic review of literature was conducted for all articles published before October 14, 2016 (supplemented with a later search for articles published before October 24, 2018) by searching PubMed, Web of Science, and Scopus with the following keywords: "lymphatic filariasis", "prevalence", "incidence", "mass drug administration", "coverage", lymphedema", "hydrocele", "transmission assessment survey", and "mapping".

3.2.1 Systematic review data processing

The systematic review process is illustrated in Supplementary Figure 2. Throughout the systematic review we excluded publications that met the following criteria: no measurement of LF prevalence, data collected before 1985, case-control studies, qualitative research publications, duplicative data from cohort studies, and publications that did not report the location of data collection. The search identified 2145 publications, which were reduced to 666 after screening titles and abstracts. An additional 190 publications were then excluded because they were duplicative of the 5745 datapoints previously extracted from the Global Atlas of Helminth Infections. A full text review was completed for the 476 remaining publications. The full text review yielded 232 publications which met the inclusion criteria and were extracted. The literature review was updated on October 24, 2018, by searching PubMed with the same search string used in 2016 for articles published after October 14, 2016. The search returned 205 results, which were narrowed to 47 articles after screening titles and abstracts. A full text review resulted in 41 articles that were eligible for extraction. Additional publications were identified outside of the literature review and screened for inclusion by the same criteria, up through March 17, 2020. The final dataset drew from 301 articles. Overall, 2864 datapoints were extracted from 301 publications. Of the extracted datapoints, 2652 were geo-located to the smallest geographical unit possible. Among countries for which data were otherwise not available, ministries of health were contacted directly to request prevalence and intervention monitoring data. Data on the prevalence of clinical disease were not included in the analysis.



Supplementary Figure 2. LF article review and data extraction flowchart

Each step of the extraction process is outlined from article identification and screening to extraction, including the number of articles or records that were processed or removed in each step before reaching the final dataset.

Additional articles outside of the literature review were identified and screened for inclusion ("ongoing process") on an ongoing basis up until March 17, 2020.

3.3 Geo-positioning

LF prevalence data were manually verified and geo-located to ensure accuracy of geographical information. First, data reported from locations smaller than 5×5 km were treated as points with coordinates. If lat/long coordinates were provided either in a publication or otherwise available from a data provider, these were mapped to ensure consistency with any other available geographical information (eg, to ensure points were geo-referenced in the correct district or other administrative unit). If coordinates were not provided, locations were manually geo-located and verified comparing results from Google Maps, Open Street Map, Fuzzy Gazetteer, and Humanitarian Data Exchange. Second, prevalence data inputs from locations larger than 5×5 km were geo-referenced to the appropriate administrative boundary level (most commonly district or country level), or were geo-referenced to custom boundaries if they represented units of space, such as an Evaluation Unit (EU) used in a Transmission Assessment Survey (TAS) composed of multiple IUs. These inputs were treated as polygon data for the purposes of analysis. In the event that a literature source only included a map of locations sampled without any other information, ArcGIS software was utilised to overlay the map onto existing administrative boundaries, and location coordinates or custom polygons were manually created and recorded. Finally, locations for which LF prevalence was reported that represented administrative areas were assigned to their associated polygons in our administrative shapefile database. If place names were unidentifiable across multiple shapefile libraries or geo-referencing sources, they were excluded from the analysis. National LF programme managers were invited to review results and provide any feedback on accuracy of geo-referencing. We also acknowledge the potential for errors in geo-referencing data inputs by community or IU names. All data inputs were geo-referenced against at least three open-source mapping databases, as well as circulated among national programme managers for accuracy.

3.4 Data processing

A total of 5352 data rows were excluded from the analysis for the following reasons: inability to geo-reference (N = 2,555 observations); missing the year that data collection occurred (N = 371); or missing the number of individuals tested (N = 2426). Duplicate records were identified and excluded (N = 6270); these generally reflected different data sources (eg, literature extraction and ESPEN) which contained the same survey (identical year, location, sample size, and reference when available), although there was some duplication within individual data sources.

Records were identified as outliers and excluded if discordant with published sources of LF programme history (N = 689). When multiple records within a survey series met this criterion, the data quality of the entire series was scrutinised and led to exclusion of the entire survey series. For example, a publication describing baseline survey and monitoring data from Cameroon presents LF prevalence ranging from 1% to 20% for the period 2009–2010. Cameroon data reported via the ESPEN portal for 2003, of which 216 out of 232 surveys exceeded 20% prevalence, was irreconcilable with this publication and outliered. We also chose to exclude prevalence surveys geo-referenced within northern Sahelian areas that likely reflect LF infection in populations that migrate seasonally to LF-endemic locations (northern Niger, northern Chad and northern Mauritania). There is strong evidence against autochthonous transmission here due to the lack of environmental suitability for necessary vector-host interaction.

Supplementary Table 3 provides citations for data sources used in our LF models. The geographical coverage of the final dataset is summarised in Supplementary Figures 3–5.

Supplementary Table 3. Citations for data inputs.

The NID is a unique identifier cataloguing all data inputs in the Global Health Data Exchange (<u>http://ghdx.healthdata.org</u>). Underlying NIDs represent NIDs for primary sources, when data were obtained for this study from a secondary source. Note: Records are listed here in alphabetical order by geography, but some sources provided data for multiple countries; such sources are only listed here once.

NID (underlying NID)	Geographies	Citation
327584	Global	WHO Global Programme for Elimination of Lymphatic Filariasis Database.

NID (underlying NID)	Geographies	Citation
288857	American Samoa	Kroidl I, Saathof E, Maganga L, Clowes P, Maboko L, Hoerauf A, Makunde WH, Haule A, Mviombo P, Pitter B, Mgeni N, Mabuye J, Kowuor D, Mwingira U, Malecela MN, Loescher T, Hoelscher M. Prevalence of Lymphatic Filariasis and Treatment Effectiveness of Albendazole/Ivermectin in Individuals with HIV Co- infection in Southwest-Tanzania. PLoS Negl Trop Dis. 2016; 10(4): e0004618.
289596	American Samoa	Reid EC, Kimura E. Microfilaria prevalence of diurnally subperiodic Wuchereria bancrofti among people having a medical checkup in American Samoa in the past 17 years. J Trop Med Hyg. 1993; 96(2): 118-23.
389386	American Samoa	Sheel M, Sheridan S, Gass K, Won K, Fuimaono S, Kirk M, Gonzales A, Hedtke SM, Graves PM, Lau CL. Identifying residual transmission of lymphatic filariasis after mass drug administration: Comparing school-based versus community-based surveillance - American Samoa, 2016. PLoS Negl Trop Dis. 2018; 12(7): e0006583.
389678	American Samoa	Lau CL, Sheridan S, Ryan S, Roineau M, Andreosso A, Fuimaono S, Tufa J, Graves PM. Detecting and confirming residual hotspots of lymphatic filariasis transmission in American Samoa 8 years after stopping mass drug administration. PLoS Negl Trop Dis. 2017; 11(9): e0005914.
389682	American Samoa	Coutts SP, King JD, Pa'au M, Fuimaono S, Roth J, King MR, Lammie PJ, Lau CL, Graves PM. Prevalence and risk factors associated with lymphatic filariasis in American Samoa after mass drug administration. Trop Med Health. 2017; 45: 22.
143009	American Samoa, Brazil, Ghana, India, Indonesia, Nepal, Sri Lanka	London School of Hygiene and Tropical Medicine. Global Atlas of Helminth Infections - Lymphatic Filariasis. London, United Kingdom: London School of Hygiene and Tropical Medicine.
222546	American Samoa, Dominican Republic, Ghana, Indonesia, Malaysia, Philippines, Sri Lanka, Tanzania, Vanuatu	Chu BK, Deming M, Biritwum NK, Bougma WR, Dorkenoo AM, El-Setouhy M, Fischer PU, Gass K, Gonzalez de Peña M, Mercado-Hernandez L, Kyelem D, Lammie PJ, Flueckiger RM, Mwingira UJ, Noordin R, Offei Owusu I, Ottesen EA, Pavluck A, Pilotte N, Rao RU, Samarasekera D, Schmaedick MA, Settinayake S, Simonsen PE, Supali T, Taleo F, Torres M, Weil GJ, Won KY. Transmission assessment surveys (TAS) to define endpoints for lymphatic filariasis mass drug administration: a multicenter evaluation. <i>PLoS Negl Trop Dis.</i> 2013; 7.0(12): e2584.
437961	American Samoa	Graves PM, Sheridan S, Fuimaono S, Lau CL. Demographic, socioeconomic and disease knowledge factors, but not population mobility, associated with lymphatic filariasis infection in adult workers in American Samoa in 2014. Parasites Vectors. 2020; 13(1): 125.
288919	Bangladesh	Shamsuzzaman AKM, Haq R, Karim MJ, Azad MB, Mahmood ASMS, Khair A, Rahman MM, Hafiz I, Ramaiah KD, Mackenzie CD, Mableson HE, Kelly-Hope LA. The significant scale up and success of Transmission Assessment Surveys ñTASî for endgame surveillance of lymphatic filariasis in Bangladesh: One step closer to the elimination goal of 2020. <i>PLoS Negl Trop Dis.</i> 2017; 11(1): e0005340.
143009 (270790)	Bangladesh	Samad MS, Itoh M, Moji K, Hossain M, Mondal D, Alam MS, Kimura E. Enzyme- linked immunosorbent assay for the diagnosis of Wuchereria bancrofti infection using urine samples and its application in Bangladesh. Parasitol Int. 2013; 62(6): 564-7.
143009 (271207)	Benin, Burkina Faso, Ghana, Togo	Gyapong JO, Kyelem D, Kleinschmidt I, Agbo K, Ahouandogbo F, Gaba J, Owusu-Banahene G, Sanou S, Sodahlon YK, Biswas G, Kale OO, Molyneux DH, Roungou JB, Thomson MC, Remme J. The use of spatial analysis in maping the distribution of bancroftian filariasis in four West African countries. Ann Trop Med Parasitol. 2002; 96(7): 695-705.

NID (underlying NID)	Geographies	Citation
136401	Brazil	Albuquerque MF, Marzochi MC, Sabroza PC, Braga MC, Padilha T, Silva MC, Silva MR, Schindler HC, Maciel MA, Souza W. Bancroftian filariasis in two urban areas of Recife, Brazil: pre-control observations on infection and disease. Trans R Soc Trop Med Hyg. 1995; 89(4): 373-7.
136494	Brazil	Medeiros Z, Bonfim C, Alves A, Oliveira C, Netto MJE, Aguiar-Santos AM. The epidemiological delimitation of lymphatic filariasis in an endemic area of Brazil, 41 years after the first recorded case. Ann Trop Med Parasitol. 2008; 102(6): 509-19.
136586	Brazil	Medeiros Z, Bonfim C, Brandão E, Netto MJE, Vasconcellos L, Ribeiro L, Portugal J. Using kernel density estimates to investigate lymphatic filariasis in northeast Brazil. <i>Pathog Glob Health</i> . 2012; 106(2): 113-7.
288875	Brazil	Brandao E, Bonfim C, Alves A, Oliveira C, Montenegro CE, Costa T, Maciel A, Medeiros Z. Lymphatic filariasis among children and adolescents: spatial identification via socio-environmental indicators to define priority areas for elimination. Int Health. 2015; 7(5): 324-31.
288880	Brazil	Netto MJ, Bonfim C, Brandao E, Aguiar-Santos AM, Medeiros Z. Burden of lymphatic filariasis morbidity in an area of low endemicity in Brazil. Addict Behav Rep. 2016; 163: 54-60.
388976	Brazil	Ramesh A, Cameron M, Spence K, Hoek Spaans R, Melo-Santos MAV, Paiva MHS, Guedes DRD, Barbosa RMR, Oliveira CMF, Sá A, Jeffries CL, Castanha PMS, Oliveira PAS, Walker T, Alexander N, Braga C. Development of an urban molecular xenomonitoring system for lymphatic filariasis in the Recife Metropolitan Region, Brazil. <i>PLoS Negl Trop Dis.</i> 2018; 12(10): e0006816.
414527	Brazil	Secretariat of Health Surveillance, Ministry of Health (Brazil). Brazil Lymphatic Filariasis Transmission Assessment Survey and MDA Coverage Data 2002-2016.
437951	Brazil	Xavier A, Oliveira H, Aguiar-Santos A, Barbosa Júnior W, da Silva E, Braga C, Bonfim C, Medeiros Z. Assessment of transmission in areas of uncertain endemicity for lymphatic filariasis in Brazil. PLoS Negl Trop Dis. 2019; 13(11): e0007836.
143009 (136399)	Brazil	Aguiar-Santos AM, Medeiros Z, Bonfim C, Rocha AC, Brandão E, Miranda T, Oliveira P, Sarinho ESC. Epidemiological assessment of neglected diseases in children: lymphatic filariasis and soil-transmitted helminthiasis. <i>J Pediatr (Rio J)</i> . 2013; 89(3): 250-5.
143009 (136404)	Brazil	Braga C, Dourado I, Ximenes R, Miranda J, Alexander N. Bancroftian filariasis in an endemic area of Brazil: differences between genders during puberty. Rev Soc Bras Med Trop. 2005; 38(3): 224-8.
143009 (136431)	Brazil	Maciel MA, Marzochi KB, Silva EC, Rocha A, Furtado AF. [Comparative studies on endemic areas of bancroftian filariasis in Greater Recife, Brazil]. Cad Saude Publica. 1994; 10(Suppl 2): 301-9.
143009 (136473)	Brazil	Brandão E, Bonfim C, Cabral D, Lima JL, Aguiar-Santos AM, Maciel A, Medeiros Z. Mapping of Wuchereria bancrofti infection in children and adolescents in an endemic area of Brazil. <i>Addict Behav Rep.</i> 2011; 120(1-2): 151-4.
143009 (136479)	Brazil	Bonfim C, Netto MJE, Pedroza D, Portugal JL, Medeiros Z. A socioenvironmental composite index as a tool for identifying urban areas at risk of lymphatic filariasis. Trop Med Int Health. 2009; 14(8): 877-84.
143009 (136514)	Brazil	Bonfim C, Lessa F, Oliveira C o, Evangelista MJ, do Espírito Santo M, Meireles E, Pereira JC, Medeiros Z. [The occurrence and distribution of lymphatic filariasis in Greater Metropolitan Recife: the case of an endemic area in Jaboatão dos Guararapes, Pernambuco, Brazil]. <i>Cad Saude Publica</i> . 2003; 19(5): 1497-505.

NID (underlying NID)	Geographies	Citation
143009 (136521)	Brazil	Braga C, Dourado MI, Ximenes RA de A, Alves L, Brayner F, Rocha A, Alexander N. Field evaluation of the whole blood immunochromatographic test for rapid bancroftian filariasis diagnosis in the northeast of Brazil. Rev Inst Med Trop Sao Paulo. 2003; 45(3): 125-9.
143009 (136552)	Brazil	Braga C, Ximenes RA, Albuquerque M, Souza WV, Miranda J, Brayner F, Alves L, Silva L, Dourado I. [Evaluation of a social and environmental indicator used in the identification of lymphatic filariasis transmission in urban centers]. Cad Saude Publica. 2001; 17(5): 1211-8.
143009 (147783)	Brazil	Medeiros Z, Alves A, Brito JA, Borba L, Santos Z, Costa JP, do Espírito Santo ME, Netto MJE. The present situation regarding lymphatic filariasis in Cabo de Santo Agostinho, Pernambuco, Northeast Brazil. Rev Inst Med Trop Sao Paulo. 2006; 48(5): 263-7.
143009 (222121)	Brazil	Oliveira P, Braga C, Alexander N, Brandão E, Silva A, Wanderley L, Aguiar AM, Diniz G, Medeiros Z, Rocha A. Evaluation of diagnostic tests for Wuchereria bancrofti infection in Brazilian schoolchildren. <i>Rev Soc Bras Med Trop.</i> 2014; 47.0(3): 359-66.
423159	Brunei	World Health Organization Regional Office for the Western Pacific (WPRO- WHO). First Mekong-Plus Programme Managers Workshop on Lymphatic Filariasis and Other Helminthiasis - March 2009. Manila, Philippines: World Health Organization Regional Office for the Western Pacific (WPRO-WHO), 2009.
338762	Burkina Faso	Expanded Special Project for Elimination of Neglected Tropical Diseases (ESPEN), Ministry of Health (Burkina Faso), World Health Organization Regional Office for Africa (WHO-AFRO). Burkina Faso Lymphatic Filariasis Site Level Map Data - ESPEN. Geneva, Switzerland: World Health Organization (WHO), 2018.
143009 (147765)	Burkina Faso	Kyelem D, Medlock J, Sanou S, Bonkoungou M, Boatin B, Molyneux DH. Short communication: impact of long-term (14 years) bi-annual ivermectin treatment on Wuchereria bancrofti microfilaraemia. Trop Med Int Health. 2005; 10(10): 1002-4.
338755	Burundi	Expanded Special Project for Elimination of Neglected Tropical Diseases (ESPEN), Ministry of Public Health (Burundi), World Health Organization Regional Office for Africa (WHO-AFRO). Burundi Lymphatic Filariasis Site Level Map Data - ESPEN. Geneva, Switzerland: World Health Organization (WHO), 2018.
288839	Cambodia	Leang R, Socheat D, Bin B, Bunkea T, Odermatt P. Assessment of disease and infection of lymphatic filariasis in Northeastern Cambodia. Trop Med Int Health. 2004; 9(10): 1115-20.
288853	Cameroon	Gounoue-Kamkumo R, Nana-Djeunga HC, Bopda J, Akame J, Tarini A, Kamgno J. Loss of sensitivity of immunochromatographic test (ICT) for lymphatic filariasis diagnosis in low prevalence settings: consequence in the monitoring and evaluation procedures. BMC Infect Dis. 2015; 15: 579.
288855	Cameroon	Nana-Djeunga HC, Tchatchueng-Mbougua JB, Bopda J, Mbickmen-Tchana S, Elong-Kana N, NnomzoÍo E, Akame J, Tarini A, Zhang Y, Njiokou F, Kamgno J. Mapping of Bancroftian Filariasis in Cameroon: Prospects for Elimination. <i>PLoS Negl Trop Dis.</i> 2015; 9(9): e0004001.
339174	Cameroon	Expanded Special Project for Elimination of Neglected Tropical Diseases (ESPEN), Ministry of Public Health (Cameroon), World Health Organization Regional Office for Africa (WHO-AFRO). Cameroon Lymphatic Filariasis Site Level Map Data - ESPEN. Geneva, Switzerland: World Health Organization (WHO), 2018.
389838	Cameroon	Nana-Djeunga HC, Tchouakui M, Njitchouang GR, Tchatchueng-Mbougua JB, Nwane P, Domche A, Bopda J, Mbickmen-Tchana S, Akame J, Tarini A, Epée E, Biholong BD, Zhang Y, Tougoue JJ, Kabore A, Njiokou F, Kamgno J. First

NID (underlying NID)	Geographies	Citation
		evidence of lymphatic filariasis transmission interruption in Cameroon: Progress towards elimination. <i>PLoS Negl Trop Dis.</i> 2017; 11(6): e0005633.
403340	Cameroon	Wanji S, Esum ME, Njouendou AJ, Mbeng AA, Chounna Ndongmo PW, Abong RA, Fru J, Fombad FF, Nchanji GT, Ngongeh G, Ngandjui NV, Enyong PI, Storey H, Curtis KC, Fischer K, Fauver JR, Lew D, Goss CW, Fischer PU. Mapping of lymphatic filariasis in loiasis areas: A new strategy shows no evidence for Wuchereria bancrofti endemicity in Cameroon. PLoS Negl Trop Dis. 2019; 13(3): e0007192.
143009 (136492)	Cameroon	Cho-Ngwa F, Amambua AN, Ambele MA, Titanji VPK. Evidence for the exacerbation of lymphedema of geochemical origin, podoconiosis, by onchocerciasis. J Infect Public Health. 2009; 2(4): 198-203.
143009 (147743)	Cameroon	Ivoke N. Rural bancroftian filariasis in north-western Cameroon: parasitological and clinical studies. J Commun Dis. 2000; 32(4): 254-63.
143009 (147786)	Cameroon	Moyou-Somo R, Ouambe MA, Fon E, Bema J. [Prevalence of Bancroftian filariasis in seven villages of the Bonassama Health District in the Wouri Estuary, littoral province of Cameroon]. Med Trop (Mars). 2003; 63(6): 583-6.
143009 (223563)	Cameroon	Wanji S, Tendongfor N, Esum M, Che JN, Mand S, Tanga Mbi C, Enyong P, Hoerauf A. Elephantiasis of non-filarial origin (podoconiosis) in the highlands of north-western Cameroon. Ann Trop Med Parasitol. 2008; 102(6): 529-40.
143009 (293113)	Cameroon	Wanji S, Amvongo-Adjia N, Koudou B, Njouendou AJ, Chounna Ndongmo PW, Kengne-Ouafo JA, Datchoua-Poutcheu FR, Fovennso BA, Tayong DB, Fombad FF, Fischer PU, Enyong PI, Bockarie M. Cross-Reactivity of Filariais ICT Cards in Areas of Contrasting Endemicity of Loa loa and Mansonella perstans in Cameroon: Implications for Shrinking of the Lymphatic Filariasis Map in the Central African Region. PLoS Negl Trop Dis. 2015; 9(11): e0004184.
339134	Central African Republic	Expanded Special Project for Elimination of Neglected Tropical Diseases (ESPEN), Ministry of Public Health and Population (Central African Republic), World Health Organization Regional Office for Africa (WHO-AFRO). Central African Republic Lymphatic Filariasis Site Level Map Data - ESPEN. Geneva, Switzerland: World Health Organization (WHO), 2018.
339546	Chad	Expanded Special Project for Elimination of Neglected Tropical Diseases (ESPEN), Ministry of Public Health (Chad), World Health Organization Regional Office for Africa (WHO-AFRO). Chad Lymphatic Filariasis Site Level Map Data - ESPEN. Geneva, Switzerland: World Health Organization (WHO), 2018.
339185	Comoros	Expanded Special Project for Elimination of Neglected Tropical Diseases (ESPEN), Ministry of Health, Social Cohesion, Solidarity, and Gender Promotion (Comoros), World Health Organization Regional Office for Africa (WHO-AFRO). Comoros Lymphatic Filariasis Site Level Map Data - ESPEN. Geneva, Switzerland: World Health Organization (WHO), 2018.
143009 (222125)	Republic of the Congo	Chesnais CB, Missamou F, Pion SD, Bopda J, Louya F, Majewski AC, Fischer PU, Weil GJ, Boussinesq M. A case study of risk factors for lymphatic filariasis in the Republic of Congo. Parasites Vectors. 2014; 300.
143009 (293159)	Republic of the Congo	Pion SD, Chesnais CB, Bopda J, Louya F, Fischer PU, Majewski AC, Weil GJ, Boussinesq M, Missamou F. The impact of two semiannual treatments with albendazole alone on lymphatic filariasis and soil-transmitted helminth infections: a community-based study in the Republic of Congo. Am J Trop Med Hyg. 2015; 92(5): 959-66.
389517	Cook Islands	Ave C, Kapa DR, Ottesen E. Elimination of lymphatic filariasis as a public health problem from the Cook Islands. Trop Med Health. 2018; 46: 12.

NID (underlying NID)	Geographies	Citation
339158	Côte d'Ivoire	Expanded Special Project for Elimination of Neglected Tropical Diseases (ESPEN), Ministry of Health (Côte d'Ivoire), World Health Organization Regional Office for Africa (WHO-AFRO). Côte d'Ivoire Lymphatic Filariasis Site Level Map Data - ESPEN. Geneva, Switzerland: World Health Organization (WHO), 2018.
339179	Democratic Republic of the Congo	Expanded Special Project for Elimination of Neglected Tropical Diseases (ESPEN), Ministry of Public Health (Congo, DR), World Health Organization Regional Office for Africa (WHO-AFRO). Demcratic Republic of the Congo Lymphatic Filariasis Site Level Map Data - ESPEN. Geneva, Switzerland: World Health Organization (WHO), 2018.
389675	Democratic Republic of the Congo	Pion SDS, Chesnais CB, Weil GJ, Fischer PU, Missamou F, Boussinesq M. Effect of 3 years of biannual mass drug administration with albendazole on lymphatic filariasis and soil-transmitted helminth infections: a community-based study in Republic of the Congo. Lancet Infect Dis. 2017; 17(7): 763-769.
403338	Democratic Republic of the Congo	Chesnais CB, Awaca-Uvon NP, Vlaminck J, Tambwe JP, Weil GJ, Pion SD, Boussinesq M. Risk factors for lymphatic filariasis in two villages of the Democratic Republic of the Congo. Parasites Vectors. 2019; 12(1): 162.
143009 (284684)	Democratic Republic of the Congo	Bakajika DK, Nigo MM, Lotsima JP, Masikini GA, Fischer K, Lloyd MM, Weil GJ, Fischer PU. Filarial antigenemia and Loa loa night blood microfilaremia in an area without bancroftian filariasis in the Democratic Republic of Congo. Am J Trop Med Hyg. 2014; 91(6): 1142-8.
143009 (136449)	Democratic Republic of the Congo; Nigeria	Richards FO, Eigege A, Miri ES, Kal A, Umaru J, Pam D, Rakers LJ, Sambo Y, Danboyi J, Ibrahim B, Adelamo SE, Ogah G, Goshit D, Oyenekan OK, Mathieu E, Withers PC, Saka YA, Jiya J, Hopkins DR. Epidemiological and entomological evaluations after six years or more of mass drug administration for lymphatic filariasis elimination in Nigeria. PLoS Negl Trop Dis. 2011; 5(10): e1346.
409203	Dominican Republic	Keys HM, Noland GS, De Rochars MB, Blount S, Gonzales M. Prevalence of malaria and lymphatic filariasis in bateyes of the Dominican Republic. Infect Dis Poverty. 2019; 8(1): 39.
143009 (148390)	Dominican Republic	Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC). Lymphatic Filariasis in the Americas: An Epidemiologic History. Atlanta, United States: Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC), 2002.
143009 (293234)	Dominican Republic	Noland GS, Blount S, Gonzalez M. Post-Mass Drug Administration Transmission Assessment Survey for Elimination of Lymphatic Filariasis in La Ciénaga, Dominican Republic. <i>Am J Trop Med Hyg</i> . 2015; 93(6): 1292-4.
136475	Egypt	Abdel-Hamid YM, Soliman MI, Kenawy MA. Geographical distribution and relative abundance of culicine mosquitoes in relation to transmission of lymphatic filariasis in El Menoufia Governorate, Egypt. J Egypt Soc Parasitol. 2011; 41(1): 109-18.
137363	Egypt	Ramzy RMR, el-Setouhy M, Helmy H, Kandil AM, Ahmed ES, Farid HA, Faris R, Weil GJ. The impact of single-dose diethylcarbamazine treatment of bancroftian filariasis in a low-endemicity setting in Egypt. Am J Trop Med Hyg. 2002; 67(2): 196-200.
288849	Egypt	Moustafa MA, Thabet HS, Saad GA, El-Setouhy M, Mehrez M, Hamdy DM. Surveillance of lymphatic filariasis 5 years after stopping mass drug administration in Menoufiya Governorate, Egypt. East Mediterr Health J. 2014; 20(5): 295-9.
389672	Egypt	Moustafa MA, Salamah MMI, Thabet HS, Tawfik RA, Mehrez MM, Hamdy DM. Molecular xenomonitoring (MX) and transmission assessment survey (TAS) of lymphatic filariasis elimination in two villages, Menoufyia Governorate, Egypt. Eur J Clin Microbiol Infect Dis. 2017; 36(7): 1143-1150.

NID (underlying NID)	Geographies	Citation
423037	Egypt	Ramzy RMR, Kamal HA, Hassan MA, Haggag AA. Elimination of lymphatic filariasis as a public health problem from the Arab Republic of Egypt. Acta Trop. 2019; 199: 105121.
143009 (136411)	Egypt	Faris R, Ramzy RM, Gad AM, Weil GJ, Buck AA. Community diagnosis of Bancroftian filariasis. Trans R Soc Trop Med Hyg. 1993; 87(6): 659-61.
339259	Equatorial Guinea	Expanded Special Project for Elimination of Neglected Tropical Diseases (ESPEN), Ministry of Health and Social Welfare (Equatorial Guinea), World Health Organization Regional Office for Africa (WHO-AFRO). Equatorial Guinea Lymphatic Filariasis Site Level Map Data - ESPEN. Geneva, Switzerland: World Health Organization (WHO), 2018.
339217	Eritrea	Expanded Special Project for Elimination of Neglected Tropical Diseases (ESPEN), Ministry of Health (Eritrea), World Health Organization Regional Office for Africa (WHO-AFRO). Eritrea Lymphatic Filariasis Site Level Map Data - ESPEN. Geneva, Switzerland: World Health Organization (WHO), 2018.
136584	Ethiopia	Jemaneh L, Kebede D. Clinico-epidemiological study of lymphatic filariasis southwestern Ethiopia. Ethiop Med J. 1995; 33(3): 143-53.
339221	Ethiopia	Expanded Special Project for Elimination of Neglected Tropical Diseases (ESPEN), Ministry of Health (Ethiopia), World Health Organization Regional Office for Africa (WHO-AFRO). Ethiopia Lymphatic Filariasis Site Level Map Data - ESPEN. Geneva, Switzerland: World Health Organization (WHO), 2018.
143009 (136454)	Ethiopia	Shiferaw W, Kebede T, Graves PM, Golasa L, Gebre T, Mosher AW, Tadesse A, Sime H, Lambiyo T, Panicker KN, Richards FO, Hailu A. Lymphatic filariasis in western Ethiopia with special emphasis on prevalence of Wuchereria bancrofti antigenaemia in and around onchocerciasis endemic areas. Trans R Soc Trop Med Hyg. 2012; 106(2): 117-27.
143009 (284760)	Ethiopia	Desta K, Ashine M, Davey G. Predictive value of clinical assessment of patients with podoconiosis in an endemic community setting. Trans R Soc Trop Med Hyg. 2007; 101(6): 621-3.
408985	Federated States of Micronesia	World Health Organization Regional Office for the Western Pacific (WPRO-WHO). Thirteenth Meeting of the Western Pacific Regional Programme Review Group on Neglected Tropical Diseases Meeting Report 2013. Manila, Philippines: World Health Organization Regional Office for the Western Pacific (WPRO-WHO), 2013.
143009 (147760)	Federated States of Micronesia	Kimura E, Remit K, Fujiwara M, Aniol K, Siren N. Parasitological and clinical studies on Wuchereria bancrofti infection in Chuuk (formerly Truk) State, Federated States of Micronesia. Trop Med Parasitol. 1994; 45(4): 344-6.
143009 (147775)	Fiji	Mataika JU, Kimura E, Koroivueta J, Shimada M. Efficacy of five annual single doses of diethylcarbamazine for treatment of lymphatic filariasis in Fiji. Bull World Health Organ. 1998; 76(6): 575-9.
412608	Fiji, Haiti, India, Indonesia, Papua New Guinea	Weil GJ, Bogus J, Christian M, Dubray C, Djuardi Y, Fischer PU, Goss CW, Hardy M, Jambulingam P, King CL, Kuttiat VS, Krishnamoorthy K, Laman M, Lemoine JF, O'Brian KK, Robinson LJ, Samuela J, Schechtman KB, Sircar A, Srividya A, Steer AC, Supali T, Subramanian S, DOLF IDA Safety Study Group. The safety of double- and triple-drug community mass drug administration for lymphatic filariasis: A multicenter, open-label, cluster-randomized study. PLoS Med. 2019; 16(6): e1002839.
288916	French Polynesia	Moulia-Pelat JP, Nguyen LN, HascoÔt H, Luquiaud P, Nicolas L. Advantages of an annual single dose of ivermectin 400 micrograms/kg plus diethylcarbamazine for community treatment of bancroftian filariasis. <i>Trans R Soc Trop Med Hyg.</i> 1995; 89(6): 682-5.

NID (underlying NID)	Geographies	Citation
288917	French Polynesia	Nguyen NL, MouliaPelat JP, Cartel JL. Control of bancroftian filariasis in an endemic area of Polynesia by ivermectin 400 mu g/kg. Trans R Soc Trop Med Hyg. 1996; 90(6): 689-91.
143009 (285113)	French Polynesia	Nicolas L, Plichart C, Nguyen LN, Moulia-Pelat JP. Reduction of Wuchereria bancrofti adult worm circulating antigen after annual treatments of diethylcarbamazine combined with ivermectin in French Polynesia. J Infect Dis. 1997; 175(2): 489-92.
143009 (285118)	French Polynesia	Esterre P, Plichart C, Sechan Y, Nguyen NL. The impact of 34 years of massive DEC chemotherapy on Wuchereria bancrofti infection and transmission: the Maupiti cohort. Trop Med Int Health. 2001; 6(3): 190-5.
339226	Gabon	Expanded Special Project for Elimination of Neglected Tropical Diseases (ESPEN), Ministry of Health (Gabon), World Health Organization Regional Office for Africa (WHO-AFRO). Gabon Lymphatic Filariasis Site Level Map Data - ESPEN. Geneva, Switzerland: World Health Organization (WHO), 2018.
222127	Ghana	Kwansa-Bentum B, Aboagye-Antwi F, Otchere J, Wilson MD, Boakye DA. Implications of low-density microfilariae carriers in Anopheles transmission areas: molecular forms of Anopheles gambiae and Anopheles funestus populations in perspective. Parasites Vectors. 2014; 157.
288831	Ghana	Gyapong JO, Remme JHF. The use of grid sampling methodology for rapid assessment of the distribution of bancroftian filariasis. Trans R Soc Trop Med Hyg. 2001; 95(6): 681-6.
339231	Ghana	Expanded Special Project for Elimination of Neglected Tropical Diseases (ESPEN), Ministry of Health (Ghana), World Health Organization Regional Office for Africa (WHO-AFRO). Ghana Lymphatic Filariasis Site Level Map Data - ESPEN. Geneva, Switzerland: World Health Organization (WHO), 2018.
403320	Ghana	Minetti C, Tettevi EJ, Mechan F, Prada JM, Idun B, Biritwum NK, Osei- Atweneboana MY, Reimer LJ. Elimination within reach: A cross-sectional study highlighting the factors that contribute to persistent lymphatic filariasis in eight communities in rural Ghana. PLoS Negl Trop Dis. 2019; 13(1): e0006994.
408334	Ghana	Biritwum NK, Frempong KK, Verver S, Odoom S, Alomatu B, Asiedu O, Kontoroupis P, Yeboah A, Hervie ET, Boakye DA, Vlas SJ de, Gyapong JO, Stolk WA. Progress towards lymphatic filariasis elimination in Ghana from 2000-2016: analysis of microfilaria prevalence data from 430 communities. bioRxiv. 2018; 507145.
143009 (136409)	Ghana	Dunyo SK, Appawu M, Nkrumah FK, Baffoe-Wilmot A, Pedersen EM, Simonsen PE. Lymphatic filariasis on the coast of Ghana. Trans R Soc Trop Med Hyg. 1996; 90(6): 634-8.
143009 (136417)	Ghana	Gyapong JO, Adjei S, Sackey SO. Descriptive epidemiology of lymphatic filariasis in Ghana. Trans R Soc Trop Med Hyg. 1996; 90(1): 26-30.
143009 (136419)	Ghana	Gyapong JO, Webber RH, Morris J, Bennett S. Prevalence of hydrocele as a rapid diagnostic index for lymphatic filariasis. Trans R Soc Trop Med Hyg. 1998; 92(1): 40-3.
143009 (136528)	Ghana	Gyapong JO. Impact of single-dose ivermectin on community microfilaria load in bancroftian filariasis infection: two years post treatment. Trans R Soc Trop Med Hyg. 2000; 94(4): 434-6.
143009 (147731)	Ghana	Gyapong JO, Omane-Badu K, Webber RH. Evaluation of the filter paper blood collection method for detecting Og4C3 circulating antigen in bancroftian filariasis. Trans R Soc Trop Med Hyg. 1998; 92(4): 407-10.

NID (underlying NID)	Geographies	Citation
143009 (285140)	Ghana	Gyapong JO, Adjei S, Gyapong M, Asamoah G. Rapid community diagnosis of lymphatic filariasis. Addict Behav Rep. 1996; 61(1): 65-74.
143009 (285161)	Ghana	Gbakima AA, Appawu MA, Dadzie S, Karikari C, Sackey SO, Baffoe-Wilmot A, Gyapong J, Scott AL. Lymphatic filariasis in Ghana: establishing the potential for an urban cycle of transmission. Trop Med Int Health. 2005; 10(4): 387-92.
143009 (293297)	Ghana	Aboagye-Antwi F, Kwansa-Bentum B, Dadzie SK, Ahorlu CK, Appawu MA, Gyapong J, Wilson MD, Boakye DA. Transmission indices and microfilariae prevalence in human population prior to mass drug administration with ivermectin and albendazole in the Gomoa District of Ghana. Parasites Vectors. 2015; 8(1): 562.
288854	Guinea	Kouassi BL, de Souza DK, Goepogui A, Narh CA, King SA, Mamadou BS, Diakite L, Dadzie SK, Boakye DA, Utzinger J, Bockarie MJ, Koudou BG. Assessing the presence of Wuchereria bancrofti in vector and human populations from urban communities in Conakry, Guinea. Parasites Vectors. 2015; 8: 492.
339233	Guinea	Expanded Special Project for Elimination of Neglected Tropical Diseases (ESPEN), Ministry of Health (Guinea), World Health Organization Regional Office for Africa (WHO-AFRO). Guinea Lymphatic Filariasis Site Level Map Data - ESPEN. Geneva, Switzerland: World Health Organization (WHO), 2018.
339255	Guinea-Bissau	Expanded Special Project for Elimination of Neglected Tropical Diseases (ESPEN), Ministry of Public Health (Guinea-Bissau), World Health Organization Regional Office for Africa (WHO-AFRO). Guinea-Bissau Lymphatic Filariasis Site Level Map Data - ESPEN. Geneva, Switzerland: World Health Organization (WHO), 2018.
143009 (136594)	Guyana	Rawlins SC, Lammie P, Tiwari T, Pons P, Chadee DD, Oostburg BF, Baboolal S. Lymphatic filariasis in the Caribbean region: the opportunity for its elimination and certification. Rev Panam Salud Publica. 2000; 7(5): 319-24.
136509	Haiti	Beau de Rochars MVE, Milord MD, St Jean Y, Désormeaux AM, Dorvil JJ, Lafontant JG, Addiss DG, Streit TG. Geographic distribution of lymphatic filariasis in Haiti. <i>Am J Trop Med Hyg</i> . 2004; 71(5): 598-601.
288817	Haiti	Lammie P, Hightower A, Eberhard M. Age-specific prevalence of antigenemia in a <i>Wuchereria bancrofti</i> -exposed population. Am J Trop Med Hyg. 1994; 51(3): 348-55.
288819	Haiti	Bailey JW, Hightower AW, Eberhard ML, Lammie PJ. Acquisition and expression of humoral reactivity to antigens of infective stages of filarial larvae. Parasite Immunol. 1995; 17(12): 617-23.
288837	Haiti	Boyd HA, Waller LA, Flanders WD, Beach MJ, Sivilus JS, Lovince R, Lammie PJ, Addiss DG. Community- and individual-level determinants of Wuchereria bancrofti infection in Leogane Commune, Haiti. Am J Trop Med Hyg. 2004; 70(3): 266-72.
288867	Haiti	Won KY, de Rochars MB, Kyelem D, Streit TG, Lammie PJ. Assessing the Impact of a Missed Mass Drug Administration in Haiti. PLoS Negl Trop Dis. 2009; 3(8): e443.
389696	Haiti	Knipes AK, Lemoine JF, Monestime F, Fayette CR, Direny AN, Desir L, Beau de Rochars VE, Streit TG, Renneker K, Chu BK, Chang MA, Mace KE, Won KY, Lammie PJ. Partnering for impact: Integrated transmission assessment surveys for lymphatic filariasis, soil transmitted helminths and malaria in Haiti. PLoS Negl Trop Dis. 2017; 11(2): e0005387.
143009 (136483)	Haiti	Boyd A, Won KY, McClintock SK, Donovan CV, Laney SJ, Williams SA, Pilotte N, Streit TG, Beau de Rochars MVE, Lammie PJ. A community-based study of

NID (underlying NID)	Geographies	Citation
		factors associated with continuing transmission of lymphatic filariasis in Leogane, Haiti. PLoS Negl Trop Dis. 2010; 4(3): e640.
143009 (136526)	Haiti	Freeman AR, Lammie PJ, Houston R, LaPointe MD, Streit TG, Jooste PL, Brissau JM, Lafontant JG, Addiss DG. A community-based trial for the control of lymphatic filariasis and iodine deficiency using salt fortified with diethylcarbamazine and iodine. Am J Trop Med Hyg. 2001; 65(6): 865-71.
143009 (147697)	Haiti	De Rochars MB, Kanjilal S, Direny AN, Radday J, Lafontant JG, Mathieu E, Rheingans RD, Haddix AC, Streit TG, Beach MJ, Addiss DG, Lammie PJ. The Leogane, Haiti demonstration project: decreased microfilaremia and program costs after three years of mass drug administration. Am J Trop Med Hyg. 2005; 73(5): 888-94.
143009 (285162)	Haiti	Drexler N, Washington CH, Lovegrove M, Grady C, Milord MD, Streit T, Lammie P. Secondary mapping of lymphatic filariasis in Haiti-definition of transmission foci in low-prevalence settings. PLoS Negl Trop Dis. 2012; 6(10): e1807.
143009 (289560)	Haiti	Washington CH, Radday J, Streit TG, Boyd HA, Beach MJ, Addiss DG, Lovince R, Lovegrove MC, Lafontant JG, Lammie PJ, Hightower AW. Spatial clustering of filarial transmission before and after a Mass Drug Administration in a setting of low infection prevalence. Filaria J. 2004; 3(1): 3-3.
136407	India	Chand G, Barde PV, Singh N. Emergence of new foci of filariasis in Madhya Pradesh, India. Trans R Soc Trop Med Hyg. 2013; 107(7): 462-4.
136408	India	Chandra G, Hati AK. Filariasis survey in a rural area of West Bengal. J Commun Dis. 1996; 28(3): 206-8.
136442	India	Raina VK, Tripathi VC, Ram R, Kumar A, Verghese T. Status of lymphatic filariasis in some select slum clusters of Delhi. J Commun Dis. 1992; 24(2): 92-6.
136444	India	Rajendran G, Panicker KN, Krishnamoorthy K, Sabesan S, Snehlatha, Radhakrishnan R. Current status of filariasis in Chavakad taluk, Trichur district, Kerala. J Commun Dis. 1997; 29(4): 333-43.
136462	India	Upadhyayula SM, Mutheneni SR, Kumaraswamy S, Kadiri MR, Pabbisetty SK, Yellepeddi VSM. Filaria monitoring visualization system: a geographical information system-based application to manage lymphatic filariasis in Andhra Pradesh, India. Vector Borne Zoonotic Dis. 2012; 12(5): 418-27.
136503	India	Kumar A, Yadav VS, Katoch K, Sachan P. Filariasis in Ghatampur Tahsil of Kanpur Nagar District: indications of high endemicity locus. J Commun Dis. 2006; 38(2): 155-9.
288905	India	Srivastava PK, Krishnamoorthy K, Govenkar S, Perni S, Dalvi S, Subramanain S, Dhariwal AC, Bhattacharjee J, Dash AP. Elimination of lymphatic filariasis in goa: First successful transmission assessment survey in India. J Commun Dis. 2014; 46(2): 7-16.
389510	India	Mehta PK, Rauniyar R, Gupta BP. Microfilaria persistent foci during post MDA and the risk assessment of resurgence in India. Trop Med Health. 2018; 46: 25.
389849	India	Modi A, Gamit S, Jesalpura BS, Kurien G, Kosambiya JK. Reaching endpoints for lymphatic filariasis elimination- results from mass drug administration and nocturnal blood surveys, South Gujarat, India. PLoS Negl Trop Dis. 2017; 11(4): e0005476.
403323	India	Khatri V, Amdare N, Chauhan N, Togre N, Reddy MV, Hoti SL, Kalyanasundaram R. Epidemiological screening and xenomonitoring for human lymphatic filariasis

NID (underlying NID)	Geographies	Citation
		infection in select districts in the states of Maharashtra and Karnataka, India. Parasitol Res. 2019; 118(3): 1045-1050.
143009 (136471)	India	Shriram AN, Murhekar MV, Ramaiah KD, Sehgal SC. Prevalence of diurnally subperiodic bancroftian filariasis among the Nicobarese in Andaman and Nicobar Islands, India: effect of age and gender. Trop Med Int Health. 2002; 7(11): 949-54.
143009 (136484)	India	Singh S, Bora D, Lal S. Lymphatic filariasis in East District, Sikkim. J Commun Dis. 2010; 42(1): 33-7.
143009 (136487)	India	Ramaiah KD, Vanamail P, Yuvaraj J, Das PK. Effect of annual mass administration of diethylcarbamazine and albendazole on bancroftian filariasis in five villages in south India. Trans R Soc Trop Med Hyg. 2011; 105(8): 431-7.
143009 (136500)	India	Chandra G, Chatterjee SN, Das S, Sarkar N. Lymphatic filariasis in the coastal areas of Digha, West Bengal, India. Trop Doct. 2007; 37(3): 136-9.
143009 (136501)	India	Mukhopadhyay AK, Patnaik SK, Babu PS. Status of lymphatic filariasis in parts of east Godavari district of Andhra Pradesh, India. J Vector Borne Dis. 2007; 44(1): 72-4.
143009 (136502)	India	Singh S, Bora D, Dhariwal AC, Singh R, Lal S. Lymphatic filariasis in rural areas of Patna District, Bihar. A challenge ahead. J Commun Dis. 2006; 38(2): 160-3.
143009 (136506)	India	Chhotray GP, Ranjit MR, Khuntia HK, Acharya AS. Precontrol observations on lymphatic filariasis and geo-helminthiases in two coastal districts of rural Orrisa. Indian J Med Res. 2005; 122(5): 388-94.
143009 (136508)	India	Das D, Kumar S, Sahoo PK, Dash AP. A survey of bancroftian filariasis for microfilariae & circulating antigenaemia in two villages of Madhya Pradesh. Indian J Med Res. 2005; 121(6): 771-5.
143009 (136516)	India	Sahoo PK, Geddam JJ, Satapathy AK, Mohanty MC, Ravindran B. Bancroftian filariasis: prevalence of antigenaemia and endemic normals in Orissa, India. Trans R Soc Trop Med Hyg. 2000; 94(5): 515-7.
143009 (136583)	India	Arunachalam N, Mariappan T, Vijayakumar KN, Sabesan S, Panicker KN. Mattancherry urban agglomeration, a diminishing focus of lymphatic filariasis in Kerala. J Commun Dis. 1996; 28(3): 168-70.
143009 (136601)	India	Sukhvir S, Bora D, Dhariwal AC, Pawan D, Shiv L. Epidemiological, clinical and entomological observations on lymphatic filariasis in urban Puri, Orissa. J Commun Dis. 2008; 40(2): 161-5.
143009 (137360)	India	Singh S, Raina VK, Bora D, Dhariwal AC, Lal S. Lymphatic filariasis in Bilaspur district, Chhattisgarh. J Commun Dis. 2005; 37(2): 125-30.
143009 (147696)	India	Das VNR, Siddiqui NA, Kumar N, Verma N, Verma RB, Dinesh DS, Kar SK, Das P. A pilot study on the status of lymphatic filariasis in a rural community of Bihar. J Commun Dis. 2006; 38(2): 169-75.
143009 (147705)	India	Dixit V, Kurup AV, Gupta AK, Kataria OM, Prasad GB. Bancroftian filariasis in south east Madhya Pradesh: Pre-control epidemilogical observations. Indian J Clin Biochem. 1997; 12(Suppl 1): 39-43.
143009 (147787)	India	Mukhopadhyay AK, Patnaik SK. Effect of mass drug administration programme on microfilaria carriers in East Godavari district of Andhra Pradesh. J Vector Borne Dis. 2007; 44(4): 277-80.

NID (underlying NID)	Geographies	Citation
143009 (147799)	India	Murty US, Praveen B, Kumar DVRS, Sriram K, Rao KM, Sai KSK. A baseline study of rural Bancroftian filariasis in southern India. Southeast Asian J Trop Med Public Health. 2004; 35(3): 583-6.
143009 (147830)	India	Ramaiah KD, Ramu K, Kumar KNV, Guyatt H. Epidemiology of acute filarial episodes caused by Wuchereria bancrofti infection in two rural villages in Tamil Nadu, south India. Trans R Soc Trop Med Hyg. 1996; 90(6): 639-43.
143009 (147831)	India	Ramaiah KD, Vanamail P, Das PK. Changes in Wuchereria bancrofti infection in a highly endemic community following 10 rounds of mass administration of diethylcarbamazine. Trans R Soc Trop Med Hyg. 2007; 101(3): 250-5.
143009 (147833)	India	Ravindran B, Sahoo PK, Dash AP. Lymphatic filariasis and malaria: concomitant parasitism in Orissa, India. Trans R Soc Trop Med Hyg. 1998; 92(1): 21-3.
143009 (147849)	India	Shriram AN, Sugunan AP, Murhekar MV, Sehgal SC. Little Andaman Island, a new focus of infection with nocturnally periodic Wuchereria bancrofti. Indian J Med Res. 1996; 166-70.
143009 (147865)	India	Tewari SC, Hiriyan J, Reuben R. Epidemiology of subperiodic Wuchereria bancrofti infection in the Nicobar Islands, India. Trans R Soc Trop Med Hyg. 1995; 89(2): 163-6.
143009 (285164)	India	Singh S, Thomas TG, Singh SK, Chauhan LS. Declining trend of lymphatic filariasis from rural areas of Koraput district of Odisha State. J Commun Dis. 2011; 43(4): 277-9.
143009 (285166)	India	Ramaiah KD, Das PK, Vanamail P, Pani SP. Impact of 10 years of diethylcarbamazine and ivermectin mass administration on infection and transmission of lymphatic filariasis. Trans R Soc Trop Med Hyg. 2007; 101(6): 555-63.
143009 (293990)	India	Kalimuthu M, Sunish IP, Nagaraj J, Munirathinam A, Kumar VA, Arunachalam N, White GB, Tyagi BK. Residual microfilaraemia in rural pockets of South India after five rounds of DEC plus albendazole administration as part of the LF elimination campaign. J Vector Borne Dis. 2015; 52(2): 182-4.
222544	Indonesia	Supali T, Djuardi Y, Bradley M, Noordin R, Rückert P, Fischer PU. Impact of six rounds of mass drug administration on Brugian filariasis and soil-transmitted helminth infections in eastern Indonesia. <i>PLoS Negl Trop Dis.</i> 2013; 7.0(12): e2586.
288869	Indonesia	Supali T, Djuardi Y, Wibowo H, van Ree R, Yazdanbakhsh M, Sartono E. Relationship between Different Species of Helminths and Atopy: A Study in a Population Living in Helminth-Endemic Area in Sulawesi, Indonesia. Int Arch Allergy Immunol. 2010; 153(4): 388-94.
288876	Indonesia	Dewi RM, Tuti S, Ganefa S, Anwar C, Larasati R, Ariyanti E, Herjati H, Brady M. Brugia Rapid (TM) antibody responses in communities of Indonesia in relation to the results of ñtransmission assessment surveysî (TAS) for the lymphatic filariasis elimination program. <i>Parasites Vectors</i> . 2015; 8: 499.
389698	Indonesia	Ginandjar P, Saraswati LD, Suparyanto D, Sakundarno M, Supali T. The Prevalence of Lymphatic Filariasis in Elementary School Children Living in Endemic Areas: A Baseline Survey Prior to Mass Drug Administration in Pekalongan District-Indonesia. Iran J Public Health. 2018; 47(10): 1484-1492.
403316	Indonesia	Supali T, Djuardi Y, Lomiga A, Nur Linda S, Iskandar E, Goss CW, Miller JP, Weil GJ, Fischer PU. Comparison of the Impact of Annual and Semiannual Mass Drug Administration on Lymphatic Filariasis Prevalence in Flores Island, Indonesia. Am J Trop Med Hyg. 2019; 100(2): 336-343.

NID (underlying NID)	Geographies	Citation
143009 (137370)	Indonesia	Supali T, Wibowo H, Rückert P, Fischer K, Ismid IS, Purnomo, Djuardi Y, Fischer P. High prevalence of Brugia timori infection in the highland of Alor Island, Indonesia. <i>Am J Trop Med Hyg.</i> 2002; 66(5): 560-5.
143009 (147722)	Indonesia	Fischer P, Supali T, Wibowo H, Bonow I, Williams SA. Detection of DNA of nocturnally periodic Brugia malayi in night and day blood samples by a polymerase chain reaction-ELISA-based method using an internal control DNA. Am J Trop Med Hyg. 2000; 62(2): 291-6.
143009 (147732)	Indonesia	Haarbrink M, Terhell AJ, Abadi K, Asri M, de Medeiros F, Yazdanbakhsh M. Anti- filarial IgG4 in men and women living in Brugia malayi-endemic areas. Trop Med Int Health. 1999; 4(2): 93-7.
143009 (147859)	Indonesia	Supali T, Ismid IS, Wibowo H, Djuardi Y, Majawati E, Ginanjar P, Fischer P. Estimation of the prevalence of lymphatic filariasis by a pool screen PCR assay using blood spots collected on filter paper. Trans R Soc Trop Med Hyg. 2006; 100(8): 753-9.
143009 (147862)	Indonesia	Terhell AJ, Haarbrink M, Abadi K, Bronneberg DC, Tieleman MC, Asri M, Yazdanbakhsh M. A filter paper technique for the detection of anti-filarial IgG4 in lymphatic filariasis. Trans R Soc Trop Med Hyg. 1996; 90(2): 196-8.
143009 (147871)	Indonesia	Wahyuni S, Houwing-Duistermaat JJ, Syafruddin, Supali T, Yazdanbakhsh M, Sartono E. Clustering of filarial infection in an age-graded study: genetic, household and environmental influences. Parasitology. 2004; 128(Pt 3): 315-21.
143009 (148400)	Indonesia	Rusmartini T, Yuliantina F. Prevalence study of re-emerging lymphatic filariasis in West Java, Indonesia. In: Proceedings of the Third ASEAN Congress of Tropical Medicine and Parasitology 22-23; Bangkok, Thailand. Parasites: a hidden threat to global health, 2009. p. 125-9.
288883	Indonesia, Papua New Guinea	Rosanti TI, Mardihusodo SJ, Artama WT. Directly observed treatment increases drug compliance in lymphatic filariasis mass drug administration. Univers Medicina. 2016; 35(2): 119-27.
288878	Indonesia, Sri Lanka	Yahathugoda TC, Supali T, Rao RU, Djuardi Y, Stefani D, Pical F, Fischer PU, Lloyd MM, Premaratne PH, Weerasooriya MV, Weil GJ. A comparison of two tests for filarial antigenemia in areas in Sri Lanka and Indonesia with low-level persistence of lymphatic filariasis following mass drug administration. Parasites Vectors. 2015; 8: 369.
136495	Kenya	Njenga SM, Wamae CN, Njomo DW, Mwandawiro CS, Molyneux DH. Impact of two rounds of mass treatment with diethylcarbamazine plus albendazole on Wuchereria bancrofti infection and the sensitivity of immunochromatographic test in Malindi, Kenya. Trans R Soc Trop Med Hyg. 2008; 102(10): 1017-24.
288835	Kenya	Malhotra I, Ouma JH, Wamachi A, Kioko J, Mungai P, Njzovu M, Kazura JW, King CL. Influence of maternal filariasis on childhood infection and immunity to Wuchereria bancrofti in Kenya. Infect Immun. 2003; 71(9): 5231-7.
339263	Kenya	Expanded Special Project for Elimination of Neglected Tropical Diseases (ESPEN), Ministry of Health (Kenya), World Health Organization Regional Office for Africa (WHO-AFRO). Kenya Lymphatic Filariasis Site Level Map Data - ESPEN. Geneva, Switzerland: World Health Organization (WHO), 2018.
389621	Kenya	Njenga SM, Kanyi HM, Mutungi FM, Okoyo C, Matendechero HS, Pullan RL, Halliday KE, Brooker SJ, Wamae CN, Onsongo JK, Won KY. Assessment of lymphatic filariasis prior to re-starting mass drug administration campaigns in coastal Kenya. Parasites Vectors. 2017; 10(1): 99.

NID (underlying NID)	Geographies	Citation
143009 (136410)	Kenya	Estambale BB, Simonsen PE, Knight R, Bwayo JJ. Bancroftian filariasis in Kwale District of Kenya. I. Clinical and parasitological survey in an endemic community. Ann Trop Med Parasitol. 1994; 88(2): 145-51.
143009 (136476)	Kenya	Njenga SM, Mwandawiro CS, Wamae CN, Mukoko DA, Omar AA, Shimada M, Bockarie MJ, Molyneux DH. Sustained reduction in prevalence of lymphatic filariasis infection in spite of missed rounds of mass drug administration in an area under mosquito nets for malaria control. Parasites Vectors. 2011; 90.
143009 (147752)	Kenya	Kagai JM, Mpoke S, Muli F, Hamburger J, Kenya EU. Molecular technique utilising sputum for detecting Wuchereria bancrofti infections in Malindi, Kenya. East Afr Med J. 2008; 85(3): 118-22.
143009 (147805)	Kenya	Njenga SM, Wamae CN. Evaluation of ICT filariasis card test using whole capillary blood: comparison with Knott's concentration and counting chamber methods. J Parasitol. 2001; 87(5): 1140-3.
143009 (273661)	Kenya	Njenga SM, Mwandawiro CS, Muniu E, Mwanje MT, Haji FM, Bockarie MJ. Adult population as potential reservoir of NTD infections in rural villages of Kwale district, Coastal Kenya: implications for preventive chemotherapy interventions policy. Parasites Vectors. 2011; 4: 175.
143009 (293198)	Kenya	Chang Cojulun A, Bustinduy AL, Sutherland LJ, Mungai PL, Mutuku F, Muchiri E, Kitron U, King CH. Anemia Among Children Exposed to Polyparasitism in Coastal Kenya. Am J Trop Med Hyg. 2015; 93(5): 1099-105.
143009 (147851)	Kenya, Tanzania	Simonsen PE, Meyrowitsch DW, Mukoko DA, Pedersen EM, Malecela-Lazaro MN, Rwegoshora RT, Ouma JH, Masese N, Jaoko WG, Michael E. The effect of repeated half-yearly diethylcarbamazine mass treatment on Wuchereria bancrofti infection and transmission in two East African communities with different levels of endemicity. Am J Trop Med Hyg. 2004; 70(1): 63-71.
339276	Liberia	Expanded Special Project for Elimination of Neglected Tropical Diseases (ESPEN), Ministry of Health (Liberia), World Health Organization Regional Office for Africa (WHO-AFRO). Liberia Lymphatic Filariasis Site Level Map Data - ESPEN. Geneva, Switzerland: World Health Organization (WHO), 2018.
143009 (285237)	Liberia	Weil GJ, Curtis KC, Fakoli L, Fischer K, Gankpala L, Lammie PJ, Majewski AC, Pelletreau S, Won KY, Bolay FK, Fischer PU. Laboratory and field evaluation of a new rapid test for detecting Wuchereria bancrofti antigen in human blood. Am J Trop Med Hyg. 2013; 89(1): 11-15.
137365	Madagascar	Champetier De Ribes G, Ranaivoson G, Rakotoherisoa E, Ramanampamonjy R, Randrianirina F. Résultats préliminaires de l'enquête épidémio-clinique et parasitologique sur la filariose de Bancroft à Madagascar. <i>Arch Inst Pasteur</i> <i>Madagascar.</i> 1996; 63(1-2): 16-8.
339284	Madagascar	Expanded Special Project for Elimination of Neglected Tropical Diseases (ESPEN), Ministry of Public Health (Madagascar), World Health Organization Regional Office for Africa (WHO-AFRO). Madagascar Lymphatic Filariasis Site Level Map Data - ESPEN. Geneva, Switzerland: World Health Organization (WHO), 2018.
389394	Madagascar	Garchitorena A, Raza-Fanomezanjanahary EM, Mioramalala SA, Chesnais CB, Ratsimbasoa CA, Ramarosata H, Bonds MH, Rabenantoandro H. Towards elimination of lymphatic filariasis in southeastern Madagascar: Successes and challenges for interrupting transmission. PLoS Negl Trop Dis. 2018; 12(9): e0006780.
288851	Malawi	Stanton MC, Mkwanda S, Mzilahowa T, Bockarie MJ, Kelly-Hope LA. Quantifying filariasis and malaria control activities in relation to lymphatic filariasis elimination: a multiple intervention score map (MISM) for Malawi. Trop Med Int Health. 2014; 19(2): 224-35.

NID (underlying NID)	Geographies	Citation
289570	Malawi	Ngwira BMM, Tambala P, Maria AM, Bowie C, Molyneux DH. The geographical distribution of lymphatic filariasis infection in Malawi. Filaria J. 2007; 6.: 12-12.
339297	Malawi	Expanded Special Project for Elimination of Neglected Tropical Diseases (ESPEN), Ministry of Health (Malawi), World Health Organization Regional Office for Africa (WHO-AFRO). Malawi Lymphatic Filariasis Site Level Map Data - ESPEN. Geneva, Switzerland: World Health Organization (WHO), 2018.
143009 (136548)	Malawi	Nielsen NO, Makaula P, Nyakuipa D, Bloch P, Nyasulu Y, Simonsen PE. Lymphatic filariasis in Lower Shire, southern Malawi. Trans R Soc Trop Med Hyg. 2002; 96(2): 133-8.
136529	Malaysia	Jamail M, Andrew K, Junaidi D, Krishnan AK, Faizal M, Rahmah N. Field validation of sensitivity and specificity of rapid test for detection of Brugia malayi infection. Trop Med Int Health. 2005; 10(1): 99-104.
143009 (148395)	Maldives	World Health Organization Regional Office for South-East Asia (SEARO). Expert Mission to Maldives for Verification of Elimination of Lymphatic Filariasis. New Delhi, India: World Health Organization Regional Office for South-East Asia (SEARO), 2012.
222103	Mali	Coulibaly YI, Dembele B, Diallo AA, Konaté S, Dolo H, Coulibaly SY, Doumbia SS, Soumaoro L, Coulibaly ME, Bockarie MJ, Molyneux D, Nutman TB, Klion AD, Toure YT, Traore SF. The Impact of Six Annual Rounds of Mass Drug Administration on Wuchereria bancrofti Infections in Humans and in Mosquitoes in Mali. <i>Am J Trop Med Hyg.</i> 2015; 93.0(2): 356-60.
403325	Mali	Dolo H, Coulibaly YI, Dembele B, Guindo B, Coulibaly SY, Dicko I, Doumbia SS, Dembele M, Traore MO, Goita S, Dolo M, Soumaoro L, Coulibaly ME, Diallo AA, Diarra D, Zhang Y, Colebunders R, Nutman TB. Integrated seroprevalence-based assessment of Wuchereria bancrofti and Onchocerca volvulus in two lymphatic filariasis evaluation units of Mali with the SD Bioline Onchocerciasis/LF IgG4 Rapid Test. PLoS Negl Trop Dis. 2019; 13(1): e0007064.
143009 (147693)	Mali	Coulibaly YI, Dao S, Traore AK, Diallo A, Sacko M, Traoré SF. [Presence and risk of transmission of Wuchereria bancrofti is a reality in rural Mali: the case of the town of Bariambani in the Cirle of Kati]. <i>Mali Med.</i> 2006; 21(1): 12-7.
143009 (285239)	Mali	Keiser PB, Coulibaly YI, Keita F, Traore D, Diallo A, Diallo DA, Semnani RT, Doumbo OK, Traore SF, Klion AD, Nutman TB. Clinical characteristics of post- treatment reactions to ivermectin/albendazole for Wuchereria bancrofti in a region co-endemic for Mansonella perstans. Am J Trop Med Hyg. 2003; 69(3): 331-335.
143009 (285131)	Marshall Islands, New Caledonia	World Health Organization (WHO). Global Programme to Eliminate Lymphatic Filariasis: Annual Report on Lymphtic Filariasis 2003. Geneva, Switzerland: World Health Organization (WHO), 2005.
288821	Myanmar	Chansiri K, Phantana S. A polymerase chain reaction assay for the survey of bancroftian filariasis. Southeast Asian J Trop Med Public Health. 2002; 33(3): 504-8.
389700	Myanmar	Dickson BFR, Graves PM, Aye NN, Nwe TW, Wai T, Win SS, Shwe M, Douglass J, Bradbury RS, McBride WJ. The prevalence of lymphatic filariasis infection and disease following six rounds of mass drug administration in Mandalay Region, Myanmar. PLoS Negl Trop Dis. 2018; 12(11): e0006944.
407291	Myanmar	Aye NN, Lin Z, Lon KN, Linn NYY, Nwe TW, Mon KM, Ramaiah K, Betts H, Kelly-Hope LA. Mapping and modelling the impact of mass drug adminstration on filariasis prevalencein Myanmar. Infect Dis Poverty. 2018; 7(1): 56.
285255	Nepal	Sherchand JB, Obsomer V, Thakur GD, Hommel M. Mapping of lymphatic filariasis in Nepal. Filaria J. 2003; 2(1): 7.

NID (underlying NID)	Geographies	Citation
143009 (136466)	Nepal	Watanabe K, Itoh M, Matsuyama H, Hamano S, Kobayashi S, Shirakawa T, Suzuki A, Sharma S, Acharya GP, Itoh K, Kawasaki T, Kimura E, Aoki Y. Bancroftian filariasis in Nepal: a survey for circulating antigenemia of Wuchereria bancrofti and urinary IgG4 antibody in two rural areas of Nepal. Acta Trop. 2003; 88(1): 11-5.
143009 (147650)	Nepal	Adhikari R, Bhusal K. Surveillance of lymphatic filariasis in selected districts of Nepal. J Inst Med. 2008; 35-40.
143009 (147681)	Nepal	Byanju R, Gupta R. Lymphatic Filariasis: Epidemiological Analysis of the Situation in Salyantar VDC of Dhading District, Nepal. J Nat Hist Mus. 2012; 136-45.
143009 (147726)	Nepal	Gupta R, Lanichhane J. A Prospective Study of Lymphatic Filariasis in an Endemic Village of Kapilbastu District, Nepal. Ecoprint. 2006; 13(1): 29-34.
143009 (147823)	Nepal	Prakash G, Das TG, Prasad YN, Raj BD, Keshab P, Kumar PR. Prevalence of Lymphatic Filariasis in an Endemic District of Nepal. J Trop Med Parasitol. 2013; 26(2): 57-61.
143009 (294087)	Nepal	Majarjan M, Tribhuvan University. Final Report on Epidemiological Surveillance of Lymphatic Filariasis in Makwanpur, Chitwan, Rupendehi and Nawalparasi Districts of Nepal. 2005.
143009 (294097)	Nepal	Ivoke N, Ezeabikwa BO, Ivoke ON, Ekeh FN, Ezenwaji NE, Odo GE, Onoja US, Eyo JE. Prevalence of lymphatic filariasis, malaria and soil transmitted helminthiasis in a community of Bardiya district, western Nepal. Southeast Asian J Trop Med Public Health. 2014; 45(6): 1243-51.
289593	New Caledonia	Monchy D, Barny S, Rougier Y, Baudet JM, Gentile B. [Survey of lymphatic filariasis on Ouvea Island in New Caledonia]. Med Trop (Mars). 1999; 59(2): 146-50.
403342	New Caledonia	Daures M, Champagnat J, Pfannstiel A, Ringuenoire F, Grangeon JP, Musso D. Filariasis serosurvey, New Caledonia, South Pacific, 2013. Parasites Vectors. 2015; 8: 102.
339310	Niger	Expanded Special Project for Elimination of Neglected Tropical Diseases (ESPEN), Ministry of Public Health (Niger), World Health Organization Regional Office for Africa (WHO-AFRO). Niger Lymphatic Filariasis Site Level Map Data - ESPEN. Geneva, Switzerland: World Health Organization (WHO), 2018.
136469	Nigeria	Hopkins DR, Eigege A, Miri ES, Gontor I, Ogah G, Umaru J, Gwomkudu CC, Mathai W, Jinadu M, Amadiegwu S, Oyenekan OK, Korve K, Richards FO Jr. Lymphatic filariasis elimination and schistosomiasis control in combination with onchocerciasis control in Nigeria. Am J Trop Med Hyg. 2002; 67(3): 266-72.
222457	Nigeria	Christiana O, Olajumoke M, Oyetunde S. Lymphatic filariasis and associated morbidities in rural communities of Ogun State, Southwestern Nigeria. Travel Med Infect Dis. 2014; 12.0(1): 95-101.
288834	Nigeria	Eigege A, Richards FO, Blaney DD, Miri ES, Gontor I, Ogah G, Umaru J, Jinadu MY, Mathai W, Amadiegwu S, Hopkins DR. Rapid assessment for lymphatic filariasis in central Nigeria: A comparison of the immunochromatographic card test and hydrocele rates in an area of high endemicity. Am J Trop Med Hyg. 2003; 68(6): 643-6.
288844	Nigeria	Udoidung NI, Braide EI, Opara KN, Atting IA, Adie HA. Current status of bancroftian filariasis in rural communities of the lower cross river basin, Nigeria: Parasitological and clinical aspects. J Public Health. 2008; 16(6): 383-8.

NID (underlying NID)	Geographies	Citation
289567	Nigeria	Richards Jr. FO, Eigege A, Pam D, Kal A, Lenhart A, Oneyka JOA, Jinadu MY, Miri ES. Mass ivermectin treatment for onchocerciasis: Lack of evidence for collateral impact on transmission of Wuchereria bancrofti in areas of co-endemicity. Filaria J. 2005; 4.: 6-6.
339314	Nigeria	Expanded Special Project for Elimination of Neglected Tropical Diseases (ESPEN), Federal Ministry of Health (Nigeria), World Health Organization Regional Office for Africa (WHO-AFRO). Nigeria Lymphatic Filariasis Site Level Map Data - ESPEN. Geneva, Switzerland: World Health Organization (WHO), 2018.
378953	Nigeria	Eigege A, Evans DS, Noland GS, Davies E, Umaru J, Adelamo SE, Mancha B, King JD, Miri ES, Okoeguale B, Griswold EP, Richards FO Jr. Criteria to Stop Mass Drug Administration for Lymphatic Filariasis Have Been Achieved Throughout Plateau and Nasarawa States, Nigeria. Am J Trop Med Hyg. 2017; 97(3): 677-680.
389513	Nigeria	Brant TA, Okorie PN, Ogunmola O, Ojeyode NB, Fatunade SB, Davies E, Saka Y, Stanton MC, Molyneux DH, Russell Stothard J, Kelly-Hope LA. Integrated risk mapping and landscape characterisation of lymphatic filariasis and loiasis in South West Nigeria. Parasite Epidemiol Control. 2018; 3(1): 21-35.
409067	Nigeria	Adekunle O, Onari Asimiea A. Prevalence of lymphatic filariasis and associated clinical morbidities among adolescents in three rural communities in Ondo State, Southwest Nigeria. Journal of Tropical Medicine and Health. 2018; 2018(02): 1-6.
143009 (136421)	Nigeria	Iboh CI, Okon OE, Opara KN, Asor JE, Etim SE. Lymphatic filariasis among the Yakurr people of Cross River State, Nigeria. Parasites Vectors. 2012; 203.
143009 (136481)	Nigeria	Okon OE, Iboh CI, Opara KN. Bancroftian filariasis among the Mbembe people of Cross River state, Nigeria. J Vector Borne Dis. 2010; 47(2): 91-6.
143009 (136517)	Nigeria	Ojurongbe O, Akinbo JA, Ogiogwa IJ, Bolaji OS, Adeyeba OA. Lymphatic filariasis in a rural community in Nigeria: a challenge ahead. Afr J Med Med Sci. 2010; 179-83.
143009 (136520)	Nigeria	Anosike JC, Onwuliri CO. Studies on filariasis in Bauchi State, Nigeria. II. The prevalence of human filariasis in Darazo Local Government area. Appl Parasitol. 1994; 35(4): 242-50.
143009 (136525)	Nigeria	Engelbrecht F, Oettl T, Herter U, Link C, Philipp D, Edeghere H, Kaliraj P, Enwezor F. Analysis of Wuchereria bancrofti infections in a village community in northern Nigeria: increased prevalence in individuals infected with Onchocerca volvulus. Parasitol Int. 2003; 52(1): 13-20.
143009 (147654)	Nigeria	Anosike JC, Nwoke BE, Ajayi EG, Onwuliri CO, Okoro OU, Oku EE, Asor JE, Amajuoyi OU, Ikpeama CA, Ogbusu FI, Meribe CO. Lymphatic filariasis among the Ezza people of Ebonyi State, eastern Nigeria. Ann Agric Environ Med. 2005; 12(2): 181-6.
143009 (147706)	Nigeria	Dogara MM, Nock HI, Agbede RIS, Ndams SI, Joseph KK. Prevalence Of Lymphatic Filariasis In Three Villages In Kano State, Nigeria. Internet J Trop Med. 2012; 8(1).
143009 (147714)	Nigeria	Ebenezer A, Amadi EC, Agi PI. Studies on the microfilaria, antigenemia and clinical signs of bancroftian filariasis in Epie creek communities, Niger Delta, Nigeria. Int Res J Microbiol. 2011; 2(9): 370-4.
143009 (147776)	Nigeria	Obi RK, Nwawnebu FC, Ndubuisi-NNaji UU, Okangba CC, Braide W, Orji NM, Ukegbu AD, Ukegbu PO. Endemicity of lymphatic filariasis in Three Local Government Areas of Imo State, Nigeria. Aust J Basic Appl Sci. 2011; 5(5): 875-79.

NID (underlying NID)	Geographies	Citation
143009 (147809)	Nigeria	Ojiako OA, Onyeze GOC. Epidemiological And Biochemical Studies Of Human Lymphatic Filariasis And Associated Parasitoses In Oguta, Southeastern Nigeria. Internet J Parasit Dis. 2008; 4(1).
143009 (147810)	Nigeria	Okorie PN, Ademowo GO, Saka Y, Davies E, Okoronkwo C, Bockarie MJ, Molyneux DH, Kelly-Hope LA. Lymphatic filariasis in Nigeria; micro-stratification overlap mapping (MOM) as a prerequisite for cost-effective resource utilization in control and surveillance. PLoS Negl Trop Dis. 2013; 7(9): e2416.
143009 (147861)	Nigeria	Targema CN, Onwuliri COE, Mwansat GS. Bancroftian filariasis in Ushongo Local Government Area of Benue State, Nigeria: Clinical, parasitological and serological studies in an endemic community. <i>Int J Environ Health Hum Develop</i> . 2003; 1-4.
143009 (147870)	Nigeria	Uttah EC, Simonsen PE, Pedersen EM, Udonsi JK. Bancroftian filariasis in the lower Imo River Basin, Nigeria. Afr J Appl Zool Environ Biol. 2004; 65-75.
143009 (148408)	Nigeria	Targema CN. Studies on the status of Bancroftian filariasis in parts of Benue state, Nigeria [dissertation]. Jos, Nigeria: University of Jos, 2010.
143009 (222101)	Nigeria	Okorie PN, Davies E, Ogunmola OO, Ojurongbe O, Saka Y, Okoeguale B, Braide EI. Lymphatic filariasis baseline survey in two sentinel sites of Ogun state, Nigeria. Pan Afr Med J. 2015; 397.
143009 (285256)	Nigeria	Omudu EA, Ochoga JO. Clinical epidemiology of lymphatic filariasis and community practices and perceptions amongst the ado people of benue state, Nigeria. Afr J Infect Dis. 2011; 5(2): 47-53.
143009 (285257)	Nigeria	King JD, Eigege A, Umaru J, Jip N, Miri E, Jiya J, Alphonsus KM, Sambo Y, Graves P, Richards F, Jr. Evidence for stopping mass drug administration for lymphatic filariasis in some, but not all local government areas of Plateau and Nasarawa States, Nigeria. Am J Trop Med Hyg. 2012; 87(2): 272-80.
143009 (285258)	Nigeria	Ekanem IA, Alaribe AAA, Ekanem AP. Prevalence of Bancroftian Filariasis among Edim Otop sub-urban dwellers in Calabar Municipality of Cross River state, Nigeria. J App Pharm Sci. 2011; 1(9): 63-67.
143009 (285259)	Nigeria	Omudu EA, Okafor FC. Rapid epidemiological and Socio-cultural appraisal of lymphatic filariasis amongst the Igede ethnic group in Benue State, Nigeria. Niger J Parasitol. 2007; 28(2): 118-123.
143009 (294076)	Nigeria	Obi RK, Oyibo WA, Okangba CC, Nwanebu FC, Oparaocha ET, Orji NM, Ndubuisi UU. Concurrent Parasitosis in an Onchocerciasis Endemic Community. Asian J Exp Biol Sci. 2010; 26: 263-70.
143009 (294081)	Nigeria	Ivoke N, Ezeabikwa BO, Ivoke ON, Ekeh FN, Ezenwaji NE, Odo GE, Onoja US, Eyo JE. Wuchereria bancrofti infection in rural tropical guinea savannah communities: Rapid epidemiological assessment using immunochromatographic card test and prevalence of hydrocoele. Trop Biomed. 2015; 32(2): 365-75.
403329	Niue	Carlingford CN, Melrose W, Mokoia G, Graves PM, Ichimori K, Capuano C, Kim SH, Aratchige P, Nosa M. Elimination of lymphatic filariasis as a public health problem in Niue under PacELF, 1999-2016. Trop Med Health. 2019; 47: 20.
136424	Papua New Guinea	Kazura JW, Bockarie M, Alexander N, Perry R, Bockarie F, Dagoro H, Dimber Z, Hyun P, Alpers MP. Transmission intensity and its relationship to infection and disease due to Wuchereria bancrofti in Papua New Guinea. J Infect Dis. 1997; 176(1): 242-6.
136457	Papua New Guinea	Singh BK, Bockarie MJ, Gambhir M, Siba PM, Tisch DJ, Kazura J, Michael E. Sequential modelling of the effects of mass drug treatments on anopheline- mediated lymphatic filariasis infection in Papua New Guinea. PLoS One. 2013; 8(6): e67004.

NID (underlying NID)	Geographies	Citation
136493	Papua New Guinea	Weil GJ, Kastens W, Susapu M, Laney SJ, Williams SA, King CL, Kazura JW, Bockarie MJ. The impact of repeated rounds of mass drug administration with diethylcarbamazine plus albendazole on bancroftian filariasis in Papua New Guinea. PLoS Negl Trop Dis. 2008; 2(12): e344.
136536	Papua New Guinea	Melrose W, Pisters P, Turner P, Kombati Z, Selve BP, Hii Jeffrey, Speare R. Prevalence of filarial antigenaemia in Papua Nnew Guinea: results of surveys by the School of Public Health and Tropical Medicine, James Cook University, Townsville, Australia. P N G Med J. 2000; 43(3-4): 161-5.
136549	Papua New Guinea	Bockarie MJ, Tavul L, Kastens W, Michael E, Kazura JW. Impact of untreated bednets on prevalence of Wuchereria bancrofti transmitted by Anopheles farauti in Papua New Guinea. Med Vet Entomol. 2002; 16(1): 116-9.
136592	Papua New Guinea	Schuurkamp GJ, Kereu RK, Bulungol PK, Kawereng A, Spicer PE. Diethylcarbamazine in the control of bancroftian filariasis in the Ok Tedi area of Papua New Guinea: phase 2annual single-dose treatment. P N G Med J. 1994; 37(2): 65-81.
288461	Papua New Guinea	Reeve D. Comparative Accuracy and "Field-friendly" Effectiveness of Diagnostic Tools for Lymphatic Filariasis and Neurocysticercosis in Papua New Guinea and Timor Leste with Consideration on the Impact on Parasite Reduction Programs [dissertation]. Queensland, Australia: School of Public Health, Tropical Medicine and Rehabilitation Sciences, James Cook University, 2010.
288467	Papua New Guinea	Sapak P, Melrose W, Pawa F, Wynd S, Leggat P, Taufa T, Bockarie M. Evaluation of the Lymphatic Filariasis Control Program: Samarai Murua District, Papua New Guinea. Queensland, Australia: Warwick Educational Publishing, Inc. (Australia), 2004.
288814	Papua New Guinea	Desowitz RS, Jenkins C, Anian G. Bancroftian filariasis in an isolated hunter- gatherer shifting horticulturist group in Papua New Guinea. Bull World Health Organ. 1993; 71(1): 55-8.
288884	Papua New Guinea	Graves PM, Makita L, Susapu M, Brady MA, Melrose W, Capuano C, Zhang Z, Dapeng L, Ozaki M, Reeve D, Ichimori K, Kazadi WM, Michna F, Bockarie MJ, Kelly-Hope LA. Lymphatic filariasis in Papua New Guinea: distribution at district level and impact of mass drug administration, 1980 to 2011. Parasites Vectors. 2013; 6: 7.
288885	Papua New Guinea	Tisch DJ, Bockarie MJ, Dimber Z, Kiniboro B, Tarongka N, Hazlett FE, Kastens W, Alpers MP, Kazura JW. Mass drug administration trial to eliminate lymphatic filariasis in Papua New Guinea: Changes in microfilaremia, filarial antigen, and Bm14 antibody after cessation. Am J Trop Med Hyg. 2008; 78(2): 289-93.
288890	Papua New Guinea	Bockarie MJ, Tavul L, Ibam I, Kastens W, Hazlett F, Tisch DJ, Alpers MP, Kazura JW. Efficacy of single-dose diethylcarbamazine compared with diethylcarbamazine combined with albendazole against Wuchereria bancrofti infection in Papua New Guinea. Am J Trop Med Hyg. 2007; 76(1): 62-6.
288891	Papua New Guinea	Sapak P, Williams G. The influence of bed nets on Bancroftian Filariasis in Buhutu Valley, Papua New Guinea. Pac Health Dialog. 1997; 4(1): 35-8.
288892	Papua New Guinea	Sapak P, Valley A, Giurina P, Maibani C. Diurnal sub-periodic Bancroftian filariasis in Dogura, Papua New Guinea. Pac Health Dialog. 1998; 5(1): 38-40.
288893	Papua New Guinea	Bockarie MJ, Alexander NDE, Hyun P, Dimber Z, Bockarie F, Ibam E, Alpers MP, Kazura JW. Randomised community-based trial of annual single-dose diethylcarbamazine with or without ivermectin against Wuchereria bancrofti infection in human beings and mosquitoes. Lancet. 1998; 351(9097): 162-8.

NID (underlying NID)	Geographies	Citation
288895	Papua New Guinea	Selve BP, Bwadua S, Misa M, James K, Usurup JP, Turner P, Melrose W, Yad W, Samuel R, Eddie C. Community empowerment in the control of lymphatic filariasis in Misima, Milne Bay Province using diethylcarbamazine in combination with albendazole. P N G Med J. 2000; (3-4): 183-7.
143009 (136510)	Philippines	Ramirez BL, Hernandez L, Alberto FF, Collins M, Nfonsam V, Punsalan T, Kron MA. Contrasting Wuchereria bancrofti microfilaria rates in two Mangyan- populated Philippine villages. Am J Trop Med Hyg. 2004; 71(1): 17-23.
143009 (137362)	Philippines	Go VM. Lymphatic filariasis in a recently described endemic area in Marinduque, Philippines. Southeast Asian J Trop Med Public Health. 1993; 19-22.
143009 (294233)	Philippines	Hernandez LM, Go VM. An epidemiologic survey of lymphatic filariasis in selected villages in Boac, Marinduque. Philipp J Microbiol Infect Dis. 1997; 26(4): 147-52.
143009 (294234)	Philippines	Torres EP, Ramirez BL, Salazar F, Pasay MC, Alamares JG, Santiago ML, Hafalla JC. Detection of bancroftian filariasis in human blood samples from Sorsogon province, the Philippines by polymerase chain reaction. Parasitol Res. 2001; 87(8): 677-9.
143009 (294495)	Philippines	Belizario VY, Reyes LM, Solon JA. Rapid Assessment Methods for Lymphatic Filariasis in Two Municipalities in Sorsogon, Philippines. Final Report Submitted to the Task Force on Applied Field Research, Special Programme for Research. 1998.
285494	Samoa, Togo, Vanuatu	Joseph H, Maiava F, Naseri T, Taleo F, 'ake M, Capuano C, Melrose W. Application of the Filariasis CELISA Antifilarial IgG(4) Antibody Assay in Surveillance in Lymphatic Filariasis Elimination Programmes in the South Pacific. J Trop Med. 2011; 1-8.
339519	São Tomé and Príncipe	Expanded Special Project for Elimination of Neglected Tropical Diseases (ESPEN), Ministry of Health (Sao Tome and Principe), World Health Organization Regional Office for Africa (WHO-AFRO). Sao Tome and Principe Lymphatic Filariasis Site Level Map Data - ESPEN. Geneva, Switzerland: World Health Organization (WHO), 2018.
136518	Senegal	Faye O, Faye B, Ndiaye JL, Tine RCK, Ndiaye D, Haydara Mbacké A. [Epidemiological study on lymphatic filariasis (Wuchereria bancrofti) in Sénégal]. <i>Med Trop (Mars)</i> . 2009; 69(1): 101-2.
327879	Senegal	Wilson NO, Badara Ly A, Cama VA, Cantey PT, Cohn D, Diawara L, Direny A, Fall M, Feeser KR, Fox LM, Kabore A, Seck AF, Sy N, Ndiaye D, Dubray C. Evaluation of Lymphatic Filariasis and Onchocerciasis in Three Senegalese Districts Treated for Onchocerciasis with Ivermectin. PLoS Negl Trop Dis. 2016; 10(12): e0005198.
339320	Senegal	Expanded Special Project for Elimination of Neglected Tropical Diseases (ESPEN), Ministry of Health and Social Action (Senegal), World Health Organization Regional Office for Africa (WHO-AFRO). Senegal Lymphatic Filariasis Site Level Map Data - ESPEN. Geneva, Switzerland: World Health Organization (WHO), 2018.
136427	Sierra Leone	Koroma JB, Sesay S, Sonnie M, Hodges MH, Sahr F, Zhang Y, Bockarie MJ. Impact of three rounds of mass drug administration on lymphatic filariasis in areas previously treated for onchocerciasis in Sierra Leone. PLoS Negl Trop Dis. 2013; 7(6): e2273.
222538	Sierra Leone	de Souza DK, Sesay S, Moore MG, Ansumana R, Narh CA, Kollie K, Rebollo MP, Koudou BG, Koroma JB, Bolay FK, Boakye DA, Bockarie MJ. No evidence for lymphatic filariasis transmission in big cities affected by conflict related rural-urban migration in Sierra Leone and Liberia. PLoS Negl Trop Dis. 2014; 8.0(2): e2700.

NID (underlying NID)	Geographies	Citation
339384	Sierra Leone	Expanded Special Project for Elimination of Neglected Tropical Diseases (ESPEN), Ministry of Health and Sanitation (Sierra Leone), World Health Organization Regional Office for Africa (WHO-AFRO). Sierra Leone Lymphatic Filariasis Site Level Map Data - ESPEN. Geneva, Switzerland: World Health Organization (WHO), 2018.
143009 (294264)	Sierra Leone	de Souza DK, Ansumana R, Sessay S, Conteh A, Koudou B, Rebollo MP, Koroma J, Boakye DA, Bockarie MJ. Impact of residual infections on Anopheles- transmitted Wuchereria bancrofti after multiple rounds of mass drug administration. Parasites Vectors. 2015; 8(1): 488.
415642	Somalia	Coulibaly YI, Coulibaly SY, Dolo H, Konate S, Diallo AA, Doumbia SS, Soumaoro L, Coulibaly ME, Dicko I, Sangare MB, Dembele B, Sangare M, Dembele M, Touré YT, Kelly-Hope L, Polman K, Kyelem D, Traore SF, Bockarie M, Klion AD, Nutman TB. Dynamics of antigenemia and transmission intensity of Wuchereria bancrofti following cessation of mass drug administration in a formerly highly endemic region of Mali. Parasites Vectors. 2016; 9(1): 628
339389	South Sudan	Expanded Special Project for Elimination of Neglected Tropical Diseases (ESPEN), Ministry of Health (South Sudan), World Health Organization Regional Office for Africa (WHO-AFRO). South Sudan Lymphatic Filariasis Site Level Map Data - ESPEN. Geneva, Switzerland: World Health Organization (WHO), 2018.
143009 (136542)	South Sudan	Sturrock HJW, Picon D, Sabasio A, Oguttu D, Robinson E, Lado M, Rumunu J, Brooker S, Kolaczinski JH. Integrated mapping of neglected tropical diseases: epidemiological findings and control implications for northern Bahr-el-Ghazal State, Southern Sudan. PLoS Negl Trop Dis. 2009; 3(10): e537.
143009 (294266)	South Sudan	Ministry of Health (South Sudan). Neglected Tropical Diseases and their Control in Southern Sudan. Juba, South Sudan: Ministry of Health (South Sudan), 2008.
222115	Sri Lanka	Rao RU, Nagodavithana KC, Samarasekera SD, Wijegunawardana AD, Premakumara WD, Perera SN, Settinayake S, Miller JP, Weil GJ. A comprehensive assessment of lymphatic filariasis inSri Lanka six years after cessation of mass drug administration. PLoS Negl Trop Dis. 2014; 8.0(11): e3281.
222542	Sri Lanka	Gunawardena S, Gunawardena NK, Kahathuduwa G, Karunaweera ND, de Silva NR, Ranasinghe UB, Samarasekara SD, Nagodavithana KC, Rao RU, Rebollo MP, Weil GJ. Integrated school-based surveillance for soil-transmitted helminth infections and lymphatic filariasis in Gampaha district, Sri Lanka. Am J Trop Med Hyg. 2014; 90.0(4): 661-6.
288882	Sri Lanka	Rao RU, Samarasekera SD, Nagodavithana KC, Punchihewa MW, Dassanayaka TDM, Gamini PKD, Ford E, Ranasinghe USB, Henderson RH, Weil GJ. Programmatic Use of Molecular Xenomonitoring at the Level of Evaluation Units to Assess Persistence of Lymphatic Filariasis in Sri Lanka. PLoS Negl Trop Dis. 2016; 10(5): e0004722.
288899	Sri Lanka	Chandrasena NTGA, Premaratna R, Samarasekera DS, Silva D, R N. Surveillance for transmission of lymphatic filariasis in Colombo and Gampaha districts of Sri Lanka following mass drug administration. Trans R Soc Trop Med Hyg. 2016; 110(10): 620-2.
389547	Sri Lanka	Mallawarachchi CH, Nilmini Chandrasena TGA, Premaratna R, Mallawarachchi SMNSM, de Silva NR. Human infection with sub-periodic Brugia spp. in Gampaha District, Sri Lanka: a threat to filariasis elimination status?. Parasites Vectors. 2018; 11(1): 68.
389577	Sri Lanka	Rao RU, Samarasekera SD, Nagodavithana KC, Dassanayaka TDM, Punchihewa MW, Ranasinghe USB, Weil GJ. Reassessment of areas with persistent Lymphatic Filariasis nine years after cessation of mass drug administration in Sri Lanka. PLoS Negl Trop Dis. 2017; 11(10): e0006066.

NID (underlying NID)	Geographies	Citation
389704	Sri Lanka	Rao RU, Samarasekera SD, Nagodavithana KC, Goss CW, Punchihewa MW, Dassanayaka TDM, Ranasinghe USB, Mendis D, Weil GJ. Comprehensive Assessment of a Hotspot with Persistent Bancroftian Filariasis in Coastal Sri Lanka. Am J Trop Med Hyg. 2018; 99(3): 735-742.
407789	Sri Lanka	Rao RU, Samarasekera SD, Nagodavithana KC, Punchihewa MW, Ranasinghe USB, Weil GJ. Systematic sampling of adults as a sensitive means of detecting persistence of lymphatic filariasis following mass drug administration in Sri Lanka. PLoS Negl Trop Dis. 2019; 13(4): e0007365.
437957	Sri Lanka	Rahman MA, Yahathugoda TC, Tojo B, Premaratne P, Nagaoka F, Takagi H, Kannathasan S, Murugananthan A, Weerasooriya MV, Itoh M. A surveillance system for lymphatic filariasis after its elimination in Sri Lanka. Parasitol Int. 2019; 68(1): 73-78.
143009 (136464)	Sri Lanka	Wijegunawardana NDAD, Gunawardene YINS, Manamperi A, Senarathne H, Abeyewickreme W. Geographic information system (GIS) mapping of lymphatic filariasis endemic areas of Gampaha District, Sri Lanka based on epidemiological and entomological screening. Southeast Asian J Trop Med Public Health. 2012; 43(3): 557-66.
143009 (136606)	Sri Lanka	Weerasooriya MV, Weerasooriya TR, Gunawardena NK, Samarawickrema WA, Kimura E. Epidemiology of bancroftian filariasis in three suburban areas of Matara, Sri Lanka. Ann Trop Med Parasitol. 2001; 95(3): 263-73.
143009 (147686)	Sri Lanka	Chandrasena TGAN, Premaratna R, Abeyewickrema W, de Silva NR. Evaluation of the ICT whole-blood antigen card test to detect infection due to Wuchereria bancrofti in Sri Lanka. Trans R Soc Trop Med Hyg. 2002; 96(1): 60-3.
143009 (147725)	Sri Lanka	Gunawardena GSA, Ismail MM, Bradley MH, Karunaweera ND. Impact of the 2004 mass drug administration for the control of lymphatic filariasis, in urban and rural areas of the Western province of Sri Lanka. Ann Trop Med Parasitol. 2007; 101(4): 335-41.
143009 (148403)	Sri Lanka	World Health Organization Regional Office for South-East Asia (SEARO). Sri Lanka - Expert Mission to Sri Lanka for Verification of Elimination of Lymphatic Filariasis. New Delhi, India: World Health Organization Regional Office for South- East Asia (SEARO), 2011.
143009 (222115)	Sri Lanka	Rao RU, Nagodavithana KC, Samarasekera SD, Wijegunawardana AD, Premakumara WD, Perera SN, Settinayake S, Miller JP, Weil GJ. A comprehensive assessment of lymphatic filariasis inSri Lanka six years after cessation of mass drug administration. PLoS Negl Trop Dis. 2014; 8.0(11): e3281.
143009 (285436)	Sri Lanka	Weerasooriya MV, Itoh M, Islam MZ, Qiu XG, Fujimaki Y, Kimura E. Prevalence and levels of filaria-specific urinary IgG4 among children less than five years of age and the association of antibody positivity between children and their mothers. Am J Trop Med Hyg. 2003; 68(4): 465-8.
222111	Tanzania	Salim N, Schindler T, Abdul U, Rothen J, Genton B, Lweno O, Mohammed AS, Masimba J, Kwaba D, Abdulla S, Tanner M, Daubenberger C, Knopp S. Enterobiasis and strongyloidiasis and associated co-infections and morbidity markers in infants, preschool- and school-aged children from rural coastal Tanzania: a cross-sectional study. BMC Infect Dis. 2014; 644.
222117	Tanzania	Simonsen PE, Derua YA, Magesa SM, Pedersen EM, Stensgaard AS, Malecela MN, Kisinza WN. Lymphatic filariasis control in Tanga Region, Tanzania: status after eight rounds of mass drug administration. Parasites Vectors. 2014; 507.
288822	Tanzania	Meyrowitsch DW, Simonsen PE, Magesa SM. Long-term effect of three different strategies for mass diethylcarbamazine administration in bancroftian filariasis: follow-up at 10 years after treatment. Trans R Soc Trop Med Hyg. 2004; 98(11): 627-34.

NID (underlying NID)	Geographies	Citation
288841	Tanzania	Jaoko WG, Simonsen PE, Meyrowitsch DW, Estambale BBA, Malecela-Lazaro MN, Michael E. Filarial-specific antibody response in East African bancroftian filariasis: effects of host infection, clinical disease, and filarial endemicity. Am J Trop Med Hyg. 2006; 75(1): 97-107.
288842	Tanzania	Rwegoshora RT, Simonsen PE, Meyrowitsch DW, Malecela-Lazaro MN, Michael E, Pedersen EM. Bancroftian filariasis: House-to-house variation in the vectors and transmission - And the relationship to human infection - In an endemic community of coastal Tanzania. Ann Trop Med Parasitol. 2007; 101(1): 51-60.
288856	Tanzania	Rebollo MP, Mohammed KA, Thomas B, Ame S, Ali SM, Cano J, Gonzalez Escalada A, Bockarie MJ. Cessation of Mass Drug Administration for Lymphatic Filariasis in Zanzibar in 2006: Was Transmission Interrupted?. PLoS Negl Trop Dis. 2015; 9(3): e0003669.
289584	Tanzania	Jones C, Tarimo DS, Malecela MN. Evidence of continued transmission of Wuchereria bancrofti and associated factors despite nine rounds of ivermectin and albendazole mass drug administration in Rufiji district, Tanzania. Tanzan J Health Res. 2015; 17(2): 1-9.
339557	Tanzania	Expanded Special Project for Elimination of Neglected Tropical Diseases (ESPEN), Ministry of Health, Community Development, Gender, Elderly and Children (MoHCDEC) (Tanzania), World Health Organization Regional Office for Africa (WHO-AFRO). Tanzania Lymphatic Filariasis Site Level Map Data - ESPEN. Geneva, Switzerland: World Health Organization (WHO), 2018.
415618	Tanzania	Mshana HJ, Baraka V, Misinzo G, Makunde WH. Current Epidemiological Assessment of Bancroftian Filariasis in Tanga Region, Northeastern Tanzania. J Trop Med. 2016; 2016: 7408187.
143009 (136434)	Tanzania	Meyrowitsch DW, Simonsen PE, Makunde WH. Bancroftian filariasis: analysis of infection and disease in five endemic communities of north-eastern Tanzania. Ann Trop Med Parasitol. 1995; 89(6): 653-63.
143009 (136440)	Tanzania	Pedersen EM, Kilama WL, Swai AB, Kihamia CM, Rwiza H, Kisumku UM. Bancroftian filariasis on Pemba Island, Zanzibar, Tanzania: an update on the status in urban and semi-urban communities. Trop Med Int Health. 1999; 4(4): 295-301.
143009 (136455)	Tanzania	Simonsen PE, Meyrowitsch DW, Makunde WH, Magnussen P. Bancroftian filariasis: the pattern of microfilaraemia and clinical manifestations in three endemic communities of Northeastern Tanzania. Acta Trop. 1995; 60(3): 179-87.
143009 (136456)	Tanzania	Simonsen PE, Derua YA, Kisinza WN, Magesa SM, Malecela MN, Pedersen EM. Lymphatic filariasis control in Tanzania: effect of six rounds of mass drug administration with ivermectin and albendazole on infection and transmission. BMC Infect Dis. 2013; 335.
143009 (137368)	Tanzania	Massaga JJ, Salum FM, Savael ZX. Clinical and parasitological aspects of Bancroftian filariasis in Hale, northeast Tanzania. Cent Afr J Med. 2000; 46(9): 237-41.
143009 (147784)	Tanzania	Meyrowitsch DW, Simonsen PE, Magesa SM. A 26-year follow-up of bancroftian filariasis in two communities in north-eastern Tanzania. Ann Trop Med Parasitol. 2004; 98(2): 155-69.
143009 (285484)	Tanzania	Nielsen NO, Simonsen PE, Magnussen P, Magesa S, Friis H. Cross-sectional relationship between HIV, lymphatic filariasis and other parasitic infections in adults in coastal northeastern Tanzania. Trans R Soc Trop Med Hyg. 2006; 100(6): 543-50.

NID (underlying NID)	Geographies	Citation
143009 (285485)	Tanzania	Meyrowitsch DW, Simonsen PE, Garred P, Dalgaard M, Magesa SM, Alifrangis M. Association between mannose-binding lectin polymorphisms and Wuchereria bancrofti infection in two communities in North-Eastern Tanzania. Am J Trop Med Hyg. 2010; 82(1): 115-20.
143009 (285486)	Tanzania	Mboera LE, Senkoro KP, Rumisha SF, Mayala BK, Shayo EH, Mlozi MR. Plasmodium falciparum and helminth coinfections among schoolchildren in relation to agro-ecosystems in Mvomero District, Tanzania. Acta Trop. 2011; 120(1-2): 95- 102.
143009 (294294)	Tanzania	Mwakitalu ME, Malecela MN, Pedersen EM, Mosha FW, Simonsen PE. Urban lymphatic filariasis in the metropolis of Dar es Salaam, Tanzania. Parasites Vectors. 2013; 6(1): 286.
143009 (136544)	Thailand	Triteeraprapab S, Karnjanopas K, Porksakorn C, Sai-Ngam A, Yentakam S, Loymak S. Lymphatic filariasis caused by Brugia malayi in an endemic area of Narathiwat Province, southern of Thailand. J Med Assoc Thai. 2001; S182-188.
339239	The Gambia	Expanded Special Project for Elimination of Neglected Tropical Diseases (ESPEN), Ministry of Health and Social Welfare (Gambia), World Health Organization Regional Office for Africa (WHO-AFRO). Gambia Lymphatic Filariasis Site Level Map Data - ESPEN. Geneva, Switzerland: World Health Organization (WHO), 2018.
143009 (222109)	The Gambia	Rebollo MP, Sambou SM, Thomas B, Biritwum NK, Jaye MC, Kelly-Hope L, Escalada AG, Molyneux DH, Bockarie MJ. Elimination of lymphatic filariasis in the Gambia. PLoS Negl Trop Dis. 2015; 9.0(3): e0003642.
143009 (286191)	Timor-Leste	Australian Agency for International Development (AusAID), Ministry of Education (Timor-Leste), Ministry of Health (Timor-Leste), National Health Laboratory (Timor-Leste), University of Sydney, World Health Organization (WHO). Timor-Leste National Parasite Survey 2012.
339553	Togo	Expanded Special Project for Elimination of Neglected Tropical Diseases (ESPEN), Ministry of Health (Togo), World Health Organization Regional Office for Africa (WHO-AFRO). Togo Lymphatic Filariasis Site Level Map Data - ESPEN. Geneva, Switzerland: World Health Organization (WHO), 2018.
423021	Tonga	Ofanoa R, Ofa T, Padmasiri EA, Kapa DR. Elimination of lymphatic filariasis as a public health problem from Tonga. Trop Med Health. 2019; 47: 43.
143009 (136488)	Tonga	Huppatz C, Capuano C, Palmer K, Kelly PM, Durrheim DN. Lessons from the Pacific programme to eliminate lymphatic filariasis: a case study of 5 countries. BMC Infect Dis. 2009; 9: 92.
143009 (285494)	Tonga, Vanuatu	Joseph H, Maiava F, Naseri T, Taleo F, 'ake M, Capuano C, Melrose W. Application of the Filariasis CELISA Antifilarial IgG(4) Antibody Assay in Surveillance in Lymphatic Filariasis Elimination Programmes in the South Pacific. J Trop Med. 2011; 1-8.
339559	Uganda	Expanded Special Project for Elimination of Neglected Tropical Diseases (ESPEN), Ministry of Health (Uganda), World Health Organization Regional Office for Africa (WHO-AFRO). Uganda Lymphatic Filariasis Site Level Map Data - ESPEN. Geneva, Switzerland: World Health Organization (WHO), 2018.
389559	Uganda	Luroni LT, Gabriel M, Tukahebwa E, Onapa AW, Tinkitina B, Tukesiga E, Nyaraga M, Auma AM, Habomugisha P, Byamukama E, Oguttu D, Katabarwa M, Unnasch TR. The interruption of Onchocerca volvulus and Wuchereria bancrofti transmission by integrated chemotherapy in the Obongi focus, North Western Uganda. PLoS One. 2017; 12(12): e0189306.
NID (underlying NID)	Geographies	Citation
-------------------------	-------------------	--
389903	Uganda	Odongo-Aginya EI, Olia A, Luwa KJ, Nagayasu E, Auma AM, Egitat G, Mwesigwa G, Ogino Y, Kimura E, Horii T. W. bancrofti infection at four primary schools in northern Uganda. Trop Med Health. 2017; 45: 20.
143009 (136472)	Uganda	Ashton RA, Kyabayinze DJ, Opio T, Auma A, Edwards T, Matwale G, Onapa A, Brooker S, Kolaczinski JH. The impact of mass drug administration and long- lasting insecticidal net distribution on Wuchereria bancrofti infection in humans and mosquitoes: an observational study in northern Uganda. Parasites Vectors. 2011; 134.
143009 (136603)	Uganda	Onapa AW, Simonsen PE, Baehr I, Pedersen EM. Rapid assessment of the geographical distribution of lymphatic filariasis in Uganda, by screening of schoolchildren for circulating filarial antigens. Ann Trop Med Parasitol. 2005; 99(2): 141-53.
389694	Vanuatu	Taleo F, Taleo G, Graves PM, Wood P, Kim SH, Ozaki M, Joseph H, Chu B, Pavluck A, Yajima A, Melrose W, Ichimori K, Capuano C. Surveillance efforts after mass drug administration to validate elimination of lymphatic filariasis as a public health problem in Vanuatu. Trop Med Health. 2017; 45: 18.
143009 (136507)	Vanuatu	Fraser M, Taleo G, Taleo F, Yaviong J, Amos M, Babu M, Kalkoa M. Evaluation of the program to eliminate lymphatic filariasis in Vanuatu following two years of mass drug administration implementation: results and methodologic approach. Am J Trop Med Hyg. 2005; 73(4): 753-8.
136435	Vietnam	Meyrowitsch DW, Nguyen DT, Hoang TH, Nguyen TD, Michael E. A review of the present status of lymphatic filariasis in Vietnam. Addict Behav Rep. 1998; 70(3): 335-47.
437811	Wallis and Futuna	Pezzoli L, Kim SH, Mathelin JP, Hennessey K, Eswara Aratchige P, Valiakolleri J. An Expanded Transmission Assessment Survey to Confirm the Interruption of Lymphatic Filariasis Transmission in Wallis and Futuna. Am J Trop Med Hyg. 2019; 101(6): 1325-1330.
288871	Yemen	Al-Kubati AS, Al Qubati Y, Ismail W, Laney SJ, El-Setouhy M, Gad AM, Ramzy RMR. Impact of polystyrene beads as a mosquito control measure to supplement lymphatic filariasis elimination activities in Socotra Island, Yemen. East Mediterr Health J. 2011; 17(7): 560-4.
339565	Zambia	Expanded Special Project for Elimination of Neglected Tropical Diseases (ESPEN), Ministry of Health (Zambia), World Health Organization Regional Office for Africa (WHO-AFRO). Zambia Lymphatic Filariasis Site Level Map Data - ESPEN. Geneva, Switzerland: World Health Organization (WHO), 2018.
143009 (222129)	Zambia	Mwase ET, Stensgaard AS, Nsakashalo-Senkwe M, Mubila L, Mwansa J, Songolo P, Shawa ST, Simonsen PE. Mapping the geographical distribution of lymphatic filariasis in Zambia. PLoS Negl Trop Dis. 2014; 8.0(2): e2714.
143009 (222540)	Zambia	Shawa ST, Mwase ET, Pedersen EM, Simonsen PE. Lymphatic filariasis in Luangwa District, South-East Zambia. Parasites Vectors. 2013; 6.0(1): 299.



Supplementary Figure 3. Africa and Yemen data maps, 1990–1999, 2000–2004, 2005–2009, 2010–2018

Locations of the unique point and polygon data used in modelling, grouped by year



Supplementary Figure 4. South and Southeast Asia data maps, 1990–1999, 2000–2004, 2005–2009, 2010–2018

Locations of the unique point and polygon data used in modelling, grouped by year



Supplementary Figure 5. Hispaniola data maps, 1990–1999, 2000–2004, 2005–2009, 2010–2018

Locations of the unique point and polygon data used in modelling, grouped by year

4.0 Supplementary covariates

A variety of socioeconomic and environmental variables were used to predict all-age LF prevalence. Where available, the finest spatiotemporal resolution of gridded datasets were used. Data from the nearest year available were used if covariate coverage did not extend to 2018 or prior to 2000. All covariates were resampled to a standard 5×5 -km raster resolution. Due to unavailability of some covariates in certain regions and to differences in covariate collinearity, the final number of covariates differed among regional models: 23 covariates for Africa, 22 covariates for South Asia, 21 covariates for Southeast Asia, and 21 covariates for Hispaniola (Haiti and the Dominican Republic).

4.1 Pre-existing covariates considered for analysis

Supplementary Table 4 contains a full list of covariates considered in our analysis. In order to provide a standard spatial resolution for prediction, raw covariate rasters were resampled to a 5×5 -km grid-cell resolution.

4.2 Creation of MDA covariate

Data were obtained from WHO³⁵ on the years during which LF MDA was conducted, by administrative unit. The names of IUs were fuzzy-matched to geographies using administrative-level shapefiles for GAUL and GADM geographies. Among countries for which GAUL or GADM shapefiles did not represent IU boundaries, the NTD Implementation Unit Shapefile maintained by the Task Force for Global Health³⁶ was also used. The fuzzy matching algorithm tested polygon names through ascending order of spatial hierarchy (region, district, and lower-level units) on a country-by-country basis, typically matching to second- and third-order administrative-level boundaries. In the case of programmes in which MDA was implemented at the community level, these IU names were matched to community names where possible and a 5-km buffer radius was assigned to each location to represent the population under intervention. The MDA covariate value was set as a binary value by year (MDA yes/no) as well as cumulative number of rounds (defined as total number of rounds implemented) for the entire IU, and then converted into a raster file for use in geospatial analysis.

Covariate	Temporal resolution	Source	Reference
Travel time to nearest settlement >50,000 inhabitants	Static	Malaria Atlas Project, Big Data Institute, Nuffield Department of Medicine, University of Oxford	Weiss, D. J. et al. A global map of travel time to cities to assess inequalities in accessibility in 2015. Nature 533, 333-336 (2018).
Aridity	Annual	Climatic Research Unit Time-Series (CRUTS)	Harris, I., Jones, P. d., Osborn, T. j. & Lister, D. h. Updated high-resolution grids of monthly climatic observations – the CRUTS3.10 dataset. Int. J. Climatol. 34, 623–642 (2014)
			University of East Anglia. Climatic Research Unit TS v. 3.24 dataset. Available at: https://crudata.uea.ac.uk/cru/data/hrg/cru_ts_3.24.0 1/. (Accessed: 24th July 2017).
Average daily mean temperature	Annual	CRUTS	Harris, I., Jones, P. d., Osborn, T. j. & Lister, D. h. Updated high-resolution grids of monthly climatic observations – the CRU TS3.10 dataset. Int. J. Climatol. 34, 623–642 (2014).
			University of East Anglia. Climatic Research Unit TS v. 3.24 dataset. Available at: https://crudata.uea.ac.uk/cru/data/hrg/cru_ts_3.24.0 1/. (Accessed: 24th July 2017).

Supplementary Table 4. Covariates considered for modelling, 1990–2018

Covariate	Temporal resolution	Source	Reference
Wet day frequency	Annual	CRUTS	Harris, I., Jones, P. d., Osborn, T. j. & Lister, D. h. Updated high-resolution grids of monthly climatic observations – the CRU TS3.10 dataset. Int. J. Climatol. 34, 623–642 (2014).
			University of East Anglia. Climatic Research Unit TS v. 3.24 dataset. Available at: https://crudata.uea.ac.uk/cru/data/hrg/cru_ts_3.24.0 1/. (Accessed: 24th July 2017).
Distance to rivers	Static	Natural Earth Data (derived)	Natural Earth. Rivers and lake centerlines dataset. Available at: http://www.naturalearthdata.com/downloads/10mphysic al-vectors/10m-rivers-lake-centerlines/. (Accessed: 24th July 2017)
Distance to rivers and lakes	Static	Natural Earth Data (derived)	Natural Earth. Rivers and lake centerlines dataset. Available at: http://www.naturalearthdata.com/downloads/10mphysic al-vectors/10m-rivers-lake-centerlines/. (Accessed: 24th July 2017)
Distance to rivers >25m wide	Static	Natural Earth Data (derived)	Andreadis KM, Schumann GJ-P, Pavelsky T. A simple global river bankfull width and depth database. Water Resources Research. 2013;49(10):7164–8.
Distance to floodplains	Static	GFPLAIN250m	Nardi, F, Annis A, Di Baldassarre G, <i>et al.</i> 2019. GFPLAIN250m, a global high-resolution dataset of Earth's floodplains. <i>Sci Data</i> 6 , 180309. https://doi.org/10.1038/sdata.2018.309
Nighttime lights	Annual	AVHRR	NASA & NOAA. Advanced Very High Resolution Radiometer (AVHRR) Normalized Difference Vegetation Index (NDVI) dataset. Available at: https://nex.nasa.gov/nex/projects/1349/. (Accessed: 25th July 2017)
Elevation	Static	NOAA/NCEI	Young, A. H., K. R. Knapp, A. Inamdar, W. B. Rossow, and W. Hankins, 2017: "The International Satellite Cloud Climatology Project, H-Series Climate Data Record Product", Earth System Science Data, in preparation.
Enhanced Vegetation Index (EVI)	Annual	MODIS	Huete, A., Justice, C. & van Leeuwen, W. MODIS vegetation index (MOD 13) algorithm theoretical basis document. (1999).
			USGS & NASA. Vegetation indices 16-Day L3 global 500m MOD13A1 dataset. Available at: https://lpdaac.usgs.gov/dataset_discovery/modis/m odis_products_table/mod13a1. (Accessed: 25th July 2017)
			Weiss, D. J. et al. An effective approach for gapfilling continental scale remotely sensed timeseries. Isprs J. Photogramm. Remote Sens. 98, 106–118 (2014).
			C. Schaaf, Z. Wang. (2015). MCD43A1 MODIS/Terra+Aqua BRDF/Albedo Model Parameters Daily L3 Global - 500m V006. NASA EOSDIS Land Processes DAAC. http://doi.org/10.5067/MODIS/MCD43A1.006

Covariate	Temporal resolution	Source	Reference
Diurnal temperature range	Annual	CRUTS	 Harris, I., Jones, P. d., Osborn, T. j. & Lister, D. h. Updated high-resolution grids of monthly climatic observations – the CRU TS3.10 dataset. Int. J. Climatol. 34, 623–642 (2014). University of East Anglia. Climatic Research Unit TS v. 3.24 dataset. Available at: https://crudata.uea.ac.uk/cru/data/hrg/cru_ts_3.24.0 1/. (Accessed: 24th July 2017).
Population (per 5 x 5-km cell)	Annual	WorldPop	Lloyd, C. T., Sorichetta, A. & Tatem, A. J. High resolution global gridded data for use in population studies. Sci. Data 4, sdata20171 (2017).
			World Pop. Get data. Available at: http://www.worldpop.org.uk/data/get_data/. (Accessed: 25th July 2017)
Growing season length	Static	FAO	FAO. GAEZ - Global Agro-Ecological Zones data portal. Available at: http://www.fao.org/nr/gaez/about- data-portal/en/. (Accessed: 25th July 2017)
			FAO. GAEZ - Global Agro-Ecological Zones users guide. (2012).
Irrigation	Static	University of Frankfurt	Goethe-Universität. Generation of a digital global map of irrigation areas. Available at: https://www.unifrankfurt.de/45218039/Global_Irrigatio n_Map. (Accessed: 25th July 2017)
Urbanicity	Annual	European Commission/GHS	Pesaresi, M. et al. Operating procedure for the production of the Global Human Settlement Layer from Landsat data of the epochs 1975, 1990, 2000, and 2014. (Publications Office of the European Union, 2016).
Tassled cap brightness	Annual	MODIS	USGS & NASA. Nadir BRDF- Adjusted Reflectance Reflectance 16-Day L3 Global 1km dataset. Available at: https://lpdaac.usgs.gov/dataset_discovery/modis/m odis_products_table/mcd43b4. (Accessed: 25th July 2017)
			Strahler, A. H. & Muller, JP. MODIS BRDF/Albedo product: algorithm theoretical basis document version 5.0. (1999).
			Weiss, D. J. et al. An effective approach for gapfilling continental scale remotely sensed timeseries. Isprs J. Photogramm. Remote Sens. 98, 106–118 (2014).
			C. Schaaf, Z. Wang. (2015). MCD43A1 MODIS/Terra+Aqua BRDF/Albedo Model Parameters Daily L3 Global - 500m V006. NASA EOSDIS Land Processes DAAC. http://doi.org/10.5067/MODIS/MCD43A1.006
Tassled cap wetness	Annual	MODIS	USGS & NASA. Nadir BRDF- Adjusted Reflectance Reflectance 16-Day L3 Global 1km dataset. Available at: https://lpdaac.usgs.gov/dataset_discovery/modis/m odis_products_table/mcd43b4. (Accessed: 25th July 2017)
			Strahler, A. H. & Muller, JP. MODIS BRDF/Albedo product: algorithm theoretical basis document version 5.0. (1999).

Covariate	Temporal resolution	Source	Reference
			Weiss, D. J. et al. An effective approach for gapfilling continental scale remotely sensed timeseries. Isprs J. Photogramm. Remote Sens. 98, 106–118 (2014).
			C. Schaaf, Z. Wang. (2015). MCD43A1 MODIS/Terra+Aqua BRDF/Albedo Model Parameters Daily L3 Global - 500m V006. NASA EOSDIS Land Processes DAAC. http://doi.org/10.5067/MODIS/MCD43A1.006
Multi-source Weighted-Ensemble Precipitation	Annual	Princeton Climate Analytics	Beck, H.E., A.I.J.M. van Dijk, V. Levizzani, J. Schellekens, D.G. Miralles, B. Martens, A. de Roo: MSWEP: 3-hourly 0.25 global gridded precipitation (1979-2015) by merging gauge, satellite, and reanalysis data, Hydrology and Earth System Sciences, 21(1), 589- 615, 2017.
Slope for land surfaces	Static	NOAA/NCEI	Young, A. H., K. R. Knapp, A. Inamdar, W. B. Rossow, and W. Hankins, 2017: "The International Satellite Cloud Climatology Project, H-Series Climate Data Record Product", Earth System Science Data, in preparation.
Human Development Index	Annual	UNDP	UNDP. Human Development Index (HDI). New York: United Nations Development Program, 2016. Available from http://hdr.undp.org/en/content/human- development-index-hdi (Cited Aug 12 2017).
Under 5-mortality	Annual	IHME LBD model	Burstein, Roy, Nathaniel J. Henry, Michael L. Collison, Laurie B. Marczak, Amber Sligar, Stefanie Watson, Neal Marquez, et al. "Mapping 123 Million Neonatal, Infant and Child Deaths between 2000 and 2017." <i>Nature</i> 574, no. 7778 (October 2019): 353–58. <u>https://doi.org/10.1038/s41586-019-1545-0</u> .
Childhood stunting prevalence	Annual	IHME LBD model	Osgood-Zimmerman, Aaron, Anoushka I. Millear, Rebecca W. Stubbs, Chloe Shields, Brandon V. Pickering, Lucas Earl, Nicholas Graetz, et al. "Mapping Child Growth Failure in Africa between 2000 and 2015." <i>Nature</i> 555, no. 7694 (March 2018): 41–47. https://doi.org/10.1038/nature25760.
Childhood underweight prevalence	Annual	IHME LBD model	Osgood-Zimmerman, Aaron, Anoushka I. Millear, Rebecca W. Stubbs, Chloe Shields, Brandon V. Pickering, Lucas Earl, Nicholas Graetz, et al. "Mapping Child Growth Failure in Africa between 2000 and 2015." <i>Nature</i> 555, no. 7694 (March 2018): 41–47. https://doi.org/10.1038/nature25760.
Childhood wasting prevalence	Annual	IHME LBD model	Osgood-Zimmerman, Aaron, Anoushka I. Millear, Rebecca W. Stubbs, Chloe Shields, Brandon V. Pickering, Lucas Earl, Nicholas Graetz, et al. "Mapping Child Growth Failure in Africa between 2000 and 2015." <i>Nature</i> 555, no. 7694 (March 2018): 41–47. <u>https://doi.org/10.1038/nature25760</u> .
Mean years of education attained (maternal)	Annual	IHME LBD model	Graetz N, Friedman J, Osgood-Zimmerman A, Burstein R, Biehl MH, Shields C, Mosser JF, Casey DC, Deshpande A, Earl L, Reiner RC, Ray SE, Fullman N, Levine AJ, Stubbs RW, Mayala BK, Longbottom J, Browne AJ, Bhatt S, Weiss DJ, Gething PW, Mokdad AH, Lim SS, Murray CJLM, Gakidou E, Hay SI. "Mapping local variation in educational attainment

Covariate	Temporal resolution	Source	Reference
			across Africa." <i>Nature</i> . 28 Feb 2018. doi:10.1038/nature25761
Proportion of individuals that slept under an insecticide-treated net (ITN) the night before	Annual	Malaria Atlas Project	Malaria Atlas Project. <u>https://map.ox.ac.uk/</u>
Indoor residual spraying (IRS) coverage	Annual	Malaria Atlas Project	Malaria Atlas Project. https://map.ox.ac.uk/
Access to antimalarial drugs	Annual	Malaria Atlas Project	Malaria Atlas Project. https://map.ox.ac.uk/
Malaria incidence (Pf) (all ages)	Annual	Malaria Atlas Project	Malaria Atlas Project. https://map.ox.ac.uk/
Malaria incidence (Pv) (all ages)	Annual	Malaria Atlas Project	Malaria Atlas Project. https://map.ox.ac.uk/
Malaria prevalence (Pf) (all ages)	Annual	Malaria Atlas Project	Malaria Atlas Project. https://map.ox.ac.uk/
Malaria prevalence (Pv) (all ages)	Annual	Malaria Atlas Project	Malaria Atlas Project. https://map.ox.ac.uk/
LF mass drug administration (MDA) coverage	Annual	WHO (rasters produced in present study: SI section 4.2)	WHO. Global Programme to Eliminate Lymphatic Filariasis. http://www.who.int/lymphatic_filariasis/elimination- programme/en/ (accessed May 29, 2019).

Pf: Plasmodium falciparum. Pv: Plasmodium vivax.

4.3 Covariate reduction

As high inter-correlation (collinearity) among model covariates can contribute to model instability and unreliable predictions,^{37,38} we derived reduced covariate sets using variance inflation factor (VIF) analysis. Variance inflation factors quantify the extent to which collinearity among model covariates increases the variance of a model coefficient. Starting with the full covariate set for a given model region, we iteratively removed covariates with the highest VIF values until all remaining covariates had a VIF below 5.0.³⁸ Reduced covariate sets were used in the fitting of child models via an ensemble model and regression (see Supplementary Section 5.3.2) and for spatiotemporal predictions. Exploratory analyses of LF models for Hispaniola indicated poor model fit with inclusion of the under-5 mortality and *Plasmodium vivax* malaria incidence covariates; these covariates were excluded from the final models for Hispaniola. Supplementary Table 5 summarises the covariates retained for each model region, with representative plots provided for each covariate in Supplementary Figure 6–8.

To better reflect the potential temporal relationship of covariates with LF prevalence, the following variables were modelled with a one-year lag (eg, covariate values from 2000 were associated with LF prevalence in 2001): aridity, temperature, nighttime lights, education, EVI, urbanicity, mass drug administration, diurnal temperature difference, precipitation, stunting, tassel capped brightness, under-5 mortality, wasting, and population. All other variables were modelled without a temporal lag.

The derivation of 5×5 -km grid-cell-level predictions from our geostatistical models requires complete coverage of covariate data at a given grid cell. Due to minor differences in model coverage between our LF models and some indicators that are used as inputs to our models (eg, under-5 mortality), complete covariate coverage was not available for all 5×5 -km grid cells. Most notably, covariate data were incomplete for Brunei and for a small proportion of grid cells along coastlines. In order to enable LF model predictions for Brunei, the under-5 mortality and child growth failure covariates were excluded from the Southeast Asia models.

Supplementary Table 5. Covariates used in final MBG models, 1990–2018

Some covariates were available only for some model regions. +/-: Covariate was/was not included in the final model for a given region, after VIF analysis. n/a: Data were unavailable for a given region. Hisp.: Hispaniola.

Covariate	Shortname	Africa	S Asia	SE Asia	Hisp.
Antimalarial drug access	map_antimalarial	+	n/a	n/a	n/a
Aridity	crutsard	-	+	+	+
Daily average temperature	crutstmp	-	+	+	+
Distance to rivers	distrivers	+	+	+	+
Distance to rivers >25 m wide	distrivers25m	+	+	+	+
Distance to rivers and lakes	distrivers_lakes	-	+	+	+
Elevation	elevation	+	+	+	+
Enhanced Vegetation Index (EVI)	evi	+	+	+	+
Growing season length	growingseason	-	+	+	+
Human Development Index	gdl_hdi	+	-	+	-
Indoor residual spraying (IRS) coverage	map_irs	+	n/a	n/a	n/a
Insecticide-treated net (ITN) use	mapitncov	+	n/a	n/a	n/a
Irrigation	irrigation	+	+	+	+
Malaria incidence (P. falciparum)	map_pf_incidence	+	-	-	-
Malaria incidence (P. vivax)	map_pv_incidence	-	+	+	-
Malaria prevalence (P. falciparum)	map_pf_prevalence	-	+	+	+
Mass drug administration (MDA) for LF	lfmda	+	+	+	+
Maternal education	education	+	-	-	-
Nighttime lights	dmspntl	+	+	+	+
Population	worldpop	+	+	+	+
Precipitation	mswep	+	+	+	+
Slope	slope	+	+	+	+
Stunting prevalence	stunting_mod_b	+	-	-	+
Tassled cap brightness	tcb	+	+	+	+
Tassled cap wetness	tcw	-	-	-	-
Temperature range (diurnal)	lstdiurnaldiff	-	+	+	+
Travel time to nearest city	access2	+	+	+	+
Under-5 mortality probability	u5m	+	+	-	-
Underweight prevalence	underweight	-	-	-	-
Urbanicity	ghslurbanicity	+	+	+	+
Wasting prevalence	wasting_mod_b	+	+	-	+
Wet day frequency	crutswet	+	-	-	-
Total covariates used		23	22	21	21



Supplementary Figure 6. Africa and Yemen covariate values

Twenty-three socioeconomic and environmental variables were used as inputs for the stacking modelling process for Africa and Yemen. Time-varying covariates are presented here for the year 2015 (except for nighttime lights, for which values are shown from 2013 due to more limited data availability). Please refer to Supplementary Table 4 for the corresponding citations for each covariate.



Supplementary Figure 7. South and Southeast Asia covariate values

Twenty-three socioeconomic and environmental variables were used as inputs for the stacking modelling process for South or Southeast Asia. Time-varying covariates are presented here for the year 2015 (except for nighttime lights, for which values are shown from 2013 due to more limited data availability). Please refer to Supplementary Table 4 for the corresponding citations for each covariate.



Supplementary Figure 8. Hispaniola covariate values

Twenty-one covariate layers of possible socioeconomic and environmental correlates of LF prevalence were used as inputs for the stacking modelling processes for Hispaniola. Time-varying covariates are presented here for the year 2015. Please refer to Supplementary Table 4 for the corresponding citations for each covariate.

5.0 Supplementary methods

5.1 Age and diagnostic crosswalks

Studies on LF prevalence have differed in both their sampled age ranges and in the diagnostic tests they utilised. For example, surveys have variously targeted population-representative samples or focused on restricted age ranges, such as 6–7 year olds in many TAS surveys. In order to derive a consistent outcome measure for modelling, we adjusted survey data to represent all-age ICT prevalence by developing age and diagnostic crosswalk models. We fit a prevalence-by-age model for ICT and FTS antigen tests, and a separate prevalence-by-age model for microfilaraemia. If age groups were not reported in the input data, we assumed the age sampling occurred per programme monitoring guidelines (eg, TAS implemented among children ages 6-7 years).

Most LF survey data used by our spatiotemporal prevalence models were derived from observations of microfilariae (mf) or detection of adult worm antigens. We developed a crosswalk model relating age-specific ICT prevalence with mf prevalence. Due to limited data available to model a similar relationship between the Filariasis Test Strip (FTS, which was broadly adopted by programmes as of 2016) and ICT, prevalence measures obtained using FTS were considered equivalent to ICT for our geostatistical model. Until recently, antigen surveys mainly utilised the ICT test, which has now been supplanted by FTS. Age-specific ICT and FTS results in the same study populations have only been published in one study to date (Yahathugoda and colleagues 2015³⁹), although multi-site all-age comparisons have been published showing that FTS is generally more sensitive in low-prevalence settings with overall agreement between the tests,⁴⁰ particularly among children.⁴¹ We have assumed that these tests share a common prevalence-by-age relationship (ie, that relative age-specific sensitivity and specificity profiles do not differ between these antigen tests). For areas in which both Bancroftian and Brugian LF co-circulate, we only estimated prevalence of Bancroftian LF. Among areas with LF transmission of *Brugia* species only, we rely on MF prevalence measures to represent infection. Since national programmes in *Brugia* settings often use the Brugia Rapid ® point of care antibody test to monitor impact of MDA, we did not crosswalk Brugia Rapid results.

As individual-level infection data were unavailable, we relied on published within-study comparisons reporting mf, ICT, or FTS prevalence (age crosswalks), or both ICT and mf prevalence (diagnostic crosswalk), for more than one age group in the same study population. We identified 47 unique survey populations from 25 studies for the ICT age crosswalk, 126 unique survey populations from 72 studies for the mf age crosswalk, and 18 unique survey populations from 11 studies for the diagnostic crosswalk; these studies are summarised in Supplementary Table 6. The crosswalk training data set is available upon request.

Countries	Survey years	Diagnostic data
American Samoa ⁴²	2016 (post-MDA)	FTS
Bangladesh ⁴³	1968–1969 (pre-MDA)	mf
Benin ⁴⁴	1983, 1994 (pre-MDA; only data from 1983 used for crosswalk)	mf
Brazil ⁴⁵	1999 (pre-MDA)	ICT, mf
Brazil ⁴⁶	1991 (pre-MDA)	mf
Brazil ⁴⁷	2000 or earlier (pre-MDA)	mf
Brazil ⁴⁸	2000–2002 (pre-MDA)	mf
Brazil ⁴⁹	2002 (pre-MDA)	mf

Supplementary Table 6. Data used in estimation of age and diagnostic crosswalks

Note that studies may have reported data for additional diagnostic tests that were not used in crosswalk model fitting.

Cameroon ⁵⁰	2000 (pre-MDA)	Mf
Egypt ⁵¹	1999 or earlier (pre- and post-MDA; only pre- MDA data used for crosswalk)	mf
Federated States of Micronesia ²⁶	2003 (pre-MDA)	ICT, mf
Ghana ⁵²	2008 (post-MDA)	ICT, mf
Ghana ⁵³	2016-2017 (pre- and post-MDA)	FTS
Ghana ⁵⁴	1992 (pre-MDA)	mf
Ghana ⁵⁵	1994 (pre-MDA)	mf
Ghana ⁵⁶	1994–1995 (pre-MDA)	mf
Ghana ⁵⁷	1995–1996 (pre-MDA)	mf
Ghana ⁵⁸	2000, 2002, 2004 (pre-MDA)	mf
Ghana ⁵⁹	2004 (post-MDA)	mf
Haiti ⁶⁰	2003 (pre-MDA)	ICT
Haiti ⁶¹	2008 (post-MDA)	ICT, mf
Haiti ⁶²	1994 or earlier (pre-MDA)	mf
India ⁶³	1971 (pre-MDA)	mf
India ⁶⁴	1977 or earlier (pre-MDA)	mf
India ⁶⁵	1986 (pre-MDA)	mf
India ⁶⁶	1986–1988 (pre- and post-MDA; only pre-MDA data used in crosswalk)	mf
India ⁶⁷	1988 (pre-MDA)	mf
India ⁶⁸	2003 or earlier (pre-MDA)	mf
India ⁶⁹	2006 or earlier (pre-MDA)	mf
India ⁷⁰	2009 (post-MDA)	mf
Indonesia ⁷¹	1974, 1976 (pre-MDA)	mf
Indonesia ⁷²	2001 or earlier (pre-MDA)	mf
Indonesia ⁷³	2001 (pre-MDA)	mf
Indonesia ⁷⁴	2003 or earlier (pre-MDA)	mf
Indonesia ⁷⁵	2011–2014 (longitudinal, pre- and post-MDA; only first survey in each village was used for crosswalk)	mf
Indonesia, Sri Lanka ³⁹	2014 (post-MDA)	FTS, mf
Kenya ⁷⁶	2002-2004, 2007, 2009 (post-MDA)	ICT, mf

Kenya ⁷⁷	2004 (pre-MDA)	ICT, mf
Kenya ⁷⁸	1976 or earlier (pre-MDA)	mf
Kenya ⁷⁹	1999 or earlier (pre-MDA)	mf
Kenya ⁸⁰	2001 (pre-MDA)	mf
Kenya, Tanzania ⁸¹	1998 (pre-MDA)	mf
Kenya, Tanzania ⁸²	1998 (pre-MDA)	mf
Madagascar ⁸³	2016 (post-MDA)	FTS
Malawi ⁸⁴	2000 (pre-MDA)	ICT, mf
Mali ⁸⁵	2005 or earlier (pre-MDA)	mf
Myanmar ⁸⁶	2015 (post-MDA)	ICT
New Zealand (Cook Islands)87	1975 (pre-MDA), 1992 (post-MDA)	mf
Nigeria ⁸⁸	1998 (pre-MDA)	ICT
Nigeria ⁸⁹	2003 (pre-MDA), 2009 (post-MDA)	ICT, mf
Nigeria ⁹⁰	2009 (pre-MDA)	ICT
Nigeria ⁹¹	2010 (pre-MDA)	ICT
Nigeria ⁹²	2015 (post-MDA)	ICT
Nigeria ⁹³	1989 (pre-MDA)	mf
Nigeria ⁹⁴	1990–1991 (pre-MDA)	mf
Nigeria ⁹⁵	2002 (pre-MDA)	mf
Nigeria ⁹⁶	2006 (pre-MDA)	mf
Nigeria ⁹⁷	2007 (pre-MDA)	mf
Nigeria ⁹⁸	2008–2009 (pre-MDA)	mf
Nigeria ⁹⁹	2009 (pre-MDA)	mf
Niue ²⁹	1999 (pre-MDA)	ICT
Papua New Guinea ¹⁰⁰	2001–2006 (longitudinal time series; pre-MDA data used for crosswalk)	ICT
Papua New Guinea ¹⁰¹	1985 (pre-MDA)	mf
Papua New Guinea ¹⁰²	1986 (pre-MDA)	mf
Papua New Guinea ¹⁰³	1987 (pre-MDA)	mf
Papua New Guinea ¹⁰⁴	1994 (pre-MDA)	mf
Philippines ¹⁰⁵	1991 (pre-MDA)	mf

Republic of the Congo ¹⁰⁶	2012 (pre-MDA)	ICT, mf
Sierra Leone ¹⁰⁷	2011 (post-MDA)	mf
Sri Lanka ¹⁰⁸	1999 (pre-MDA)	ICT, mf
Sri Lanka ¹⁰⁹	2016–2017 (post-MDA)	mf
Tanzania ¹¹⁰	1991–1992 (some sites pre-MDA, some post-MDA)	mf
Tanzania ¹¹¹	1990 (pre-MDA)	mf
Tanzania ¹¹²	1992 (pre-MDA)	mf
Tanzania ¹¹³	1992 (pre-MDA)	mf
Tanzania ¹¹⁴	1994 or earlier (pre-MDA)	mf
Tanzania ¹¹⁵	2000 or earlier (pre-MDA)	mf
Tanzania ¹¹⁶	2001 (pre-MDA)	mf
Tanzania ¹¹⁷	2006 (pre-MDA), 2006–2008 (post-MDA); only pre-MDA data used in crosswalk	mf
Thailand ¹¹⁸	1998 (pre-MDA)	ICT, mf
Thailand ¹¹⁹	2001 or earlier (pre-MDA)	mf
Uganda ¹²⁰	1998 (pre-MDA)	ICT, mf
Vanuatu ¹²¹	1997 (pre-MDA)	ICT
Yemen ³⁵	2007 (pre-MDA)	mf

We obtained Global Burden of Disease $(GBD)^{122}$ population estimates by age-year for the country and year of each survey, and assumed that the age distribution (*P*(*A*), or probability of age *A*) within a survey sample matched that in the country and year of the survey:

$P(A)_{study} = P(A)_{country}$

We estimated prevalence-by-age models (P(D|A), or the probability of disease, D, at age A) from birth through age 94 years, the maximum individual age-year modelled by GBD. We used the GBD age distributions to estimate the likelihood of observing the reported number of cases in each surveyed age bin, given a logistic (binomial) regression model of the average prevalence-by-age relationship across surveys:

$$logit(P(D|A1 \le A < A2)) = \beta_0 + f(A) + \alpha_i$$

LF prevalence within a given age range ($P(D|A1 \le A < A2)$) was modelled in logit space as a linear combination of an intercept, β_0 , which was set at logit(0.00001) (ie, very close to zero); f(A), a basis spline (fda R package¹²³) on age to accommodate non-linear relationships; and α_i , cohort-level fixed effects (dummy variables identifying the study cohort in the training dataset) for cohort *i*, to account for differences in study populations and survey designs. This model formed the basis of the age crosswalks.

The diagnostic crosswalk model used mf prevalence in a given age range and study as a predictor of ICT prevalence in the same age range and study, with an age-dependent basis spline on the (logit) mf prevalence:

$logit(P(D|A1 \le A < A2)_{ICT}) = f(logit(P(D|A1 \le A < A2)_{mf}))$

As sample sizes may differ between mf and ICT surveys in the same age range and study, ICT and mf cases were standardised to a sample size reflecting the geometric means of their individual sample sizes, retaining their original prevalence values, prior to the estimation of the diagnostic crosswalk. Due to the sensitivity of the diagnostic crosswalk model to assumptions about how to crosswalk observations of zero cases, data rows reporting zero mf, ICT, or FTS cases were excluded from the diagnostic crosswalk training dataset. The age crosswalk models did not exhibit the same sensitivity, and zero-case data were retained in the respective age crosswalk training datasets.

In both the age and diagnostic crosswalk models, spline knot placements were first identified by spacing four internal knots evenly by quantile in the training data. Additional knots were placed at ages 3 and 6 to improve model flexibility, given evidence of rapid increases in prevalence in early childhood^{124,125} and the generally low resolution of age bins. An additional spline knot was placed at age 65 in an attempt to address model instability at the right tails of the crosswalk curves, which resulted from the small sample sizes, wide age bins, and low population fractions for older adults. However, as model estimates continued to be unreliable at the right tail in the ICT age crosswalk, we constrained the ICT age crosswalk to be constant above age 65. Due to a sparsity of age-resolved data in young children, initial maximum likelihood estimates for the mf model implausibly suggested high but decreasing prevalence in very young children, before prevalence again increased. We therefore constrained the mf prevalence-by-age curve to be increasing between ages 0 and 3 years. The diagnostic crosswalk was unstable at both tails, for similar reasons, and the diagnostic crosswalk model was constrained to be constant below age 5 and above age 65. Starting values for all spline and cohort-level coefficients were randomly drawn from uniform distributions, in the interval [-5, 5] for age crosswalks and [-30, 30] for the diagnostic crosswalk. Models were estimated with maximum likelihood optimisation using the conjugate gradients method¹²⁶ in the optim function (R stats package¹²⁷).

Adjustment of input data was performed using maximum likelihood coefficient estimates, with mf data first crosswalked to ICT prevalence, and ICT/FTS or mf prevalence then crosswalked to all-age prevalence. Adjustments for the diagnostic crosswalk were calculated by applying the estimated spline coefficients to reported mf prevalences in logit space, and then back-transforming to probability space to obtain corresponding ICT estimates. An analogous approach was used to crosswalk ICT to corresponding mf estimates. Age crosswalks were applied by estimating the difference (in logit space) between reported and baseline prevalence across the survey age range to derive a scaling factor, α :

$$\alpha = \operatorname{logit}(P(D|A1 \le A < A2)_{sample}) - \operatorname{logit}(P(D|A1 \le A < A2)_{baseline})$$

Here, baseline prevalence is taken from the estimated prevalence-by-age curve in the absence of cohort-level effects. The scaling factor is then added (in logit space) to all-age baseline prevalence to derive a final all-age prevalence estimate for each study sample:

$$logit(P(D|0 \le A < 95)_{sample}) = \alpha + logit(P(D|0 \le A < 95)_{baseline})$$

In order to quantify uncertainty in the crosswalk models, 100 bootstrap replicates were generated and analysed for each model. Bootstrap samples were produced by sampling, with replacement, an equal number of study cohorts as were in the full dataset. Resampling was performed at the level of cohorts rather than individual surveyed age bins to better account for inter-population variability. As cohorts differed in the number of age bins they sampled, bootstrap replicates contained varying numbers of data rows. Each of the three crosswalk models (ICT prevalence-by-age, mf prevalence-by-age, and ICT:mf ratio-by-age) were fit to separate sets of bootstrap samples, with spline knot placements and coefficients determined for each sample as previously described for the full dataset. Due to the computational demands of the conjugate gradients likelihood optimiser, we switched to the quasi-Newton method with box constraints¹²⁸ in the optim function (although no constraints were specified) for fitting bootstrapped results for a given survey, the scaling parameter (α) was calculated for each bootstrap replicates using maximum likelihood optimisation, with spline coefficients fixed to the values estimated for that bootstrap replicates.

Sample plots for the final crosswalk models, including bootstrapped estimates, are provided in Supplementary Figure 9. The diagnostic crosswalk model displays decreases in the ICT:mf ratio among young children and older

adults. The lower ratio among young children is inconsistent with the different nematode life stages targeted by these tests: ICT detects the presence of adult worms, which are a prerequisite for the production and presence of microfilariae. Given zero prevalence at birth and the lengthy maturation time for adult worms, we expect that very young children are more likely to display antigenaemia without microfilaraemia than older age groups. This pattern is also supported by the generally lower intensity of infection in young children, which reduces the sensitivity of diagnosis based on microfilaraemia.¹²⁴ Given this biological implausibility and the dearth of high-resolution agebased data in very young children, we constrained the ICT:mf ratio to be constant below age 5 years. Although the general shapes of our inferred antigenaemia-by-age models are qualitatively consistent with previously reported prevalence-by-age models,¹²⁹ the sparcity of age-resolved data in older adults also led to unreliable estimates above age 65 in the diagnostic and ICT age crosswalks, and these were similarly constrained above age 65 when applying the crosswalk. Note that prevalence at birth is shown in Supplementary Figure 9 panels \mathbf{b} - \mathbf{c} as forced to zero, for display purposes only; actual crosswalked prevalence at birth was a function of both the intercept (close to zero) and the cohort-specific scaling factor. The plots of bootstrapped estimates in Supplementary Figure 9 illustrate the instability (uncertainty) of the age crosswalk models for ICT and mf in older adults, of the ICT model in young children (the ICT model was not constrained to be increasing in very young children as in the mf model), and of the diagnostic crosswalk in both young children and older adults. The diagnostic-specific crosswalk models otherwise show low uncertainty. The ICT:mf diagnostic crosswalk model is more variable across bootstrap samples. One possible consequence of using a different maximum likelihood optimisation process for bootstrapping is that these models may have converged on different coefficient optima than the original full crosswalk models, which may be reflected in the mismatch between the bootstrap intervals and the full models in Supplementary Figure 9 (most notable in the ICT:mf diagnostic crosswalk). However, the bootstrapped estimates serve to illustrate the areas and patterns of relative uncertainty in the crosswalk models and support our decisions to constrain model behaviour in certain age ranges, as described.



Supplementary Figure 9. Diagnostic and age crosswalks

Example plots from diagnostic and age crosswalk models. (**a**) ICT prevalence-by-age curve (solid black line) at a hypothetical constant mf prevalence of 10% (horizontal dotted line), illustrating the age-specific ICT:mf ratio. Green lines indicate each of 100 independent bootstrap. Prior to application of this crosswalk, ratios below age 5 years were assumed to be identical to that at age 5, and values above 65 years were assumed to be identical to that at age 65. (**b**) The predicted mf prevalence-by-age relationship (solid black line), including cohort-level effect, for a survey population from India⁶³ that was included in the crosswalk training dataset. Horizontal bars represent reported values in a given age range. Green lines represent bootstrap replicates. (**c**) The predicted ICT prevalence-by-age relationship (solid black line), including cohort-level effect, for a survey population from Kenya that was included in the crosswalk training dataset. ⁷⁶ Horizontal bars and green lines are as in the preceding panels. (**d**) An illustration of the diagnostic- and age-crosswalk applied to a cohort of 15–24 year olds surveyed in Tanzania¹¹¹ in 1990. This group had a reported mf prevalence of 0.117 (dotted line), which was crosswalked to an ICT prevalence of 0.306 among 15–24 year olds (solid bar), and then to an all-age ICT prevalence of 0.274 (the corresponding prevalence-by-age curves is shown as a solid curve). The latter value would be the prevalence measure used in the final MBG models.

Our models represent the first application, to our knowledge, of both age and diagnostic crosswalks to geospatial estimates of lymphatic filariasis prevalence. By harmonising survey data with differing age and diagnostic coverage, we are able to integrate a more comprehensive dataset for geospatial modelling than was previously tractable. However, we recognise several important limitations to our crosswalk approach. First, we assume that the shapes of the prevalence-by-age and ICT:mf relationships are constant at all sites and years, a necessary simplifying assumption given the sparsity of available training data. However, both actual and reported age-structured

antigenaemia and microfilaraemia prevalence patterns are likely to be strongly affected by local ecological and sociodemographic factors, the history and effectiveness of LF interventions, and variations in diagnostic accuracy and logistical survey constraints. Perhaps most notably, we have not incorporated the impact of MDA or other interventions on prevalence in the crosswalk models, despite the effects of MDA on antigenaemia and microfilaraemia. The more immediate and pronounced microfilaricidal activity of anti-filarial drugs, relative to their impacts on adult worm mortality, suggests that ICT and mf prevalence profiles are likely to differ among populations in pre-, post-, and early-MDA scenarios.^{130–132} In addition, reduction or cessation of parasite transmission as a result of MDA should be reflected in progressively reduced antigenaemia prevalence in young children, while prevalence declines more slowly in individuals infected prior to initiation of MDA, within whom adult worm clearance relies on natural senescence and weak or moderate macrofilaricidal drug effects. We intend to pursue development of an expanded crosswalk methodology that explicitly includes the effects of MDA for future model updates.

We were also limited by the varying availability and precision of age information among data sources. When surveys reported only broad age categories for their survey populations, we made assumptions prior to conducting the age crosswalk: "children" were assumed to represent ages 0–14 years; "adults" or mapping surveys without specified age ranges were assumed to represent ages 15–94 years; any surveys reporting prevalence among both children and adults were assumed to represent 0–94 years; TAS surveys without specified age ranges were assumed to represent 0–94 years; TAS surveys without specified age ranges were assumed to represent 0–94 years; TAS surveys were assumed to represent ages 6–7 years; sentinel site and spot check surveys were assumed to represent ages 2–94 (pre-2011) or 5–94 (2011–2017) years; and any remaining surveys without reported age range, age category or programmatic stage were assumed to represent ages 0–94 years (ie, no age crosswalk was performed). It is possible that some data inputs may have been misclassified as all-age data and are therefore biased in an unknown direction and extent. Similarly, the absence of individual-level data on LF prevalence precluded full age standardisation, as we could rely only on an assumed age distribution within the survey population. The absence of finely resolved age bins among older adults also prevented reliable model fitting above age 65 years, and we therefore assumed constant ICT:mf ratios and age-specific relative prevalence above that age. While these assumed relationships could introduce bias in our crosswalk models, older adults represent small population proportions in most LF-endemic settings, and the degree of bias in our all-age prevalence estimates is therefore likely to be small.

Our crosswalk models are inferred and applied outside of the broader MBG prevalence modelling framework, and we do not currently have a computationally feasible method to propagate uncertainty from the crosswalk models into the MBG models, or to fit the crosswalk models as part of the MBG process. We intend to explore future model developments that include incorporation of the crosswalk directly into the INLA MBG models. Finally, our crosswalks do not currently account for the sensitivity and specificity of mf, ICT and FTS diagnostic tests, and crosswalk uncertainty is therefore likely to be underestimated.

Previous studies have modelled the relationship between LF antigenaemia and microfilaraemia either directly as a function of prevalence itself, or via models that explicitly incorporate parameters describing aspects of the filarial life cycle. To highlight some examples, Irvine and colleagues explored the ICT:mf relationship in pre- and post-MDA settings using a model of worm burden, microfilariae production and diagnostic sensitivity, with empirical data from Kenya and Sri Lanka.¹³³ Jambulingam and colleagues employed the LYMFASIM microsimulation model¹³⁴ to examine associations of antigenaemia and microfilaraemia under a range of values for vector exposure, baseline prevalence, MDA efficacy, duration and coverage, and diagnostic sensitivity, using data from India. Berg Soto and colleagues¹³⁵ used regression models to relate microfilaraemia and antigenaemia prevalence in Papua New Guinea, accounting for MDA. We sought to address possible age-specific differences in the ICT:mf relationship, which we considered a potential biasing factor in our geospatial model given the high variability of age ranges sampled across our dataset. Our simple diagnostic crosswalk model (Supplementary Figure 9a) predicts an average ICT prevalence around 25% across most ages when mf prevalence is 10%, consistent with the range of antigenaemia to microfilaraemia ratios estimated by each of the cited studies (e.g., see figures 2 and 3 in Irvine and colleagues, figure 1 in Jambulingam and colleagues, figures 2 and 3 in Berg Soto and colleagues), which employed different methodologies and estimated from different datasets. We therefore consider our model to provide a reasonable generalised estimate of this relationship.

5.2 Polygon resampling

Prevalence records within our analysis dataset can be representative of a point location or an area defined by a polygon. Our geostatistical approach requires use of point data only, requiring polygon data to first be converted to a

representative collection of point data. This process, referred to as "polygon resampling," generates candidate point locations based on the underlying population distribution of the polygon area, assuming use of population-based survey designs (although some baseline LF mapping surveys employed purposive sampling to explicitly bias survey site selection toward locations deemed likely to be endemic).

This polygon resampling methodology is consistent with the method used in geospatial modelling of under-5 mortality¹³⁶ (illustrated in Supplementary Figure 10). For each polygon-level observation, 10,000 points were randomly sampled from within the polygon (regardless of the polygon's area) using the WorldPop total population raster to weight the locations of the draws. K-means clustering was performed on the candidate points to generate integration points used in the modelling. Integration points were generated at a density of 1 per 1,000 grid cells, except when this yielded fewer than ten integration points (ie, when polygons are small), whereby density was iteratively increased by a factor of ten until this minimum threshold was met. Weights were assigned to each integration point proportionally to the number of candidate points that entered into the k-means cluster, such that the weight of each point represented the number of population-sampled locations contained within the K-means cluster location, divided by the number of sampled points generated (10,000). Each point generated by this process is assigned the prevalence of LF observed from the survey for that polygon. These sample weights were used in model fitting.



Example: Polygon resampling of TAS polygon in Adjumani, Uganda

Supplementary Figure 10. Polygon resampling

The process of polygon resampling uses (a) an underlying population distribution surface to probabilistically generate pseudo-clusters from a representative polygon record. Here, an example is presented to allow comparison of (b) actual cluster-level surveys from Adjumani, Uganda in 2015¹³⁷ to (c) pseudo-clusters generated through polygon resampling. Three versions are presented to illustrate the probabilistic nature of the process. Actual cluster-level surveys were aggregated to create a representative polygon for this example.

5.3 Geostatistical model

5.3.1 Model geographies

Model-based geostatistical (MBG) methods were used to generate estimates of all-age LF prevalence for four distinct modelling regions: (1) Africa plus Yemen; (2) South Asia; (3) Southeast Asia; and (4) the island of Hispaniola. These regions were modelled separately due to (1) computational constraints with running larger models, (2) differences in covariate availability, and (3) likely regional differences in prevalence–covariate relationships. South and Southeast Asia were modelled separately due also to unreliability of the spatiotemporal model in South Asia, for which a time-stationary geospatial model was ultimately used.

The Africa model region consisted of Angola, Benin, Burkina Faso, Burundi, Cameroon, Central African Republic, Chad, Comoros, Côte d'Ivoire, the Democratic Republic of the Congo, Djibouti, Egypt, Equatorial Guinea, Eritrea, Ethiopia, Gabon, The Gambia, Ghana, Guinea, Guinea-Bissau, Kenya, Liberia, Madagascar, Malawi, Mali, Mauritania, Mozambique, Niger, Nigeria, Republic of the Congo, Rwanda, Senegal, Sierra Leone, São Tomé and Príncipe, Somalia, South Sudan, Sudan, Tanzania, Togo, Uganda, Yemen, Zambia, and Zimbabwe. The South Asia model region consisted of India, Bangladesh, Nepal, and Sri Lanka, while the Southeast Asia model region was composed of Myanmar, Thailand, Vietnam, Laos, Cambodia, Malaysia, Indonesia, Papua New Guinea, Philippines, Timor-Leste and Brunei. The island of Hispaniola was treated as a distinct model region in order to model Haiti and the Dominican Republic.

The modelling region is defined as the geographies included in the spatial extent of the geospatial model. For countries such as Rwanda or Burundi that are known to be non-endemic, but for which they are bordered by LF-endemic areas, we included them in the modelling region.

Due to their small geographical area and inconsistent availability of geospatial covariates, estimates of infection prevalence for the following LF endemic settings were generated using simple time series analyses of reported data: Palau, Marshall Islands, Vanuatu, Kiribati, American Samoa, Samoa, Cook Islands, Niue, Wallis and Futuna, Tonga, Maldives, New Caledonia, Tuvalu, Fiji, and French Polynesia. Similar time series analyses were also performed for Guyana and Brazil, given the focal nature of LF endemicity in those countries.

5.3.2 Stacked generalisation

We incorporated the predictive ability of the selected environmental, sociodemographic, and public health covariates using stacked generalisation, a method of model ensembling. Our strategy follows the approach previously described by Bhatt and colleagues¹³⁸ and subsequent studies of under-5 mortality.¹³⁶ Briefly, we estimated child models of LF prevalence using multiple distinct modelling frameworks. Cross-validated predictions from these child models were then used as predictors in the full Bayesian geostatistical models described below. The geostatistical models for each region employed three child models: a generalised additive model (GAM), a gradient boosting machine (GBM, specifically boosted regression trees, or BRT), and a penalised regression model using lasso. GBMs were fit using a Poisson likelihood model, the GAMs used binomial likelihoods, and lasso models were fit using a Gaussian likelihood and empirical logit-transformed outcomes. GAM models accommodate possible non-linear effects, while GBM enables non-linearity and complex covariate interactions; lasso regression converges on a reduced covariate subset to minimise overfitting. Models were fit using the mgcv,¹³⁹ dismo,¹⁴⁰ and glmnet¹⁴¹ R packages.

5.3.3 Model description

We modelled LF infection prevalence using a spatially and temporally explicit Bayesian generalised linear mixed effects regression model:

$$Y_{i,t} \sim \text{Binomial}(p_{i,t}, N_{i,t})$$

$$\operatorname{logit}(p_{i,t}) = \beta_0 + \beta X_{i,t} + \gamma_c[i] + Z_{i,t} + \epsilon_{i,t}$$

$$\sum \beta = 1$$

$$\gamma_{c[i]} \sim N(0, \sigma_{country}^{2})$$

$$Z_{i,t} \sim GP(0, \Sigma_{space} \otimes \Sigma_{time})$$

$$\epsilon_{i,t} \sim N(0, \sigma_{nug}^2)$$

We modelled the number of LF-infected individuals $(Y_{i,t})$ among a sample $(N_{i,t})$ in location *i* and year *t* as a binomial variable. This model specified logit-transformed LF prevalence $(p_{i,t})$ as a linear combination of an intercept for the modelling region (β_0) ; child model (stacker) random effects $(\beta X_{i,t})$ with a sum-to-one constraint across coefficients; country random effects $(\gamma_{c[i]})$; spatially and temporally correlated spatial random fields $(Z_{i,t})$; and an uncorrelated error term or nugget effect $(\epsilon_{i,t};$ a random effect at the level of unique observations). In this model, the spatiotemporal random field $(Z_{i,t})$ was modelled as a Gaussian process with mean 0 and a covariance matrix given by the Kronecker product of a spatial Matérn covariance function (Σ_{space}) and a temporal first-order autoregressive (AR1) covariance function (Σ_{time}) on model calendar year.

To evaluate the performance of the spatiotemporal model relative to an analogous time-stationary model, we also conducted in- and out-of-sample analyses of time-stationary models for each model region. In these models, the AR1 temporal correlation structure on the spatial random field was excluded, but the model was otherwise structured identically to the spatiotemporal models. In this alternative modelling framework, the spatial fields reflect the average spatial effects in a location over time, with temporal variability being driven by variation in the covariates. The time-stationary model was constructed as follows:

$$Y_{i,t} \sim \text{Binomial}(p_{i,t}, N_{i,t})$$

$$\text{logit}(p_{i,t}) = \beta_0 + \beta X_{i,t} + \gamma_{c[i]} + Z_i + \epsilon_{i,t}$$

$$\sum \beta = 1$$

$$\gamma_{c[i]} \sim N(0, \sigma_{country}^2)$$

$$Z_i \sim \text{GP}(0, \Sigma_{space})$$

$$\epsilon_{i,t} \sim N(0, \sigma_{nug}^2)$$

For each model region, a final model was selected between competing spatiotemporal and time-stationary models through comparison of WAIC, out-of-sample validation metrics, and consideration of possible sources of bias and implausibility of model results. Spatiotemporal models were selected as final models for Africa, Southeast Asia, and Hispaniola, but the time-invariant model was selected for South Asia; model results in the sections that follow reflect these final model selections. Validation results and further discussion of model comparisons are provided in Supplementary Section 5.4.

5.3.4 Priors

We specified minimally informative priors for INLA hyperparameters, as detailed in Supplementary Table 7. Priors for the spatial hyperparameters τ and κ were derived automatically by R-INLA based on the finite elements mesh, and therefore varied by region.

Parameter	Description	Prior
β_0	Intercept	$N(\mu = 0, \sigma^2 = 3^2)$
$\left(\frac{1}{\sigma_{country}^2}\right)$	Precision for country random effects (i.i.d.)	gamma(a = 1, b = 0.00005)
$\left(\frac{1}{\sigma_{nug}^2}\right)$	Precision for nugget effect (i.i.d)	gamma(<i>a</i> = 1, <i>b</i> = 0.00005)
PACF1	Partial autocorrelation function, lag 1, for AR(1) models	pc. cor0(0.5, 0.5) ¹
$\theta_1 = \log\left(\tau\right)$	Variance-control parameter for SPDE model	
	Africa	$N(\mu = -3.70, \sigma^2 = 10)$
	S Asia	$N(\mu = -4.34, \sigma^2 = 10)$
	SE Asia	$N(\mu = -3.90, \sigma^2 = 10)$
	Hispaniola	$N(\mu = -5.20, \sigma^2 = 10)$
$\theta_2 = \log(\kappa)$	Scale parameter (related to range) for SPDE model	
	Africa	$N(\mu = 2.43, \sigma^2 = 10)$
	S Asia	$N(\mu = 3.08, \sigma^2 = 10)$
	SE Asia	$N(\mu = 2.64, \sigma^2 = 10)$
	Hispaniola	$N(\mu = 3.93, \sigma^2 = 10)$

Supplementary Table 7. INLA model priors.

¹ PC prior for correlation, ρ , with $\rho = 0$ base-model (see INLA documentation for implementation details).

5.3.5 Mesh construction

We modelled continuous spatial random effects using stochastic partial differential equations (SPDE) representations of Gaussian-Markov random field (GMRF) approximations of a spatially autocorrelated Gaussian process, using triangular finite element meshes as implemented in the R-INLA R package.^{142–144} Due to the large geographical size of the African and Asian model regions, spherical (S2) meshes were constructed in order to minimise distance distortions across spatial domains. Minimum and maximum edge lengths for all regions except Africa were set to 25 and 1,000 km, respectively, yielding sparser mesh vertices in data-poor areas. Due to computational limitations, 50-km minimum and 1,000-km maximum edge lengths were used for Africa. A 500-km external buffer was used to avoid edge effects. Spatial meshes for Africa and Asia are illustrated in Supplementary Figure 11.



Supplementary Figure 11. Spatial mesh construction.

Two-dimensional projections of spherical refined Delaunay triangulation meshes used in estimating spatial random fields in (a) Africa and (b) Asia, with national boundaries (bold lines). Meshes feature greater vertex density in datarich locations. Note: Separate meshes were produced for South and Southeast Asia model regions, respectively; the mesh provided in this figure for Asia represents the analogous mesh produced when these model regions are considered together, for ease of display.

5.3.6 Model fitting and estimation generation

Models were fit using the integrated nested Laplace approximation (INLA) algorithm in R-INLA. Fitted models for each region were used to generate 1,000 random samples from the joint posterior distributions of model parameters, yielding mean and uncertainty estimates for LF prevalence.

5.3.7 Model results

Model parameter estimates from regional MBG models are summarised in Supplementary Table 8. Nominal range is the distance (in km) at which spatial correlation has declined to about 0.1 and is approximated by $\sqrt{8}/\kappa$, while nominal spatial variance, in logit space, is approximated by $1/4\pi\kappa^2\tau^2$.

Estimated mean LF prevalence is plotted for Hispaniola in Supplementary Figure 12, and mean LF prevalence and absolute uncertainty (range of upper and lower 95% UI) are plotted jointly at 5×5 -km resolution by region in Supplementary Figures 13–15, for 2000, 2005, 2010, and 2018. Supplementary Figures 16–20 display estimated posterior probabilities that LF prevalence is below 1% or 2% in 2018 for each model region. Supplementary Figures 21–23 show estimates of LF microfilaraemia prevalence for 2010, 2005, 2010, and 2018 by model region.

To estimate the number of infected individuals from the 5×5 -km model predictions, the total number of cases per country was calculated by multiplying grid-cell-level prevalence by the grid-cell-level population estimate produced by WorldPop¹⁴⁵, then aggregating those case estimates to national boundaries by draw. Aggregate population estimates generated by the Global Burden of Disease (GBD) study¹⁴⁶. We first masked all final model outputs for which land cover was classified as "barren or sparsely vegetated" on the basis of 2013 Moderate Resolution Imaging Spectroradiometer satellite data¹⁴⁷ (the most recent year available), as well as areas in which total population density was less than ten individuals per 1×1 -km grid cell in 2015. The mean total cases infected was calculated across the 1000 posterior samples of case totals and the UI was constructed from the 2.5th and 97.5th percentile. Totals by WHO regions were produced by aggregating up to regional boundaries, also by posterior sample. Mean case estimates from the non-MBG locations were produced by applying the model-predicted national prevalence (mean, 2.5th percentile, and 97.5th percentile values) to GBD population estimates or the United Nations' national population estimates if GBD estimates were unavailable¹⁴⁸. Sensitivity analyses were performed to examine the effect of excluding high-population grid cells from the total numbers infected, due to limited data on prevalence in urban areas and the potential biasing effects of rural prevalence estimates. These sensitivity analyses are presented in Appendix Section 5.5.

Parameter	Africa	S Asia	SE Asia	Hispaniola
Intercept	-1.59 (-1.91, -1.27)	-1.00 (-1.31, -0.69)	-1.48 (-1.91, -1.04)	-1.08 (-1.96, -0.21)
Child model: GAM	-0.01 (-0.07, 0.05)	-0.01 (-0.11, 0.08)	-0.01 (-0.09, 0.08)	0.05 (-0.04, 0.14)
Child model: GBM	0.55 (0.47, 0.63)	0.96 (0.88, 1.04)	0.28 (0.20, 0.36)	0.47 (0.26, 0.67)
Child model: Lasso	0.46 (0.37, 0.56)	0.04 (-0.05, 0.15)	0.73 (0.62, 0.83)	0.48 (0.27, 0.69)
GP nominal range	279 (255, 312)	161 (129, 209)	477 (410, 571)	231 (147, 396)
GP nominal variance	3.57 (3.29, 3.92)	1.27 (0.98, 1.69)	5.68 (4.65, 7.29)	3.41 (2.09, 5.73)
PACF1 (AR1)	0.59 (0.52, 0.65)	n/a	0.69 (0.59, 0.77)	0.74 (0.53, 0.86)
Nugget precision	1.09 (1.03, 1.14)	0.76 (0.69, 0.81)	2.72 (2.42, 3.15)	2.65 (2.07, 3.39)
Country precision	1.76 (0.87, 3.74)	74.8 (11.0, 550.6)	13 517 (1 268, 68 128)	13 242 (1 266, 67 358)

Sup	plementary	Table 8.	Parameter	estimates	from in	-sample	MBG 1	nodels.	by region
~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~	promotion of								~

Estimates are given as *median (95% UI)*. GAM: Generalised additive model. GBM: Gradient boosted machine. GP: Gaussian process. PACF: Coefficient of partial autocorrelation function.



# Supplementary Figure 12. Prevalence of lymphatic filariasis antigenaemia in Hispaniola at the 5 × 5-km level: 2000, 2005, 2010, and 2018

Mean predictions of LF antigenaemia (infection) prevalence from the Bayesian geostatistical model for 2000, 2005, 2010, and 2018 in Hispaniola (Haiti and the Dominican Republic), as measured by the immunochromatographic test (ICT). Areas for which prevalence exceeded 1% in 2000 would have resulted in the implementation unit (typically a district) qualifying for MDA. Hatch-marks indicate countries for which estimates are not produced; grey areas are masked based on sparsely-populated areas (fewer than ten people per  $1 \times 1$ -km grid cell) and barren landscape classification. Interactive visualisation tool at https://vizhub.healthdata.org/lbd/lf.



# Supplementary Figure 13. Africa and Yemen ICT model uncertainty

Simultaneous plots of mean and absolute uncertainty (measured as the range, or difference between, the upper and lower 95% UI) in LF ICT prevalence estimates in Africa, for 2000, 2005, 2010 and 2018. Quantile breakpoints for plotted categories are 0.009 (25th percentile), 0.016 (50th percentile), and 0.036 (75th percentile) for mean prevalence, and 0.056, 0.108 and 0.248 for range. Interactive visualization tool at (https://vizhub.healthdata.org/lbd/lf).



# Supplementary Figure 14. South Asia and Southeast Asia ICT model uncertainty

Simultaneous plots of mean and absolute uncertainty (measured as the range, or difference between, the upper and lower 95% UI) in LF ICT prevalence estimates in Asia, for 2000, 2005, 2010 and 2018. Quantile breakpoints are as in Supplementary Figure 13. Interactive visualization tool (https://vizhub.healthdata.org/lbd/lf).



Supplementary Figure 15. Hispaniola ICT model uncertainty

Simultaneous plots of mean and absolute uncertainty (measured as the range, or difference between, the upper and lower 95% UI) in LF ICT prevalence estimates in Hispaniola, for 2000, 2005, 2010, and 2018. Quantile breakpoints are as in Supplementary Figure 13.



# Supplementary Figure 12. Africa and Yemen 2% probability plots

Posterior probability that LF ICT prevalence is below 2% in 2018, at the second administrative level and at the  $5 \times 5$ -km resolution, in Africa. Hatch-marks indicates countries for which estimates are not produced; grey areas are masked based on sparsely populated areas (fewer than ten people per  $1 \times 1$ -km) and barren landscape classification.



Supplementary Figure 17. Posterior probability that all-age lymphatic filariasis antigenaemia prevalence was below 1% in a given 5 × 5-km grid cell in 2018, in South and Southeast Asia

Mean predictions of posterior probability that all-age LF antigenaemia (infection) prevalence was below 1% in a given  $5 \times 5$ -km grid cell from the Bayesian goestatistcal model for 2018 in South and Southeast Asia, as measured by the immunochromatographic test (ICT). Hatch-marks indicate countries for which estimates are not produced; grey areas are masked based on sparsely-populated areas (fewer than ten people per  $1 \times 1$ -km grid cell) and barren landscape classification. Interactive visualisation tool at https://vizhub.healthdata.org/lbd/lf.



Supplementary Figure 18. Asia 2% probability plots

Posterior probability that LF ICT prevalence was below 2% in 2018, at the second administrative level and at the 5  $\times$  5-km resolution, in Asia. Hatch-marks indicates countries for which estimates are not produced; grey areas are masked based on sparsely populated areas (fewer than ten people per 1  $\times$  1-km) and barren landscape classification.



# Supplementary Figure 19. Posterior probability that all-age lymphatic filariasis antigenaemia prevalence (as measured by the ICT test) was below 1% in a given 5 × 5-km grid cell in 2018, in Hispaniola

Mean predictions of posterior probability that all-age LF antigenaemia (infection) prevalence was below 1% in a given  $5 \times 5$ -km grid cell from the Bayesian goestatistcal model for 2018 in Hispaniola (Haiti and the Dominican Republic), as measured by the immunochromatographic test (ICT). Interactive visualisation tool at https://vizhub.healthdata.org/lbd/lf.


Supplementary Figure 20. Hispaniola 2% probability plots

Posterior probability that LF ICT prevalence was below 2% in 2018, at the second administrative level and at the 5  $\times$  5-km resolution, in Hispaniola.



Supplementary Figure 13. Prevalence of lymphatic filariasis microfilaraemia in Africa and Yemen at the  $5 \times 5$ -km level: 2000, 2005, 2010, and 2018

Mean predictions of antigenaemia (infection) prevalence from the Bayesian geostatistical model for 2000, 2005, 2010, and 2018 in Africa and Yemen, as measured by detection of microfilariae.





Mean predictions of antigenaemia (infection) prevalence from the Bayesian geostatistical model for 2000, 2005, 2010, and 2018 in South and Southeast Asia, as measured by detection of microfilariae.



Supplementary Figure 23. Prevalence of lymphatic filariasis microfilaraemia in Hispaniola at the 5 × 5-km level: 2000, 2005, 2010, and 2018

Mean predictions of antigenaemia (infection) prevalence from the Bayesian geostatistical model for 2000, 2005, 2010, and 2018 in Hispaniola, as measured by detection of microfilariae.

## Supplementary Table 9. Estimate of lymphatic filariasis microfilaraemia cases, by World Health Organization region: 2000, 2005, 2010, and 2018

	2000		2005		2010		2018	
Region	Mean	95% UI*	Mean	95% UI*	Mean	95% UI*	Mean	95% UI*
AFRO	36 895 078	27 194 124– 49 679 454	24 187 718	17 604 137– 32 588 770	8 655 400	6 345 893– 12 213 219	4 266 576	2 587 729– 6 972 649
AMRO	1 214 547	601 903– 2 309 001	507 055	265 498– 906 058	175 606	95 568– 333 085	126 610	59 737– 232 781
EMRO	1 956 094	988 040– 4 252 387	645 586	141 948– 2 436 124	820 818	302 904– 2 307 129	464 455	77 415– 1 600 381
SEARO	44 217 535	36 881 192– 56 645 698	33 679 430	29 056 708– 40 981 642	18 672 932	15 477 506– 23 737 626	13 509 376	11 011 676– 17 437 256
WPRO	3 074 931	1 098 093— 7 714 714	1 754 801	851 862– 4 455 283	1 587 687	607 295– 4 066 275	1 088 751	460 094– 2 544 894
Total	88 147 726	74 774 162– 105 680 535	61 323 562	52 329 202– 72 625 996	30 140 587	25 453 956- 36 552 262	19 765 739	16 167 906– 25 026 914

For comparison against historical estimates of global infection prevalence, we estimated global mf prevalence by replicating the diagnostic and age adjustments, setting mf as the reference diagnostic.

World Health Organization regions include AFRO: African Region, AMRO: Region for the Americas, EMRO: Eastern Mediterranean Region, SEARO: South-East Asia Region, and WPRO: Western Pacific Region. We do not estimate filariasis-infected individuals for the European Region. *UI: Uncertainty interval.

#### 5.3.8 Covariate importance

LF prevalence predictions from each of the covariate ensemble sub-models (GAM, boosted regression trees, and lasso regression) were used as predictors in the final geostatistical model, in lieu of the covariates themselves. This approach accommodates complex and non-linear covariate interactions in order to improve predictive performance, but complicates inferential analysis of covariate-prevalence relationships. Some covariates themselves represent modelled quantities, and the models used to produce these spatial estimates utilise some of the same covariates that are included in the LF prevalence models. While analyses attempting to infer which covariates drive LF prevalence in the geospatial models should therefore be interpreted with caution, the relative importance of each covariate within each component of the ensemble model can provide insight into which covariates are most influential in the overall model.

A measure of covariate importance was calculated for each of the three sub-models used in the ensemble modelling process: negative logs of covariate *p*-values for GAM models; frequency of covariate inclusion in regression tree samples (GBM); and the Agresti method of generating standardised coefficients, for lasso regression.¹⁴⁹ These relative importance metrics were normalised to sum to one within each sub-model, and a weighted average of these sub-model-specific relative importance values was calculated for each covariate, using the beta coefficients for each sub-model in the final INLA model as weights.

Supplementary Figures 24–27 illustrate the relative influence of each modelled covariate in the stacker child models and the full INLA model, by region. The estimated associations between LF prevalence and the most influential covariates in the GBM models are plotted in Supplementary Figures 28–31; Supplementary Figures 32–35 display these estimated relationships for the GAM child models, and Supplementary Table 9 provides coefficients from the lasso child models.



Supplementary Figure 24. Africa and Yemen stacker and covariate influence plots

Relative contributions of each covariate in the stacker child models and in the final MBG INLA model, for the Africa model region. Covariate names are as in Supplementary Table 5.



Supplementary Figure 25. South Asia stacker and covariate influence plots

Relative contributions of each covariate in the stacker child models and in the final MBG INLA model, for the South Asia model region. Interpretation is as for Supplementary Figure 22. Covariate names are as in Supplementary Table 5.



Supplementary Figure 26. Southeast Asia stacker and covariate influence plots.

Relative contributions of each covariate in the stacker child models and in the final MBG INLA model, for the Southeast Asia model region. Interpretation is as for Supplementary Figure 22. Covariate names are as in Supplementary Table 5.



had_lf_w_resamp: covariate importance for lf_hispaniola. WAIC = 1171.40257307167

Supplementary Figure 27. Hispaniola stacker and covariate influence plots

Relative contributions of each covariate in the stacker child models and in the final MBG INLA model, for the Hispaniola model region. Interpretation is as for Supplementary Figure 22. Covariate names are as in Supplementary Table 5.

#### **GBM Partial Dependence: Africa**



Supplementary Figure 28. Africa and Yemen GBM covariate plots

Partial dependence plots of the most influential covariates in the Africa GBM stacker model (not including country fixed effects). Plots illustrate the inferred associations between individual covariates and LF prevalence from postburnin regression trees; values on the x-axis represent standardised covariate values, while the y-axis represents associations with LF prevalence in log space. Covariate names are as in Supplementary Table 5.

#### **GBM Partial Dependence: South Asia**



#### Supplementary Figure 14. South Asia GBM covariate plots

Partial dependence plots of the most influential covariates in the South Asia GBM stacker model (not including country fixed effects). Plots illustrate the inferred associations between individual covariates and LF prevalence from post-burnin regression trees; values on the x-axis represent standardised covariate values, while the y-axis represents associations with LF prevalence in log space. Covariate names are as in Supplementary Table 5.

#### **GBM Partial Dependence: Southeast Asia**



#### Supplementary Figure 150. Southeast Asia GBM covariate plots

Partial dependence plots of the most influential covariates in the Southeast Asia GBM stacker model (not including country fixed effects). Plots illustrate the inferred associations between individual covariates and LF prevalence from post-burnin regression trees; values on the x-axis represent standardised covariate values, while the y-axis represents associations with LF prevalence in log space. Covariate names are as in Supplementary Table 5.

#### **GBM Partial Dependence: Hispaniola**



#### Supplementary Figure 31. Hispaniola GBM covariate plots

Partial dependence plots of the most influential covariates in the Hispaniola GBM stacker model (not including country fixed effects). Plots illustrate the inferred associations between individual covariates and LF prevalence from post-burnin regression trees; values on the x-axis represent standardised covariate values, while the y-axis represents associations with LF prevalence in log space. Covariate names are as in Supplementary Table 5.



#### Supplementary Figure 32. Africa and Yemen GAM covariate plots

Covariate term plots from the Africa GAM stacker model (not including country fixed effects). Plots illustrate the smoothed associations between individual covariates and LF prevalence; values on the x-axis represent standardised covariate values, while the y-axis represents associations with LF prevalence in logit space. Covariate names are as in Supplementary Table 5.



Supplementary Figure 33. South Asia GAM covariate plots

Covariate term plots from the South Asia GAM stacker model (not including country fixed effects). Plots illustrate the smoothed associations between individual covariates and LF prevalence; values on the x-axis represent standardised covariate values, while the y-axis represents associations with LF prevalence in logit space. Covariate names are as in Supplementary Table 5.



Supplementary Figure 34. Southeast Asia GAM covariate plots

Covariate term plots from the Southeast Asia GAM stacker model (not including country fixed effects). Plots illustrate the smoothed associations between individual covariates and LF prevalence; values on the x-axis represent standardised covariate values, while the y-axis represents associations with LF prevalence in logit space. Covariate names are as in Supplementary Table 5.



## Supplementary Figure 35. Hispaniola GAM covariate plots

Covariate term plots from the Hispaniola GAM stacker model (not including country fixed effects). Plots illustrate the smoothed associations between individual covariates and LF prevalence; values on the x-axis represent standardised covariate values, while the y-axis represents associations with LF prevalence in logit space. Covariate names are as in Supplementary Table 5.

# Supplementary Table 10. Coefficients for covariates (standardised scale) in lasso child models, by region, selected with the cross-validated value of lambda (penalty coefficient).

Covariate	Africa	S Asia	SE Asia	Hispaniola
access2	0.0000	0.1373	0.0000	0.0000
crutsard	-	-	0.1999	0.0000
crutstmp	-	0.0000	0.4577	0.0000
crutswet	0.1031	-	-	-
distrivers	0.0000	0.0000	0.0000	0.0000
distrivers25m	0.0426	0.0000	-0.1266	0.0000
distriverslakes	-	-0.1192	0.0000	0.0000
dmspntl	0.0000	-0.1321	0.0000	0.0000
education	0.0000	-	0.0000	-
elevation	-0.5313	0.0000	0.0000	-0.0024
evi	0.0441	0.0000	0.1525	0.0000
gdl_hdi	-0.1346	-	-1.2742	-
ghslurbanicity	0.0000	0.0000	0.0000	0.0000
growingseason	-	0.0000	-0.1142	-0.1346
irrigation	0.0000	0.0000	0.0199	0.0310
lfmda	-0.4227	0.0000	-0.2055	-0.2482
lstdiurnaldiff	-	0.0000	0.0000	0.0000
mapitncov	-0.5273	-	-	-
map_antimalarial	0.0000	-	-	-
map_irs	0.0000	-	-	-
map_pf_incidence	0.1643	-	-	-
map_pf_prevalence	-	-0.0059	-0.0502	0.0000
map_pv_incidence	-	0.0121	0.2172	-
mswep	0.0000	0.0000	-0.2302	0.0000
slope	0.0417	0.0000	0.2174	0.0000
stunting_mod_b	0.0000	-	-	0.0000
tcb	-0.1209	-0.0825	-0.0436	0.0000
tcw	-	-	-	-
u5m	0.4926	0.6191	-	-
underweight_mod_b	-	-	-	-
wasting_mod_b	0.0000	0.0499	-	0.2711
worldpop	0.0000	0.0000	0.0361	0.0000

Covariate names are as in Supplementary Table 5. Country-level fixed effects are not shown. Covariates with a coefficient of 0.0000 were eliminated by the lasso model. -: Covariate was not included in stacker models.

#### 5.4 Model validation

#### 5.4.1 Metrics of predictive validity

In order to assess the predictive validity of our estimates, we validated our ICT models using spatially stratified tenfold out-of-sample cross-validation. To construct each spatial fold, we used a modified bi-tree algorithm to spatially aggregate datapoints. This algorithm recursively partitions two-dimensional space, alternating between horizontal and vertical splits on the weighted data sample size medians, until the data contained within each spatial partition are of a similar sample size. The depth of recursive partitioning is constrained by the target sample size within a partition and the minimum number of clusters or pseudo-clusters allowed within each spatial partition (in this case, a minimum sample size of 500 was used). These spatial partitions are then allocated to one of ten folds for crossvalidation. Temporal partitioning was unstructured (random).

For validation, each geostatistical model was run five times, each time holding out data from one of the folds, generating a set of out-of-sample predictions for the held-out data. For each indicator, a full suite of out-of-sample predictions over the entire dataset was generated by combining the out-of-sample predictions from the five cross-validation runs. Using these out-of-sample predictions, we then calculated mean error (bias), mean absolute error, 95% coverage of our predictive intervals (the proportion of observed out-of-sample data that fall within our predicted 95% uncertainty intervals), root-mean squared-error (RMSE, which summarises error variance), and the correlation of predicted versus observed prevalence at the level of individual datapoints. Validation metrics were generated for both spatiotemporal and time-stationary models for each model region and are summarised (along with WAIC from in-sample model runs) for each MBG region in Supplementary Tables 11–14. Scatterplots of reported prevalence versus mean out-of-sample predictions are provided in Supplementary Figures 36–43.

Year	Model	WAIC	Mean error	Mean abs. error	95% cov.	RMSE	Corr.
1990	Spatiotemporal	-	0.026	0.187	1.000	0.193	-0.244
	Time-stationary	-	-0.082	0.152	1.000	0.185	0.030
1991	Spatiotemporal	-	0.071	0.091	1.000	0.125	-0.274
	Time-stationary	-	0.086	0.097	1.000	0.136	0.462
1992	Spatiotemporal	-	-0.137	0.224	1.000	0.232	-0.942
	Time-stationary	-	-0.145	0.234	1.000	0.267	-0.900
1993	Spatiotemporal	-	0.290	0.290	0.813	0.312	0.999
	Time-stationary	-	0.270	0.270	0.428	0.290	0.972
1994	Spatiotemporal	-	0.014	0.106	0.853	0.164	0.535
	Time-stationary	-	-0.019	0.139	0.871	0.203	0.481
1995	Spatiotemporal	-	0.109	0.109	1.000	0.109	NA
	Time-stationary	-	0.234	0.234	0.000	0.234	NA

Supplementary Table 11. In-sample model fit (WAIC) and out-of-sample validation metrics (ICT) for Africa and Yemen at the level of individual datapoints, from ten-fold cross-validation, for all model regions Out-of-sample performance was aggregated over 1990–2018 and is also provided for individual model years, and is given for both spatiotemporal and time-stationary model variants. WAIC is only meaningful for the in-sample comparison (all years). Mean abs. error: Mean absolute error. 95% cov.: 95% coverage. Corr.: Correlation.

Year	Model	WAIC	Mean error	Mean abs. error	95% cov.	RMSE	Corr.
1996	Spatiotemporal	-	0.030	0.038	1.000	0.039	0.880
	Time-stationary	-	0.152	0.152	0.983	0.160	0.471
1997	Spatiotemporal	-	0.040	0.116	1.000	0.135	0.205
	Time-stationary	-	0.165	0.190	0.748	0.218	0.228
1998	Spatiotemporal	-	0.017	0.080	1.000	0.121	0.749
	Time-stationary	-	0.063	0.112	0.825	0.172	0.500
1999	Spatiotemporal	-	-0.084	0.128	0.851	0.190	-0.494
	Time-stationary	-	-0.054	0.081	0.885	0.122	0.173
2000	Spatiotemporal	-	-0.012	0.064	0.878	0.103	0.685
	Time-stationary	-	0.011	0.065	0.858	0.112	0.585
2001	Spatiotemporal	-	0.004	0.072	0.871	0.128	0.685
	Time-stationary	-	0.021	0.077	0.877	0.132	0.666
2002	Spatiotemporal	-	0.006	0.053	0.949	0.100	0.792
	Time-stationary	-	0.011	0.066	0.912	0.121	0.676
2003	Spatiotemporal	-	-0.005	0.051	0.948	0.095	0.812
	Time-stationary	-	0.006	0.071	0.888	0.131	0.589
2004	Spatiotemporal	-	-0.003	0.033	0.932	0.071	0.742
	Time-stationary	-	0.002	0.040	0.897	0.083	0.616
2005	Spatiotemporal	-	-0.002	0.043	0.941	0.082	0.748
	Time-stationary	-	-0.003	0.045	0.939	0.078	0.773
2006	Spatiotemporal	-	-0.002	0.064	0.958	0.100	0.756
	Time-stationary	-	0.019	0.074	0.919	0.111	0.680
2007	Spatiotemporal	-	-0.014	0.067	0.906	0.101	0.508
	Time-stationary	-	0.019	0.060	0.924	0.098	0.428
2008	Spatiotemporal	-	-0.004	0.037	0.944	0.072	0.408
	Time-stationary	-	0.002	0.038	0.901	0.071	0.410
2009	Spatiotemporal	-	-0.001	0.034	0.949	0.066	0.532

Year	Model	WAIC	Mean error	Mean abs. error	95% cov.	RMSE	Corr.
	Time-stationary	-	0.006	0.036	0.930	0.071	0.467
2010	Spatiotemporal	-	-0.002	0.027	0.947	0.056	0.476
	Time-stationary	-	-0.002	0.031	0.921	0.058	0.371
2011	Spatiotemporal	-	0.000	0.026	0.967	0.049	0.580
	Time-stationary	-	-0.002	0.032	0.915	0.064	0.174
2012	Spatiotemporal	-	-0.003	0.016	0.963	0.038	0.649
	Time-stationary	-	0.001	0.020	0.929	0.043	0.426
2013	Spatiotemporal	-	0.001	0.009	0.976	0.029	0.564
	Time-stationary	-	0.001	0.010	0.973	0.030	0.509
2014	Spatiotemporal	-	-0.001	0.007	0.975	0.024	0.375
	Time-stationary	-	-0.001	0.008	0.976	0.024	0.342
2015	Spatiotemporal	-	0.002	0.012	0.967	0.048	0.260
	Time-stationary	-	0.000	0.013	0.963	0.049	0.164
2016	Spatiotemporal	-	-0.001	0.008	0.968	0.025	0.500
	Time-stationary	-	-0.004	0.010	0.948	0.024	0.534
2017	Spatiotemporal	-	0.000	0.001	0.988	0.006	0.780
	Time-stationary	-	-0.004	0.005	0.983	0.009	0.077
2018	Spatiotemporal	-	-0.001	0.002	0.993	0.007	0.958
	Time-stationary	-	-0.003	0.005	0.957	0.013	0.849
1990–2018	Spatiotemporal	33 356	-0.001	0.025	0.959	0.063	0.755
	Time-stationary	35 735	0.002	0.029	0.938	0.070	0.679

## Supplementary Table 12. In-sample model fit (WAIC) and out-of-sample validation metrics (ICT) for South Asia at the level of individual datapoints, from ten-fold cross-validation, for all model regions

Out-of-sample performance was aggregated over all model years and is also provided for those individual model years for which prevalence data were available (no prevalence data were present for this region for 1990 and 1997), and is given for both spatiotemporal and time-stationary model variants. WAIC is only meaningful for the in-sample comparison (all years). Mean abs. error: Mean absolute error. 95% cov: 95% coverage. Corr.: Correlation.

Year	Model	WAIC	Mean error	Mean abs. error	95% cov.	RMSE	Corr.
1991	Spatiotemporal	-	0.001	0.001	1.000	0.001	NA
	Time-stationary	-	0.043	0.043	1.000	0.043	NA
1992	Spatiotemporal	-	-0.300	0.060	1.000	0.073	-0.671
	Time-stationary	-	0.046	0.046	1.000	0.051	0.588
1993	Spatiotemporal	-	0.053	0.055	0.007	0.067	0.304
	Time-stationary	-	0.044	0.063	0.044	0.079	0.522
1994	Spatiotemporal	-	0.015	0.035	0.897	0.066	0.858
	Time-stationary	-	0.048	0.057	0.882	0.111	0.615
1995	Spatiotemporal	-	-0.011	0.103	1.000	0.125	-1.000
	Time-stationary	-	0.007	0.112	0.819	0.151	-1.000
1996	Spatiotemporal	-	0.135	0.135	1.000	0.135	NA
	Time-stationary	-	0.189	0.189	1.000	0.189	NA
1998	Spatiotemporal	-	0.000	0.007	1.000	0.020	0.997
	Time-stationary	-	0.011	0.011	0.594	0.028	0.914
1999	Spatiotemporal	-	-0.009	0.038	0.964	0.066	0.314
	Time-stationary	-	0.006	0.027	0.934	0.066	0.359
2000	Spatiotemporal	-	-0.022	0.026	0.963	0.039	0.785
	Time-stationary	-	-0.017	0.022	0.999	0.044	0.717
2001	Spatiotemporal	-	-0.005	0.018	0.999	0.042	0.895
	Time-stationary	-	0.002	0.021	0.995	0.044	0.853
2002	Spatiotemporal	-	0.000	0.020	0.948	0.050	0.755
	Time-stationary	-	0.012	0.020	0.947	0.057	0.691
2003	Spatiotemporal	-	-0.017	0.021	0.782	0.036	0.403

Year	Model	WAIC	Mean error	Mean abs. error	95% cov.	RMSE	Corr.
	Time-stationary	-	-0.004	0.010	0.928	0.017	0.244
2004	Spatiotemporal	-	-0.006	0.016	0.871	0.036	0.796
	Time-stationary	-	-0.005	0.017	0.918	0.042	0.709
2005	Spatiotemporal	-	-0.003	0.008	0.993	0.032	0.695
	Time-stationary	-	-0.002	0.010	0.768	0.024	0.781
2006	Spatiotemporal	-	-0.001	0.014	0.881	0.039	0.584
	Time-stationary	-	0.000	0.013	0.899	0.036	0.605
2007	Spatiotemporal	-	-0.018	0.027	0.801	0.040	0.299
	Time-stationary	-	-0.010	0.023	0.890	0.037	0.279
2008	Spatiotemporal	-	-0.020	0.024	0.770	0.034	0.291
	Time-stationary	-	-0.004	0.007	0.935	0.012	0.448
2009	Spatiotemporal	-	-0.010	0.020	0.851	0.031	0.301
	Time-stationary	-	-0.008	0.019	0.900	0.029	0.292
2010	Spatiotemporal	-	-0.005	0.009	0.901	0.019	0.482
	Time-stationary	-	-0.008	0.012	0.888	0.021	0.328
2011	Spatiotemporal	-	-0.004	0.009	0.946	0.019	0.412
	Time-stationary	-	-0.006	0.011	0.923	0.020	0.370
2012	Spatiotemporal	-	-0.004	0.004	0.531	0.006	0.579
	Time-stationary	-	-0.004	0.005	0.945	0.008	0.474
2013	Spatiotemporal	-	-0.001	0.006	0.850	0.009	0.705
	Time-stationary	-	-0.002	0.007	0.939	0.010	0.672
2014	Spatiotemporal	-	-0.003	0.004	0.821	0.007	0.874
	Time-stationary	-	-0.003	0.004	0.991	0.012	0.567
2015	Spatiotemporal	-	-0.001	0.001	0.997	0.003	0.892
	Time-stationary	-	-0.002	0.003	0.940	0.006	0.696
2016	Spatiotemporal	-	-0.004	0.010	0.985	0.017	0.985
	Time-stationary	-	0.002	0.018	0.971	0.036	0.925

Year	Model	WAIC	Mean error	Mean abs. error	95% cov.	RMSE	Corr.
2017	Spatiotemporal	-	-0.001	0.001	1.000	0.001	NA
	Time-stationary	-	-0.008	0.008	1.000	0.008	NA
2018	Spatiotemporal	-	-0.001	0.002	0.994	0.002	0.945
	Time-stationary	-	-0.002	0.003	1.000	0.004	0.155
1990–2018	Spatiotemporal	12 422	-0.007	0.013	0.862	0.028	0.720
	Time-stationary	13 221	-0.005	0.013	0.901	0.029	0.648

Supplementary Table 13. In-sample model fit (WAIC) and out-of-sample validation metrics (ICT) for Southeast Asia at the level of individual datapoints, from ten-fold cross-validation, for all model regions Out-of-sample performance was aggregated over 1990–2018 and is also provided for individual model years, and is given for both spatiotemporal and time-stationary model variants. WAIC is only meaningful for the in-sample comparison (all years). Mean abs. error: Mean absolute error. 95% cov.: 95% coverage. Corr.: Correlation.

Year	Model	WAIC	Mean error	Mean abs. error	95% cov.	RMSE	Corr.
1990	Spatiotemporal	-	-0.031	0.099	0.912	0.149	0.708
	Time-stationary	-	-0.052	0.098	0.941	0.150	0.721
1991	Spatiotemporal	-	0.031	0.031	1.000	0.041	1.000
	Time-stationary	-	0.117	0.117	0.777	0.147	1.000
1992	Spatiotemporal	-	0.001	0.049	1.000	0.084	0.758
	Time-stationary	-	0.194	0.194	0.817	0.228	0.394
1993	Spatiotemporal	-	-0.013	0.013	1.000	0.013	NA
	Time-stationary	-	-0.152	0.152	1.000	0.152	NA
1994	Spatiotemporal	-	-0.034	0.135	0.501	0.164	0.753
	Time-stationary	-	0.010	0.180	0.521	0.205	0.756
1995	Spatiotemporal	-	-0.020	0.125	0.822	0.168	-0.229
	Time-stationary	-	-0.005	0.110	1.000	0.136	0.237
1996	Spatiotemporal	-	-0.015	0.060	1.000	0.070	0.693
	Time-stationary	-	0.063	0.081	0.771	0.103	0.642
1997	Spatiotemporal	-	0.002	0.047	0.820	0.061	0.949
	Time-stationary	-	0.090	0.130	0.518	0.166	0.639

Year	Model	WAIC	Mean error	Mean abs. error	95% cov.	RMSE	Corr.
1998	Spatiotemporal	-	0.152	0.226	0.960	0.297	0.287
	Time-stationary	-	0.082	0.146	0.955	0.174	0.912
1999	Spatiotemporal	-	0.038	0.066	1.000	0.104	0.931
	Time-stationary	-	0.021	0.135	0.965	0.164	0.845
2000	Spatiotemporal	-	0.004	0.030	1.000	0.065	0.962
	Time-stationary	-	-0.003	0.057	0.585	0.097	0.939
2001	Spatiotemporal	-	0.000	0.076	0.919	0.131	0.512
	Time-stationary	-	-0.009	0.094	0.779	0.150	0.336
2002	Spatiotemporal	-	-0.019	0.093	0.875	0.129	0.761
	Time-stationary	-	0.056	0.122	0.573	0.188	0.344
2003	Spatiotemporal	-	-0.011	0.059	0.870	0.097	0.686
	Time-stationary	-	-0.017	0.069	0.747	0.102	0.630
2004	Spatiotemporal	-	-0.009	0.043	0.800	0.067	0.392
	Time-stationary	-	-0.005	0.042	0.717	0.067	0.449
2005	Spatiotemporal	-	-0.009	0.038	0.828	0.060	0.865
	Time-stationary	-	0.000	0.047	0.779	0.077	0.760
2006	Spatiotemporal	-	-0.001	0.029	0.802	0.074	0.815
	Time-stationary	-	0.000	0.033	0.788	0.074	0.811
2007	Spatiotemporal	-	0.001	0.015	0.734	0.028	0.523
	Time-stationary	-	-0.005	0.019	0.789	0.032	0.387
2008	Spatiotemporal	-	-0.003	0.008	0.944	0.018	0.635
	Time-stationary	-	-0.013	0.019	0.812	0.032	0.215
2009	Spatiotemporal	-	-0.005	0.032	0.793	0.059	0.134
	Time-stationary	-	-0.009	0.039	0.759	0.058	-0.081
2010	Spatiotemporal	-	0.008	0.019	0.928	0.063	0.274
	Time-stationary	-	0.001	0.025	0.750	0.066	0.117
2011	Spatiotemporal	-	-0.006	0.035	0.874	0.071	0.576

Year	Model	WAIC	Mean error	Mean abs. error	95% cov.	RMSE	Corr.
	Time-stationary	-	0.009	0.033	0.711	0.062	0.586
2012	Spatiotemporal	-	-0.005	0.012	0.978	0.028	0.888
	Time-stationary	-	-0.004	0.019	0.855	0.031	0.835
2013	Spatiotemporal	-	-0.004	0.006	1.000	0.013	0.857
	Time-stationary	-	-0.011	0.015	0.793	0.025	0.462
2014	Spatiotemporal	-	-0.002	0.004	0.983	0.009	0.893
	Time-stationary	-	-0.003	0.009	0.883	0.016	0.654
2015	Spatiotemporal	-	-0.002	0.004	0.981	0.015	0.726
	Time-stationary	-	-0.008	0.011	0.826	0.023	0.510
2016	Spatiotemporal	-	-0.002	0.002	1.000	0.005	1.000
	Time-stationary	-	-0.005	0.014	0.770	0.020	0.965
2017	Spatiotemporal	-	-0.001	0.008	0.940	0.014	0.705
	Time-stationary	-	-0.005	0.012	0.929	0.020	0.058
2018	Spatiotemporal	-	-0.001	0.001	1.000	0.003	0.999
	Time-stationary	-	-0.002	0.004	0.826	0.006	0.758
1990–2018	Spatiotemporal	6825	-0.002	0.021	0.897	0.055	0.861
	Time-stationary	7893	-0.002	0.028	0.802	0.061	0.820

Supplementary Table 14. In-sample model fit (WAIC) and out-of-sample validation metrics (ICT) for Hispaniola at the level of individual data points, from ten-fold cross-validation, for all model regions Out-of-sample performance was aggregated over 1990–2018 and is also provided for those individual model years for which prevalence data were available (no prevalence data were present for this region for 1990, 1992, 1995– 1997, 2006, 2009, 2011, and 2013), and is given for both spatiotemporal and time-stationary model variants. WAIC is only meaningful for the in-sample comparison (all years). Mean abs. error: Mean absolute error. 95% cov.: 95% coverage. Corr.: Correlation.

Year	Model	WAIC	Mean error	Mean abs. error	95% cov.	RMSE	Corr.
1991	Spatiotemporal	-	-0.084	0.084	1.000	0.084	NA
	Time-stationary	-	0.010	0.010	1.000	0.010	NA
1993	Spatiotemporal	-	0.266	0.266	1.000	0.266	NA
	Time-stationary	-	0.398	0.398	0.000	0.398	NA

Year	Model	WAIC	Mean error	Mean abs. error	95% cov.	RMSE	Corr.
1994	Spatiotemporal	-	0.035	0.092	1.000	0.094	-0.152
	Time-stationary	-	0.021	0.051	1.000	0.056	0.454
1998	Spatiotemporal	-	-0.208	0.251	0.682	0.295	0.205
	Time-stationary	-	-0.003	0.151	0.506	0.173	0.320
1999	Spatiotemporal	-	0.364	0.364	0.000	0.364	Inf
	Time-stationary	-	0.411	0.411	0.000	0.411	NA
2000	Spatiotemporal	-	0.071	0.176	0.410	0.202	0.080
	Time-stationary	-	0.063	0.163	0.956	0.191	0.298
2001	Spatiotemporal	-	-0.022	0.036	1.000	0.044	0.806
	Time-stationary	-	0.041	0.045	0.694	0.053	0.694
2002	Spatiotemporal	-	0.024	0.143	0.925	0.197	0.140
	Time-stationary	-	0.214	0.259	0.458	0.286	0.007
2003	Spatiotemporal	-	-0.005	0.077	0.870	0.097	-0.029
	Time-stationary	-	0.099	0.099	0.687	0.124	0.490
2004	Spatiotemporal	-	0.001	0.063	0.560	0.078	0.500
	Time-stationary	-	-0.019	0.035	1.000	0.045	0.888
2005	Spatiotemporal	-	-0.009	0.055	1.000	0.084	0.499
	Time-stationary	-	0.002	0.040	1.000	0.057	0.713
2007	Spatiotemporal	-	-0.029	0.180	1.000	0.181	-1.000
	Time-stationary	-	0.085	0.085	1.000	0.103	1.000
2008	Spatiotemporal	-	-0.023	0.102	0.809	0.131	-0.198
	Time-stationary	-	-0.009	0.093	1.000	0.101	0.475
2010	Spatiotemporal	-	-0.007	0.012	1.000	0.019	0.703
	Time-stationary	-	-0.029	0.029	0.750	0.042	0.854
2012	Spatiotemporal	-	-0.002	0.002	1.000	0.002	1.000
	Time-stationary	-	-0.009	0.009	1.000	0.009	1.000
2014	Spatiotemporal	-	-0.001	0.004	0.912	0.007	0.801

Year	Model	WAIC	Mean error	Mean abs. error	95% cov.	RMSE	Corr.
	Time-stationary	-	-0.008	0.009	0.947	0.011	0.767
2015	Spatiotemporal	-	-0.001	0.006	0.875	0.009	0.766
	Time-stationary	-	-0.007	0.009	0.991	0.011	0.782
2016	Spatiotemporal	-	-0.026	0.026	1.000	0.029	1.000
	Time-stationary	-	0.046	0.049	0.834	0.053	0.880
2017	Spatiotemporal	-	0.001	0.006	0.904	0.010	0.392
	Time-stationary	-	-0.002	0.006	0.990	0.009	0.592
2018	Spatiotemporal	-	-0.001	0.002	1.000	0.002	0.880
	Time-stationary	-	-0.008	0.009	0.978	0.010	-0.540
1990–2018	Spatiotemporal	1171	-0.001	0.041	0.895	0.086	0.720
	Time-stationary	1322	0.027	0.049	0.863	0.095	0.657



## Supplementary Figure 36. Spatiotemporal model validation scatterplots for Africa and Yemen

Reported prevalence (post-crosswalk) versus mean out-of-sample predictions for individual datapoints in Africa, by year and country, from the spatiotemporal model. Vertical bars represent 95% UI, and red lines indicate equivalence.



## Supplementary Figure 37. Time-stationary model validation scatterplots for Africa and Yemen

Reported prevalence (post-crosswalk) versus mean out-of-sample predictions for individual datapoints in Africa, by year and country, from the time-stationary model. Vertical bars represent 95% UI, and red lines indicate equivalence.



#### Supplementary Figure 38. Spatiotemporal model validation scatterplots for South Asia

Reported prevalence (post-crosswalk) versus mean out-of-sample predictions for individual datapoints in South Asia, by year and country, from the spatiotemporal model. Vertical bars represent 95% UI, and red lines indicate equivalence.



#### Supplementary Figure 16. Time-stationary model validation scatterplots for South Asia

Reported prevalence (post-crosswalk) versus mean out-of-sample predictions for individual datapoints in South Asia, by year and country, from the time-stationary model. Vertical bars represent 95% UI, and red lines indicate equivalence.



## Supplementary Figure 17. Spatiotemporal model validation scatterplots for Southeast Asia

Reported prevalence (post-crosswalk) versus mean out-of-sample predictions for individual data points in Southeast Asia, by year and country, from the spatiotemporal model. Vertical bars represent 95% UI, and red lines indicate equivalence.



#### Supplementary Figure 18. Time-stationary model validation scatterplots for Southeast Asia

Reported prevalence (post-crosswalk) versus mean out-of-sample predictions for individual datapoints in Southeast Asia, by year and country, from the time-stationary model. Vertical bars represent 95% UI, and red lines indicate equivalence.



## Supplementary Figure 42. Spatiotemporal model validation scatterplots for Hispaniola

Reported prevalence (post-crosswalk) versus mean out-of-sample predictions for individual datapoints in Hispaniola, by year and country, from the spatiotemporal model. Vertical bars represent 95% UI, and red lines indicate equivalence.


#### Supplementary Figure 43. Time-stationary model validation scatterplots for Hispaniola

Reported prevalence (post-crosswalk) versus mean out-of-sample predictions for individual datapoints in Hispaniola, by year and country, from the time-stationary model. Vertical bars represent 95% UI, and red lines indicate equivalence.

#### 5.5 Sensitivity analyses

#### 5.5.1 Urbanicity and LF case estimates

Core estimates of LF cases by region and year were derived from our model under the assumption that associations between human population density and LF prevalence are adequately captured by inclusion of population density as a covariate in the stacker submodels. However, there are limited LF prevalence data from urban areas¹⁵⁰ and urbanicity has typically been considered to be negatively correlated with LF prevalence. The application of spatially smoothed prevalence estimates derived largely from rural data sources could therefore potentially bias the estimates of regional and global LF cases upward when calculations include high population areas. We performed sensitivity analyses in which a series of progressively smaller population thresholds were applied during the calculation of estimated LF cases (ranging from 10,000 to 750,000 per 5 × 5-km grid cell). Any 5 × 5-km grid cell whose population count exceeded a given threshold was considered to have an LF prevalence of 0, thus removing its contribution to case estimates.

Results from this sensitivity analysis are displayed in Supplementary Figures 44–49. Population thresholds ranging from 750,000 down to 25,000 people per  $5 \times 5$ -km grid cell had only a minor impact on regional and global case estimates. In contrast, removal of grid cells with between 10,000 and 25,000 people per  $5 \times 5$ -km grid cell had a pronounced impact on case estimates for the SEARO region and globally.

#### 5.5.2 Loiasis endemicity

Previous studies have demonstrated cross-reactivity of circulating filarial antigen tests (ICT and FTS) for *W*. *bancrofti* with *Loa loa*, the filarial nematode responsible for loiasis¹⁵¹. In *Loa*-endemic areas (restricted to parts of central Africa), this cross-reactivity may lead to false positives for *W*. *bancrofti* and produce inflated estimates of LF prevalence. Work by Wanji and colleagues and others (reviewed by Kelly-Hope and colleagues¹⁵²) have suggested low or zero endemicity of *W*. *bancrofti* in at least some areas of high *L*. *loa* endemicity, implying that MDA for LF may not be needed in some locations otherwise suggested as LF-endemic by surveys that have utilised antigen tests.

While we did not adjust for the possible cross-reactivity of LF antigen tests with *Loa loa* in our geospatial models of LF prevalence, we examined the possible impact of this cross-reactivity on our estimates. We first retrieved data on IU-level loiasis endemicity classification from ESPEN¹⁵³ for 2015 and identified the data in our LF dataset that hailed from those districts. In total, our dataset contains 1411 FTS or ICT survey observations (including both point-and polygon-level data) from IUs considered to be hyper- or meso-endemic for loiasis, from Central African Republic, Cameroon, Republic of Congo, Democratic Republic of Congo, Gabon, Equatorial Guinea, Nigeria, South Sudan, and Chad. By overlaying the districts that are hyper- or meso-endemic for loiasis on the WorldPop population raster and our LF mean prevalence raster for 2018, we calculated that these districts had a total estimated population of 104 877 440 individuals and contributed 1 524 163 cases (or 15.0% of the AFRO total) to our 2018 LF mean case estimates. These results suggest that our estimates of LF burden in Central Africa could be inflated if false positivity rates have been high in the available LF antigen survey data for this region. Additional surveys are needed to understand the true distribution and prevalence of LF in areas endemic for *L. loa*.



# Supplementary Figure 44. Sensitivity of LF case estimates to varying population thresholds in the AFRO WHO region



# Supplementary Figure 45. Sensitivity of LF case estimates to varying population thresholds in the AMRO WHO region



# Supplementary Figure 46. Sensitivity of LF case estimates to varying population thresholds in the EMRO WHO region



# Supplementary Figure 47. Sensitivity of LF case estimates to varying population thresholds in the SEARO WHO region



### Supplementary Figure 48. Sensitivity of LF case estimates to varying population thresholds in the WPRO WHO region



### Supplementary Figure 49. Sensitivity of LF case estimates to varying population thresholds, globally

#### 5.6 Non-MBG estimation

Simple time series prevalence models were constructed for LF-endemic countries outside the core modelling regions of Africa, Asia, and Hispaniola (Supplementary Table 11). These countries represent island nations with small geographical area (several Micronesian and Polynesian nations, plus the Maldives) or South American nations with focal endemicity (Guyana and Brazil). Modelling strategies differed among these countries, depending on the geographical nature of their LF endemicity and available data. For countries in which the entire nation is a single IU, or for which available data are considered nationally representative or could not be reliably geo-referenced to smaller administrative levels, a single national prevalence model was fit. In other nations, prevalence was modelled for subnational administrative units, and national prevalence was calculated as a population-weighted average of subnational prevalence estimates, with zero prevalence assumed for areas considered non-endemic. Due to the small geographic areas of these non-MBG model regions and the absence of highly-resolved gridded population data for many of these countries, population weights were often derived from single-year census data, and population fractions were treated as constant across model years. Where multiple years of census data were available for a given country, the census year closest to 2009 (taken as the approximate midpoint of the model prediction timeframe, 2000–2017) was used.

Polygon data were first resampled to point data as in the MBG models. Logistic regression models were then fit with INLA for area *i* and year *t*. The following logistic regression model was fit for each country that was treated as a single unit:

$$Y_{i,t} \sim \text{Binomial}(p_{i,t}, N_{i,t})$$
  
 $\text{logit}(p_{i,t}) = \beta_0 + f_t$ 

Notation is as for MBG models in Supplementary Section 5.3.2, with  $f_t$  representing a single-order random walk (RW1) model on calendar year. For those countries modelled at a subnational level, two competing models were fit: (1) a single RW1 model with subnational random effects (i.i.d); and (2) independent RW1 models for each subunit. Final models for each country were selected based on comparison of Watanabe-Akaike Information Criterion (WAIC) scores and examination of posterior prediction plots. Brazil was evaluated with an additional model, featuring separate AR(1) temporal models per subunit, as this yielded a more stable time series. Final models selected for each region are listed in Supplementary Table 11. Priors were as in MBG models (Supplementary Section 5.3.3) for hyperparameters common to both model frameworks. RW1 models were specified with a penalized complexity (PC) prior on the log of the precision parameter  $\tau$  as loggamma(0.5, 0.01), while the AR(1) model for Brazil was specified with a loggamma(1, 0.0005) prior on the precision parameter  $\kappa$  and a N( $\mu = 0, \sigma^2 = 1/0.15$ ) prior on the correlation parameter. Predictions of national prevalence were derived from 1000 posterior distribution draws. The estimated model time series for Marshall Islands (1990–2018) is provided in Supplementary Figure 50 as a representative example of the non-MBG country models.



### Supplementary Figure 50. Non-MBG example result

Model results from a non-MBG time series model for Marshall Islands (1990–2018), showing mean predicted prevalence (ICT) with 95% UI (gray shading) from 1000 posterior draws.

Country	Approach	Subnational population data source
American Samoa	Model by district, with independent RW1 models per district	U.S. Census Bureau. 2013. 2010 Census American Samoa. ¹⁵⁴
		Kiribati. 2016. 2015 Population and Housing Census.{Citation}
Brazil	Model by city in Recife Metropolitan Area, with independent AR1 temporal models by city	Brazilian Institute of Geography and Statistics. 2019. Resident population estimates for municipalities and Brazilian federation units with reference date on July 1, 2019. ¹⁵⁵
Cook Islands	National model	N/A
Federated States of Micronesia	Model by state, with independent RW1 models per state	Government of the Federated States of Micronesia. 2012. People. ¹⁵⁶
Fiji	Model by division, with independent RW1 models per division	Fiji Bureau of Statistics. 2017. Fiji Population and Housing Census, 2017. ¹⁵⁷
French Polynesia	Model by administrative subdivision, with independent RW1 models per subdivision	Institute of Statistics of French Polynesia. 2017. Population census 2017. ¹⁵⁸
Guyana	Model by endemic state, with a single RW1 model and random effects by state	WorldPop ^{159,160}
Kiribati	Model endemic islands, with independent RW1 models per island	Kiribati. 2016. 2015 Population and Housing Census. ¹⁶¹
Maldives	National model	N/A
Marshall Islands	Model two endemic islands, with independent RW1 models per island	Republic of the Marshall Islands. 2012. The RMI 2011 Census of Population and Housing. ¹⁶² Republic of the Marshall Islands. 2012. The RMI 2011 Census of Population and Housing. ¹⁶²
New Caledonia	Model for Loyalty Islands vs. remainder of country, with a single RW1 model and random effects by subunit	New Caledonia Institute of Statistics and Economic Studies. 2015. Annual population estimates. ¹⁶³
Niue	National model	N/A
Palau	Model the single endemic state (Ngardmau)	Office of Planning and Statistics, Republic of Palau. 2005. Census of Population and Housing.
Samoa	Model by island, with independent RW1 models per island	Samoa Bureau of Statistics. 2011. Population and Housing Census 2011: analytical report. ¹⁶⁴
Tonga	National model	N/A
Tuvalu	National model	N/A
Vanuatu	Model by province, with Ambrym Island treated as a separate province due to its unique programmatic history; single RW1 model with province-level random effects	WorldPop ^{160,165}
Wallis and Futuna	National model	N/A

# Supplementary Table 15. Non-MBG geographies, modelling approaches, and sources of subnational population data, where applicable.

### 6.0 Supplementary references

- WHO. Global programme to eliminate lymphatic filariasis: progress report on mass drug administration, 2010. https://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/handle/10665/241807/WER8635_377-387.PDF (accessed May 29, 2019).
- 2 Knight R. Current status of filarial infections in The Gambia. *Ann Trop Med Parasitol* 1980; **74**: 63–8.
- 3 Rebollo MP, Sambou SM, Thomas B, *et al.* Elimination of Lymphatic Filariasis in The Gambia. *PLOS Negl Trop Dis* 2015; **9**: e0003642.
- 4 Huehns ER. Filariasis in Mauritius. Trans R Soc Trop Med Hyg 1953; 47: 549-55.
- 5 D'Aoust L, Munbodh P, Sookram C, Paratian U, Gaüzère BA, Aubry P. [Status report on public health in Mauritius in 2009]. *Med Trop Rev Corps Sante Colon* 2010; **70**: 229–38.
- 6 Lambrecht F. Preliminary report on the distribution and epidemiology of filariasis in the Seychelles islands, Indian Ocean. *Southeast Asian J Trop Med Public Health* 1971; **2**: 222–32.
- 7 El Setouchy M, Ramzy RMR. Lymphatic filariasis in the Eastern Mediterranean Region: current status and prospects for elimination. *East Mediterr Health J* 2003; **9**: 8.
- 8 Southgate B. Bancroftian filariasis in Egypt. Trop Dis Bull 1979; 76: 1045-68.
- 9 Scrimgeour EM, Idris MA, Al-Riyami BM, *et al.* Bancroftian filariasis in residents of Oman. *Acta Trop* 2001; **79**: 241–4.
- 10 Al Awaidy ST, Bawikar S, Patel PK, *et al.* Absence of lymphatic filariasis infection among secondary-school children in Oman. *East Mediterr Health J Rev Sante Mediterr Orient Al-Majallah Al-Sihhiyah Li-Sharq Al-Mutawassit* 2010; **16**: 1059–63.
- 11 WHO. Regional workshop on elimination of Lympathic Filariasis. 2000; published online April. https://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/handle/10665/254767/who_em_ctd_013_e_l_en.pdf?sequen ce=1&isAllowed=y (accessed April 3, 2019).
- 12 Madrigal RB, Ocampo EM, Mora RA. El uso de la tecnica de Knott en una zona endemica de filariasis en Puerto Limon, Costa Rica. *Rev Cuba Medico Trop*; **31**: 165–8.
- 13CDC. Lymphatic filariasis: elimination in the Americas. https://www.cdc.gov/globalhealth/ntd/resources/lf_americas_at_a_glance.pdf (accessed May 24, 2019).
- 14 Nathan MB, Stroom V. Prevalence of Wuchereria bancrofti in Georgetown, Guyana. *Bull Pan Am Health Organ* 1990; **24**: 301–6.

- 15 Oostburg BF. Is wuchereriasis a disappearing disease in Suriname? *Acta Leiden* 1985; **53**: 37–50.
- 16Rawlins SC, Lammie P, Tiwari T, *et al.* Lymphatic filariasis in the Caribbean region: the opportunity for its elimination and certification. *Rev Panam Salud Publica Pan Am J Public Health* 2000; **7**: 319–24.
- 17 Nathan MB, Beckles G, Tikasingh ES, Hamilton PJ, Monteil S. Parasitological and clinical studies of Wuchereria bancrofti and Mansonella ozzardi in coastal north Trinidad, West Indies. *West Indian Med J* 1982; **31**: 168–76.
- 18Specht S, Suma TK, Pedrique B, Hoerauf A. Elimination of lymphatic filariasis in South East Asia. *The BMJ* 2019; **364**. DOI:10.1136/bmj.k5198.
- 19Gordon CA, Jones MK, McManus DP. The History of Bancroftian Lymphatic Filariasis in Australasia and Oceania: Is There a Threat of Re-Occurrence in Mainland Australia? *Trop Med Infect Dis* 2018; **3**. DOI:10.3390/tropicalmed3020058.
- 20 Khieu V, Or V, Tep C, *et al.* How elimination of lymphatic filariasis as a public health problem in the Kingdom of Cambodia was achieved. *Infect Dis Poverty* 2018; **7**: 15.
- 21 De-jian S, Xu-li D, Ji-hui D. The history of the elimination of lymphatic filariasis in China. *Infect Dis Poverty* 2013; **2**: 30.
- 22 Ave C, Kapa DR, Ottesen E. Elimination of lymphatic filariasis as a public health problem from the Cook Islands. *Trop Med Health* 2018; **46**. DOI:10.1186/s41182-018-0094-9.
- 23 Mataika JU, Dando BC, Spears GF, Macnamara FN. Mosquito-borne infections in Fiji. 3. Filariasis in northern Fiji: epidemiological evidence regarding the mechanisms of pathogenesis. *J Hyg (Lond)* 1971; **69**: 297–306.
- 24 Tada I. Lymphatic Filariasis and its Control in Japan The Background of Success—. *Trop Med Health* 2011; **39**: 15–20.
- 25 WHO. Republic of the Marshall Islands eliminates lymphatic filariasis as a public health problem. https://www.who.int/westernpacific/news/detail/30-03-2017-republic-of-the-marshall-islands-eliminates-lymphatic-filariasis-as-a-public-health-problem (accessed June 3, 2019).
- 26Pretrick M, Melrose W, Chaine J-P, *et al.* Identification and control of an isolated, but intense focus of lymphatic filariasis on Satawal Island, Federated States of Micronesia, in 2003. *Trop Med Health* 2017; **45**. DOI:10.1186/s41182-017-0050-0.
- 27 WPRO | Nauru. WPRO. http://www.wpro.who.int/southpacific/pacelf/countries/nru/en/ (accessed May 24, 2019).
- 28Monchy D, Barny S, Rougier Y, Baudet JM, Gentile B. [Survey of lymphatic filariasis on Ouvea Island in New Caledonia]. *Med Trop Rev Corps Sante Colon* 1999; **59**: 146–50.

- 29 Carlingford CN, Melrose W, Mokoia G, *et al.* Elimination of lymphatic filariasis as a public health problem in Niue under PacELF, 1999–2016. *Trop Med Health* 2019; **47**. DOI:10.1186/s41182-019-0141-1.
- 30WPRO | Northern Mariana Islands. WPRO. http://www.wpro.who.int/southpacific/pacelf/countries/mnp/en/ (accessed May 24, 2019).
- 31 WHO | WHO validates 3 more countries for eliminating lymphatic filariasis. WHO. http://www.who.int/neglected_diseases/news/WHO-validates-3-more-countries-for-lf/en/ (accessed May 24, 2019).
- 32 Cheun H-I, Kong Y, Cho S-H, *et al.* Successful Control of Lymphatic Filariasis in the Republic of Korea. *Korean J Parasitol* 2009; **47**: 323–35.
- 33 Sasa M. Human filariasis: a global survey of epidemiology and control. *Univ Tokyo Press* 1976.
- 34A practical strategy for responding to a case of lymphatic filariasis post-elimination in Pacific Islands. PubMed NCBI. https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/23890320 (accessed April 3, 2019).
- 35 WHO. Global Programme to Eliminate Lymphatic Filariasis. http://www.who.int/lymphatic_filariasis/elimination-programme/en/ (accessed May 29, 2019).
- 36Home. Task Force Glob. Health. https://www.taskforce.org/ (accessed May 24, 2019).
- 37 Graham MH. Confronting Multicollinearity in Ecological Multiple Regression. *Ecology* 2003; **84**: 2809–15.
- 38Faraway JJ. Linear Models with R. Boca Raton: CRC Press, 2005.
- 39 Yahathugoda TC, Supali T, Rao RU, *et al.* A comparison of two tests for filarial antigenemia in areas in Sri Lanka and Indonesia with low-level persistence of lymphatic filariasis following mass drug administration. *Parasit Vectors* 2015; **8**: 369.
- 40 Weil GJ, Curtis KC, Fakoli L, *et al.* Laboratory and Field Evaluation of a New Rapid Test for Detecting Wuchereria bancrofti Antigen in Human Blood. *Am J Trop Med Hyg* 2013; **89**: 11–5.
- 41 Chesnais CB, Awaca-Uvon N-P, Bolay FK, *et al.* A multi-center field study of two point-ofcare tests for circulating Wuchereria bancrofti antigenemia in Africa. *PLoS Negl Trop Dis* 2017; **11**: e0005703.
- 42 Sheel M, Sheridan S, Gass K, *et al.* Identifying residual transmission of lymphatic filariasis after mass drug administration: Comparing school-based versus community-based surveillance American Samoa, 2016. *PLoS Negl Trop Dis* 2018; **12**: e0006583.

- 43 Wolfe M, Aslamkhan M. Bancroftian filiariasis in two villages in Dinajpur District, East Pakistan. I. Infections in man. *Am J Trop Med Hyg* 1972; **21**: 22–9.
- 44 Myung K, Massougbodji A, Ekoue S, Atchade P, Kiki-Fagla V, Klion AD. Lymphatic filariasis in a hyperendemic region: a ten-year, follow-up panel survey. *Am Soc Trop Med Hyg* 1998; **59**: 222–6.
- 45 Braga C, Dourado MI, Ximenes RA de A, *et al.* Field evaluation of the whole blood immunochromatographic test for rapid bancroftian filariasis diagnosis in the northeast of Brazil. *Rev Inst Med Trop Sao Paulo* 2003; **45**: 125–9.
- 46 Maciel MA, Marzochi KB, Silva EC, Rocha A, Furtado AF. [Comparative studies on endemic areas of bancroftian filariasis in Greater Recife, Brazil]. *Cad Saude Publica* 1994; **10 Suppl 2**: 301–9.
- 47 da Rocha EM, Fontes G, Brito AC, Silva TR, Medeiros Z, Antunes CM. [Bancroftian filariasis in urban areas of Alagoas State, Northeast Brazil: study in the general population]. *Rev Soc Bras Med Trop* 2000; **33**: 545–51.
- 48Bonfim C, Aguiar-Santos AM, Pedroza D, *et al.* Social deprivation index and lymphatic filariasis: a tool for mapping urban areas at risk in northeastern Brazil. *Int Health* 2009; **1**: 78–84.
- 49Bonfim C, Lessa F, Oliveira C o, *et al.* [The occurrence and distribution of lymphatic filariasis in Greater Metropolitan Recife: the case of an endemic area in Jaboatão dos Guararapes, Pernambuco, Brazil]. *Cad Saude Publica* 2003; **19**: 1497–505.
- 50Moyou-Somo R, Ouambe MA, Fon E, Bema J. [Prevalence of Bancroftian filariasis in seven villages of the Bonassama Health District in the Wouri Estuary, littoral province of Cameroon]. *Med Trop Rev Corps Sante Colon* 2003; **63**: 583–6.
- 51 Weil GJ, Ramzy RMR, Setouhy ME, Kandil AM, Ahmed ES, Faris R. A longitudinal study of Bancroftian filariasis in the Nile Delta of Egypt: baseline data and oneyear follow-up. *Am J Trop Med Hyg* 1999; : 53–58.
- 52Owusu IO, de Souza DK, Anto F, *et al.* Evaluation of human and mosquito based diagnostic tools for defining endpoints for elimination of Anopheles transmitted lymphatic filariasis in Ghana. *Trans R Soc Trop Med Hyg* 2015; **109**: 628–35.
- 53 Minetti C, Tettevi EJ, Mechan F, *et al.* Elimination within reach: A cross-sectional study highlighting the factors that contribute to persistent lymphatic filariasis in eight communities in rural Ghana. *PLoS Negl Trop Dis* 2019; **13**: e0006994.
- 54 Gyapong JO, Badu JK, Adjei S, Binka F. Bancroftian filariasis in the Kassena Nankana District of the upper east region of Ghana: a preliminary study. *J Trop Med Hyg* 1993; **96**: 317–22.

- 55 Gyapong JO, Adjei S, Sackey SO. Descriptive epidemiology of lymphatic filariasis in Ghana. *Trans R Soc Trop Med Hyg* 1996; **90**: 26–30.
- 56Dunyo SK, Appawu M, Nkrumah FK, Baffoe-Wilmot A, Pedersen EM, Simonsen PE. Lymphatic filariasis on the coast of Ghana. *Trans R Soc Trop Med Hyg* 1996; **90**: 634–8.
- 57 Dzodzomenyo M, Dunyo SK, Ahorlu CK, *et al.* Bancroftian filariasis in an irrigation project community in southern Ghana. *Trop Med Int Health TM IH* 1999; **4**: 13–8.
- 58Biritwum NK, Frempong KK, Verver S, *et al.* Progress towards lymphatic filariasis elimination in Ghana from 2000-2016: Analysis of microfilaria prevalence data from 430 communities. *PLoS Negl Trop Dis* 2019; **13**. DOI:10.1371/journal.pntd.0007115.
- 59Kwansa-Bentum B, Aboagye-Antwi F, Otchere J, Wilson MD, Boakye DA. Implications of low-density microfilariae carriers in Anopheles transmission areas: molecular forms of Anopheles gambiae and Anopheles funestus populations in perspective. *Parasit Vectors* 2014; 7: 157.
- 60Drexler N, Washington CH, Lovegrove M, *et al.* Secondary mapping of lymphatic filariasis in Haiti-definition of transmission foci in low-prevalence settings. *PLoS Negl Trop Dis* 2012; **6**: e1807.
- 61 Boyd A, Won KY, McClintock SK, *et al.* A community-based study of factors associated with continuing transmission of lymphatic filariasis in Leogane, Haiti. *PLoS Negl Trop Dis* 2010;
  4. DOI:10.1371/journal.pntd.0000640.
- 62Lammie PJ, Hightower AW, Eberhard ML. Age-specific prevalence of antigenemia in a Wuchereria bancrofti-exposed population. *Am J Trop Med Hyg* 1994; **51**: 348–55.
- 63 Gubler DJ, Bhattacharya NC. A quantitative approach to the study of Bancroftian filariasis. *Am J Trop Med Hyg* 1974; **23**: 1027–36.
- 64 Rajagopalan PK, Kazmi SJ, Mani TR. Some aspects of transmission of Wuchereria bancrofti and ecology of the vector Culex pipiens fatigans in Pondicherry. *Indian J Med Res* 1977; **66**: 200–15.
- 65 Pani SP, Balakrishnan N, Srividya A, Bundy DA, Grenfell BT. Clinical epidemiology of bancroftian filariasis: effect of age and gender. *Trans R Soc Trop Med Hyg* 1991; **85**: 260–4.
- 66Ramaiah KD, Pani SP, Balakrishnan N, *et al.* Prevalence of bancroftian filariasis & its control by single course of diethyl carbamazine in a rural area in Tamil Nadu. *Indian J Med Res* 1989; **89**: 184–91.
- 67 Lunge VR. Prevalence of lymphatic filariasis in a tribal area of Maharashtra. *Int J Community Med Public Health* 2019; **6**: 533–8.
- 68Kar SK, Mania J, Kar PK. Prevalence of lymphatic nodule in a bancroftian endemic population. *Acta Trop* 1993; **55**: 53–60.

- 69Das VNR, Siddiqui NA, Kumar N, *et al.* A pilot study on the status of lymphatic filariasis in a rural community of Bihar. *J Commun Dis* 2006; **38**: 169–75.
- 70 Kalimuthu M, Sunish IP, Nagaraj J, *et al.* Residual microfilaraemia in rural pockets of South India after five rounds of DEC plus albendazole administration as part of the LF elimination campaign. *J Vector Borne Dis* 2015; **52**: 182–4.
- 71 Self LS, Usman S, Sajidiman H, *et al.* A multidisciplinary study on bancroftian filariasis in Jakarta. *Trans R Soc Trop Med Hyg* 1978; **72**: 581–7.
- 72 Terhell AJ, Stolk WA, Haarbrink M, Mangali A, Van Oortmarssen GJ, Yazdanbakhsh M. Regulation of anti-filarial IgE by infection pressure. *Parasitology* 2002; **124**: 509–19.
- 73 Supali T, Wibowo H, Rückert P, *et al.* High prevalence of Brugia timori infection in the highland of Alor Island, Indonesia. *Am J Trop Med Hyg* 2002; **66**: 560–5.
- 74 Supali T, Rahmah N, Djuardi Y, Sartono E, Rückert P, Fischer P. Detection of filaria-specific IgG4 antibodies using Brugia Rapid test in individuals from an area highly endemic for Brugia timori. *Acta Trop* 2004; **90**: 255–61.
- 75 Supali T, Djuardi Y, Lomiga A, *et al.* Comparison of the Impact of Annual and Semiannual Mass Drug Administration on Lymphatic Filariasis Prevalence in Flores Island, Indonesia. *Am J Trop Med Hyg* 2019; **100**: 336–43.
- 76Njenga SM, Mwandawiro CS, Wamae CN, *et al.* Sustained reduction in prevalence of lymphatic filariasis infection in spite of missed rounds of mass drug administration in an area under mosquito nets for malaria control. *Parasit Vectors* 2011; **4**: 90.
- 77 Kagai JM, Mpoke S, Muli F, Hamburger J, Kenya EU. Molecular technique utilising sputum for detecting Wuchereria bancrofti infections in Malindi, Kenya. *East Afr Med J* 2008; **85**: 118–22.
- 78 Wijers DJ, Kinyanjui H. Bancroftian filariasis in Kenya II. Clinical and parasitological investigations in Mambrui, a small coastal town, and Jaribuni, a rural area more inland (Coast Province). *Ann Trop Med Parasitol* 1977; **71**: 333–45.
- 79Njenga SM, Muita M, Kirigi G, *et al.* Bancroftian filariasis in Kwale district, Kenya. *East Afr Med J* 2000; **77**: 245–9.
- 80Njenga SM, Wamae CN, Mwandawiro CS, Molyneux DH. Immuno-parasitological assessment of bancroftian filariasis in a highly endemic area along the River Sabaki, in Malindi district, Kenya. *Ann Trop Med Parasitol* 2007; **101**: 161–72.
- 81 Simonsen PE, Meyrowitsch DW, Jaoko WG, *et al.* Bancroftian filariasis infection, disease, and specific antibody response patterns in a high and a low endemicity community in East Africa. *Am J Trop Med Hyg* 2002; **66**: 550–9.

- 82 Simonsen PE, Bernhard P, Jaoko WG, *et al.* Filaria dance sign and subclinical hydrocoele in two east African communities with bancroftian filariasis. *Trans R Soc Trop Med Hyg* 2002; 96: 649–53.
- 83 Garchitorena A, Raza-Fanomezanjanahary EM, Mioramalala SA, *et al.* Towards elimination of lymphatic filariasis in southeastern Madagascar: Successes and challenges for interrupting transmission. *PLoS Negl Trop Dis* 2018; **12**: e0006780.
- 84 Nielsen NO, Makaula P, Nyakuipa D, Bloch P, Nyasulu Y, Simonsen PE. Lymphatic filariasis in Lower Shire, southern Malawi. *Trans R Soc Trop Med Hyg* 2002; **96**: 133–8.
- 85 Coulibaly YI, Dao S, Traore AK, Diallo A, Sacko M, Traoré SF. [Presence and risk of transmission of Wuchereria bancrofti is a reality in rural Mali: the case of the town of Bariambani in the Cirle of Kati]. *Mali Med* 2006; **21**: 12–7.
- 86Dickson BFR, Graves PM, Aye NN, *et al.* The prevalence of lymphatic filariasis infection and disease following six rounds of mass drug administration in Mandalay Region, Myanmar. *PLoS Negl Trop Dis* 2018; **12**. DOI:10.1371/journal.pntd.0006944.
- 87 Steel C, Kubofcik J, Ottesen EA, Nutman TB. Antibody to the Filarial Antigen Wb123 Reflects Reduced Transmission and Decreased Exposure in Children Born following Single Mass Drug Administration (MDA). *PLoS Negl Trop Dis* 2012; 6. DOI:10.1371/journal.pntd.0001940.
- 88Engelbrecht F, Oettl T, Herter U, *et al.* Analysis of Wuchereria bancrofti infections in a village community in northern Nigeria: increased prevalence in individuals infected with Onchocerca volvulus. *Parasitol Int* 2003; **52**: 13–20.
- 89 Richards FO, Eigege A, Miri ES, *et al.* Epidemiological and entomological evaluations after six years or more of mass drug administration for lymphatic filariasis elimination in Nigeria. *PLoS Negl Trop Dis* 2011; **5**: e1346.
- 90Omudu EA, Ochoga JO. Clinical epidemiology of lymphatic filariasis and community practices and perceptions amongst the ado people of benue state, Nigeria. *Afr J Infect Dis* 2011; **5**: 47–53.
- 91 Ivoke N, Ezeabikwa BO, Ivoke ON, *et al.* Wuchereria bancrofti infection in rural tropical guinea savannah communities: Rapid epidemiological assessment using immunochromatographic card test and prevalence of hydrocoele. *Trop Biomed* 2015; **32**: 365– 75.
- 92 Adekunle NO, Asimiea AO. Prevalence of lymphatic filariasis and associated clinical morbidities among adolescents in three rural communities in Ondo State, Southwest Nigeria. *J Trop Med Health* 2018; **2018**: 1–6.
- 93 Akogun OB. Filariasis in Gongola State Nigeria. I: Clinical and parasitological studies in Mutum-Biyu District. *Angew Parasitol* 1992; **33**: 125–31.

- 94 Anosike JC. The status of human filariasis in north-western zone of Bauchi State, Nigeria. *Appl Parasitol* 1994; **35**: 133–40.
- 95 Udoidung NI, Braide EI, Opara KN, Atting IA, Adie HA. Current status of bancroftian filariasis in rural communities of the lower cross river basin, Nigeria: parasitological and clinical aspects. *J Public Health* 2008; **16**: 383.
- 96Uttah EC. Prevalence of endemic Bancroftian filariasis in the high altitude region of southeastern Nigeria. *J Vector Borne Dis* 2011; **48**: 78–84.
- 97 Ojurongbe O, Akinbo JA, Ogiogwa IJ, Bolaji OS, Adeyeba OA. Lymphatic filariasis in a rural community in Nigeria: a challenge ahead. *Afr J Med Med Sci* 2010; **39 Suppl**: 179–83.
- 98Okon OE, Iboh CI, Opara KN. Bancroftian filariasis among the Mbembe people of Cross River state, Nigeria. *J Vector Borne Dis* 2010; **47**: 91–6.
- 99 Iboh CI, Okon OE, Opara KN, Asor JE, Etim SE. Lymphatic filariasis among the Yakurr people of Cross River State, Nigeria. *Parasit Vectors* 2012; **5**: 203.
- 100 Weil GJ, Kastens W, Susapu M, *et al.* The impact of repeated rounds of mass drug administration with diethylcarbamazine plus albendazole on bancroftian filariasis in Papua New Guinea. *PLoS Negl Trop Dis* 2008; **2**: e344.
- 101 Day KP, Spark R, Garner P, *et al.* Serological evaluation of the macrofilaricidal effects of diethylcarbamazine treatment in bancroftian filariasis. *Am J Trop Med Hyg* 1991; **44**: 528–35.
- 102 Burkot TR, Garner P, Paru R, *et al.* Effects of untreated bed nets on the transmission of Plasmodium falciparum, P. vivax and Wuchereria bancrofti in Papua New Guinea. *Trans R Soc Trop Med Hyg* 1990; **84**: 773–9.
- 103 Prybylski D, Alto WA, Mengeap S, Odaibaiyue S. Introduction of an integrated community-based bancroftian filariasis control program into the Mt Bosavi region of the Southern Highlands of Papua New Guinea. *P N G Med J* 1994; **37**: 82–9.
- 104 Sapak P, Williams G. The influence of bed nets on Bancroftian Filariasis in Bhutuu Valley, Papua New Guinea. *Pac Health Dialog* 1997; **4**: 35–8.
- 105 Go VM. Lymphatic filariasis in a recently described endemic area in Marinduque, Philippines. *Southeast Asian J Trop Med Public Health* 1993; **24 Suppl 2**: 19–22.
- 106 Chesnais CB, Missamou F, Pion SD, *et al.* A case study of risk factors for lymphatic filariasis in the Republic of Congo. *Parasit Vectors* 2014; **7**: 300.
- 107 Koroma JB, Sesay S, Sonnie M, *et al.* Impact of three rounds of mass drug administration on lymphatic filariasis in areas previously treated for onchocerciasis in Sierra Leone. *PLoS Negl Trop Dis* 2013; **7**: e2273.

- 108 Weerasooriya MV, Itoh M, Mudalige MPS, *et al.* Human infection with Wuchereria bancrofti in Matara, Sri Lanka: the use, in parallel, of an ELISA to detect filaria-specific IgG4 in urine and of ICT card tests to detect filarial antigen in whole blood. *Ann Trop Med Parasitol* 2003; **97**: 179–85.
- 109 Mallawarachchi CH, Chandrasena TGAN, Premaratna R, Mallawarachchi S, de Silva NR. Human infection with sub-periodic Brugia spp. in Gampaha District, Sri Lanka: a threat to filariasis elimination status? *Parasit Vectors* 2018; **11**: 68.
- 110 McMahon JE, Magayauka SA, Kolstrup N, *et al.* Studies on the transmission and prevalence of Bancroftian filariasis in four coastal villages of Tanzania. *Ann Trop Med Parasitol* 1981; **75**: 415–31.
- 111 Pedersen EM, Kilama WL, Swai AB, Kihamia CM, Rwiza H, Kisumku UM. Bancroftian filariasis on Pemba Island, Zanzibar, Tanzania: an update on the status in urban and semiurban communities. *Trop Med Int Health TM IH* 1999; **4**: 295–301.
- 112 Meyrowitsch DW, Simonsen PE, Makunde WH. Bancroftian filariasis: analysis of infection and disease in five endemic communities of north-eastern Tanzania. *Ann Trop Med Parasitol* 1995; **89**: 653–63.
- 113 Simonsen PE, Lemnge MM, Msangeni HA, Jakobsen PH, Bygbjerg IC. Bancroftian filariasis: the patterns of filarial-specific immunoglobulin G1 (IgG1), IgG4, and circulating antigens in an endemic community of northeastern Tanzania. *Am J Trop Med Hyg* 1996; **55**: 69–75.
- 114 Simonsen PE, Meyrowitsch DW, Makunde WH, Magnussen P. Bancroftian filariasis: the pattern of microfilaraemia and clinical manifestations in three endemic communities of Northeastern Tanzania. *Acta Trop* 1995; **60**: 179–87.
- 115 Massaga JJ, Salum FM, Savael ZX. Clinical and parasitological aspects of Bancroftian filariasis in Hale, northeast Tanzania. *Cent Afr J Med* 2000; **46**: 237–41.
- 116 Meyrowitsch DW, Simonsen PE, Magesa SM. A 26-year follow-up of bancroftian filariasis in two communities in north-eastern Tanzania. *Ann Trop Med Parasitol* 2004; **98**: 155–69.
- 117 Simonsen PE, Pedersen EM, Rwegoshora RT, Malecela MN, Derua YA, Magesa SM. Lymphatic Filariasis Control in Tanzania: Effect of Repeated Mass Drug Administration with Ivermectin and Albendazole on Infection and Transmission. *PLoS Negl Trop Dis* 2010; 4: e696.
- 118 Bhumiratana A, Koyadun S, Suvannadabba S, *et al.* Field trial of the ICT filariasis for diagnosis of Wuchereria bancrofti infections in an endemic population of Thailand. *Southeast Asian J Trop Med Public Health* 1999; **30**: 562–8.

- 119 Nuchprayoon S, Yentakam S, Sangprakarn S, Junpee A. Endemic bancroftian filariasis in Thailand: detection by Og4C3 antigen capture ELISA and the polymerase chain reaction. J Med Assoc Thail Chotmaihet Thangphaet 2001; 84: 1300–7.
- 120 Onapa AW, Simonsen PE, Pedersen EM, Okello DO. Lymphatic filariasis in Uganda: baseline investigations in Lira, Soroti and Katakwi districts. *Trans R Soc Trop Med Hyg* 2001; 95: 161–7.
- 121 Allen T, Taleo F, Graves PM, *et al.* Impact of the Lymphatic Filariasis Control Program towards elimination of filariasis in Vanuatu, 1997-2006. *Trop Med Health* 2017; **45**: 8.
- 122 Murray CJL, Callender CSKH, Kulikoff XR, *et al.* Population and fertility by age and sex for 195 countries and territories, 1950–2017: a systematic analysis for the Global Burden of Disease Study 2017. *The Lancet* 2018; **392**: 1995–2051.
- 123 Ramsay JO, Wickham H, Graves S, Hooker G. fda: Functional Data Analysis. 2018 https://CRAN.R-project.org/package=fda (accessed April 3, 2019).
- 124 Witt C, Ottesen EA. Lymphatic filariasis: an infection of childhood. *Trop Med Int Health TM IH* 2001; **6**: 582–606.
- 125 Malhotra I, Ouma JH, Wamachi A, *et al.* Influence of Maternal Filariasis on Childhood Infection and Immunity to Wuchereria bancrofti in Kenya. *Infect Immun* 2003; **71**: 5231–7.
- 126 Fletcher R, Reeves CM. Function minimization by conjugate gradients. *Comput J* 1964;7: 149–54.
- 127 R Core Team (2016). R: A language and environment for statistical computing. https://www.r-project.org/ (accessed April 2, 2018).
- 128 Byrd RH, Lu P, Nocedal J, Zhu C. A Limited Memory Algorithm for Bound Constrained Optimization. *SIAM J Sci Comput* 1995; **16**: 1190–208.
- 129 Singh BK, Michael E. Bayesian calibration of simulation models for supporting management of the elimination of the macroparasitic disease, Lymphatic Filariasis. *Parasit Vectors* 2015; **8**: 522.
- 130 Cano J, Moraga P, Nikolay B, *et al.* An investigation of the disparity in estimates of microfilaraemia and antigenaemia in lymphatic filariasis surveys. *Trans R Soc Trop Med Hyg* 2015; **109**: 529–31.
- 131 Irvine MA, Njenga SM, Gunawardena S, *et al.* Understanding the relationship between prevalence of microfilariae and antigenaemia using a model of lymphatic filariasis infection. *Trans R Soc Trop Med Hyg* 2016; **110**: 118–24.
- 132 Berg Soto A, Zhijing X, Wood P, *et al.* Combining different diagnostic studies of lymphatic filariasis for risk mapping in Papua New Guinea: a predictive model from

microfilaraemia and antigenaemia prevalence surveys. *Trop Med Health* 2018; **46**. DOI:10.1186/s41182-018-0123-8.

- 133 Irvine MA, Njenga SM, Gunawardena S, *et al.* Understanding the relationship between prevalence of microfilariae and antigenaemia using a model of lymphatic filariasis infection. *Trans R Soc Trop Med Hyg* 2016; **110**: 118–24.
- 134 Stolk WA, Vlas SJD, Borsboom GJJM, Habbema JDF. LYMFASIM, a simulation model for predicting the impact of lymphatic filariasis control: quantification for African villages. *Parasitology* 2008; **135**: 1583–98.
- 135 Jambulingam P, Subramanian S, de Vlas SJ, Vinubala C, Stolk WA. Mathematical modelling of lymphatic filariasis elimination programmes in India: required duration of mass drug administration and post-treatment level of infection indicators. *Parasit Vectors* 2016; 9: 501.
- 136 Golding N, Burstein R, Longbottom J, *et al.* Mapping under-5 and neonatal mortality in Africa, 2000-15: a baseline analysis for the Sustainable Development Goals. *Lancet Lond Engl* 2017; **390**: 2171–82.
- 137 Uganda | ESPEN. http://espen.afro.who.int/countries/uganda (accessed May 24, 2019).
- 138 Bhatt S, Cameron E, Flaxman SR, Weiss DJ, Smith DL, Gething PW. Improved prediction accuracy for disease risk mapping using Gaussian process stacked generalization. *J R Soc Interface* 2017; **14**. DOI:10.1098/rsif.2017.0520.
- Wood SN. Fast stable restricted maximum likelihood and marginal likelihood estimation of semiparametric generalized linear models. *J R Stat Soc Ser B Stat Methodol* 2011; **73**: 3–36.
- 140 Hijmans RJ, Phillips S, Elith JL and J. dismo: Species Distribution Modeling. R package version 1.1-4. 2017 https://CRAN.R-project.org/package=dismo (accessed Dec 19, 2019).
- 141 Friedman J, Hastie T, Tibshirani R. Regularization Paths for Generalized Linear Models via Coordinate Descent. *J Stat Softw* 2010; **33**: 1–22.
- Lindgren F, Rue H, Lindström J. An explicit link between Gaussian fields and Gaussian Markov random fields: the stochastic partial differential equation approach: Link between Gaussian Fields and Gaussian Markov Random Fields. *J R Stat Soc Ser B Stat Methodol* 2011; 73: 423–98.
- 143 Blangiardo M, Cameletti M, Baio G, Rue H. Spatial and spatio-temporal models with R-INLA. *Spat Spatio-Temporal Epidemiol* 2013; **7**: 39–55.
- Lindgren F, Rue H. Bayesian Spatial Modelling with R-INLA. J Stat Softw 2015; 63: 1–
  25.

- 145 WorldPop. WorldPop dataset. 2017; published online July 24. http://www.worldpop.org.uk/data/get_data/ (accessed July 24, 2017).
- 146 Kyu HH, Abate D, Abate KH, *et al.* Global, regional, and national disability-adjusted life-years (DALYs) for 359 diseases and injuries and healthy life expectancy (HALE) for 195 countries and territories, 1990–2017: a systematic analysis for the Global Burden of Disease Study 2017. *Lancet* 2018; **392**: 1859–922.
- 147 Land Processes Distributed Active Archive Center. Combined MODIS 5.1 dataset. MCD12Q1 LP DAAC NASA Land Data Prod. Serv. 2017; published online June 1.
- 148 United Nations Department of Economic and Social Affairs. World populaion prospects 2019: highlights. Geneva, Switzerland: United Nations, 2019 https://www.un.org/development/desa/publications/world-population-prospects-2019-highlights.html (accessed May 27, 2020).
- 149 Agresti A. An Introduction to Categorical Data Analysis, second edition. John Wiley & Sons, Inc., 2006.
- 150 Simonsen PE, Mwakitalu ME. Urban lymphatic filariasis. *Parasitol Res* 2013; **112**: 35–44.
- 151 Wanji S, Amvongo-Adjia N, Njouendou AJ, *et al.* Further evidence of the crossreactivity of the Binax NOW® Filariasis ICT cards to non-Wuchereria bancrofti filariae: experimental studies with Loa loa and Onchocerca ochengi. *Parasit Vectors* 2016; **9**: 267.
- 152 Kelly-Hope LA, Hemingway J, Taylor MJ, Molyneux DH. Increasing evidence of low lymphatic filariasis prevalence in high risk Loa loa areas in Central and West Africa: a literature review. *Parasit Vectors* 2018; **11**: 349.
- 153 World Health Organization Regional Office for Africa (WHO-AFRO). Expanded special project for elemination of neglected tropical diseases (ESPEN). ESPEN Portal. https://admin.espen.afro.who.int/ (accessed May 20, 2020).
- 154 table1b.pdf. https://www.census.gov/population/www/cen2010/cph-t/t-8tables/table1b.pdf (accessed May 24, 2019).
- 155 Brazilian Institute of Geography and Statistics. Resident population estimates for municipalities and Brazilian federation units with reference date on July 1, 2019. Rio de Janeiro, Brazil, 2019 ftp://ftp.ibge.gov.br/Estimativas_de_Populacao/Estimativas_2019/estimativa_TCU_2019_202 00116.pdf (accessed March 30, 2020).

156 FSM Population.

https://web.archive.org/web/20120629052438/http://www.fsmgov.org/info/people.html (accessed May 24, 2019).

- 157 Fiji Bureau of Statistics HIES 2019-2020. /index.php/component/yendifvideoshare/video/3 (accessed May 24, 2019).
- 158 repart_poplegale_communes_2017_v3.pdf. http://www.ispf.pf/docs/defaultsource/rp2017/repart_poplegale_communes_2017_v3.pdf (accessed May 24, 2019).
- 159 WorldPop. https://www.worldpop.org/ (accessed March 20, 2019).
- 160 Lloyd CT, Sorichetta A, Tatem AJ. High resolution global gridded data for use in population studies. *Sci Data* 2017; **4**: 170001.
- 161 Revised Census Preliminary Report 2 020516 update [1306646].pdf.
   http://www.mfed.gov.ki/sites/default/files/Revised%20Census%20Preliminary%20Report%2
   02%20020516%20update%20%5B1306646%5D.pdf (accessed April 3, 2019).
- 162 Hacker C. Republic of the Marshall Islands. ; : 23.
- 163 ISEE Structure de la population et évolutions. http://www.isee.nc/population/recensement/structure-de-la-population-et-evolutions (accessed May 30, 2019).
- 164 Samoa Bureau of Statistics (SBS). Population and Housing Census 2011: analytical report. Apia, Samoa: Census-Surveys and Demography Division, SBS, Govt. of Samoa, 2011.
- 165 WorldPop :: Data types. https://www.worldpop.org/project/list (accessed May 24, 2019).